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NEW PERSPECTIVES ON THE RURAL ECONOMY

THURSDAY, MARCH 5, 1987

U.S. SENATE,
SUBCOMMITTEE ON RURAL ECONOMY AND FAMILY

FARMING, OF THE COMMITTEE ON SMALL BUSINESS,
Washington, DC

The Committee met, pursuant to notice, at 9:34 a.m., in room SR-
428A, Russell Senate Office Building, Hon. Max Baucus (chairman
of the subcommittee) presiding.

STATEMENT OF HON. MAX BAUCUS, A U.S. SENATOR FROM THE
STATE OF MONTANA

Senator BAUCUS. The Subcommittee on the Rural Economy and
Family Farming will come to order.

I am pleased to convene this Subcommittee, the Rural Economy
and Family Farming Subcommittee. I first want to thank Senator
Bumpers, Chairman of the Committee, for setting up this subcom-
mittee because it is extremely important that we focus on the prob-
lems facing rural America, and particularly small business in rural
America.

This is the first subcommittee to focus exclusively on the con-
cerns of rural small business. Oui work will be based on one bed-
rock premise: The rural economy is changing, and unless we adapt
it will continue to change for the worse.

We are becoming a Nation with two economies: a glittering
urban economy on the Coast and the Sunbelt, and a declining rural
economy in between. An article in Monday's New York Times put
it bluntly, and I quote:

Not only are many rural areas losing population, but more of the people who live
there are out of work living in poverty. The widening gap is evident regardless on
whether a coy ntry is dependent on agriculture, manufacturing, forestry, or mining,
trade, or anything else except service to retirement communities.

We should not tolerate this division of prosperity. As FDR said,
our economy cannot endure "if it is half boom and half bust. "So
how do we turn this around? We have to start by understanding
what is happening. This means understanding that the rural econo-
my is much more than an agricultural economy. The family farm
remains the economic foundation of rural America, but more and
more farmers must supplement their income with a job in town
just to survive.

The proportion of total family farm income earned from off -farm
sources has increased from an average of about 40 percent in 1960
to 7'' percent in 1983. Ironically, the viability of the family farm
may depend on the availability of a nonfarm job in town.

(1)
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Where du those jobs come from? Small towns in rural America
have traditionally been built around natural resource industries
like timber, mining, and fishing; but as natural resources become
decoupled from industry, rural communities become decoupled
from the mainstream of economic growth. As a result, the gap be-
tween urban and rural personal income is widening. Thirty-eight
percent of the Nation's poor, and 67 percent of all substandard
housing are in rural areas, and about 90 percent of all counties
with extremely high unemployment rates are rural.

To revitalize rural America we need not only new jobs in tradi-
tional industries, but new industries, as well. In Maine, this means
rebuilding the salmon fisheries that disappeared from decades of
overfishing. In Montana, it means adopting foreign technology for
processing softwood into quality flooring, furniture, and building
materials.

In Minnesota, it means manufacturing chopsticks for export to
the Japanese. This subcommittee can help us understand the rural
economy. We must dispel the notion that the rural economy means
isolated and sparsely populated farm communities. The rural econ-
omy really means a collection of many diverse economies, depend-
ing not only on traditional farming, fishing, timber, and mining in-
dustries, but also new industries like manufacturing, services, and
tourism.

Understanding this, we must develop policies that will make the
economic transition clearer and promote the growth of new indus-
tries. Today's hearing is a first step.

Later on, this subcommittee will hold ad?Itional hearings on spe-
cific ways co improve rural economies. One way is to help small
rural industries adopt new technology and assure that Federal re-
search development efforts adequately reflect rural needs.

Another way is to improve capital formation in rural areas. Cap-
ital formation remains a major impediment to rural business start-
ups and to expansion. Federal resources such as the SBA guaran-
teed loan program, small business investment companies, and
others provide critical assistance. I intend to have the subcommit-
tee investigate their roles and explore possible expansion.

I also expect the subcommittee to review the effects of other Fed-
eral policies such as the deregulation of transportation, of commu-
nications, and of banking. Today's hearing gets us off to a running
start. We are privileged to hear from a group of nationally known
experts on rural economic development.

I know many of the witnesses have their own ideas and propos-
als, and I look forward to explufing them this morning.

[The prepared statement of Senator &mous follows:]

6
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STATEMENT

BY

SENATOR MAX BAUCUS

°HEW PERSPECTIVES ON THE RURAL ECONOMY°

HEARING BEFORE THE SUBCOMMITTEE ON THE RURAL

ECONOMY AND FAMILY FARM

SENATE COMMITTEE ON SMALL BUSINESS

MARCH 5, 1987

INTRODUCTION

I AM PLEASED TO CONVENE THE FIRST HEARING OF

THE RURAL ECONOMY AND FAMILY FARM SUBCOMMITTEE.

FIRST OF ALL, I WANT TO THPNK OUR COMMITTEE

CHAIRMAN, SENATOR BUMPERS, FOR AGREEING Te ES-

TABLISH THIS SUBCOMMITTEE. I KNOW THAT HE SHARES

MY INTEREST IN RURAL ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT, AND I

LOOK FORWARD TO WORKING WITH-HIM..

,
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THIS IS THE FIRST SUBCOMMITTEE TO FOCUS

EXCLUSIVELY ON THE CONCERNS OF RURAL SMALL

BUSINESSES.

OUR WORK WILL BE BASED ON ONE BEDROCK

PREMISE: THE RURAL ECONOMY IS CHANGING. AHD

UNLESS WE ADAPT, IT WILL CONTINUE TO CHANCE FOR

THE WORSE.

Two ECONOMIES

WE ARE BECOMING A NATION WITH TWO ECONOMIES:

A GLITTERING URBAN ECONOMY ON THE COAST AND A

DECLININS RURAL ECONOMY IN BETWEEN. AN ARTICLE IN

MONDAY'S NEW YORK TIMES PUT IT BLUNTLY:

"NOT ONLY ARE MANY RURAL AREAS LOSING
POPULATION, BUT MORE OF THE PEOPLE WHO
LIVE THERE ARE OUT OF WORK, LIVING IN
POVERTY. AND THE WIDENING GAP IS
EVIDENT REGARDLESS OF WHETHER A COUNTY
IS DEPENDENT ON AGRICULTURE OR
MANUFACTURING, FORESTRY OR MINING,
TRADE OR ALMOST ANYTHING ELSE EXCEPT
SERVICE TO RETIREMENT COMMUNITIES."

WE SHOULD NOT TOLERATE THIS DIVISION OF

PROSPERITY. AS FDR SAID, OUR ECONOMY CANNOT

ENDURE "IF IT IS HALF BOOM AND HALF BUST."



5

-3-

ADAPTING TO CHANGE

SO HOW DO WE TURN THINGS AROUND?

WE HAVE TO START BY UNDERSTANDING EXACTLY

WHAT'S GOING ON.

THIS MEANS UNDERSTANDING THAT THE RURAL

ECONOMY IS MUCH MORE THAN AN AGRICULTURAL ECONOMY.

THE FAMILY FARM REMAINS THE ECONOMIC FOUN-

DATION OF RURAL AMERICA. BUT MORE AND MORE

FARMERS MUST SUPPLEMENT THEIR INCOME WITH A JOB IN

TOWN JUST TO SURVIVE. THE PROPORTION OF TOTAL

FAMILY FARM INCOME EARNED FROM OFF-FARM SOURCES

HAS INCREASED FROM AN AVERAGE OF ABOUT 40 PERCENT

IN 1960 TO OVER 72% IN 1983.

IRONICALLY, THE VIABILITY OF THE FAMILY FARM

MAY DEPEND ON THE AVAILABILITY OF A NON-FARM JOB

IN TOWN.

BUT WHERE WILL THOSE JOBS COME FROM?
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SMALL TOWNS IN RURAL AMERICA HAVE

TRADITIONALLY BEEN BUILT AROUND NATURAL RESOURCE

INDUSTRIES LIKE TIMBER, MINING, AND FISHING.

BUT AS NATURAL RESOURCES HAVE BECOME

"DECOUPLEDm FROM INDUSTRY, RURAL COMMUNITIES

BECOME "DECOUPLED" FROM THE MAINSTREAM OF ECONOMIC

GROWTH. AS A RESULT:

O THE GAP BETWEEN URBAN AND RURAL PERSONAL

INCOME IS WIDENING.

O THIRTY-EIGHT PERCENT OF THE NATION'S POOR

AND AN SIXTY-SEVEN PERCENT OF ALL SUBSTAN-

DARD HOUSING ARE IN RURAL AREAS.

O AND ABOUT NINETY PERCENT OF ALL COUNTIES

WITH EXTREMELY HIGH UNEMPLOYMENT RATES ARE

RURAL.

to
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FIGHTING BACK

To REVITALIZE RURAL AMERICA, WE NEED NOT ONLY

NEW JOBS IN THE TRADITIONAL INDUSTRIES, BUT NEW

_INDUSTRIES AS WELL.

IN MAINE, THIS MEANS REBUILDING A SALMON

FISHERY THAT DISAPPEARED FROM DECADES OF OVER-

FISHING.

IN MONTANA, IT MEANS ADOPTING FOREIGN TECH-

NOLOGY FOR PROCESSING SOF'-WOOD INTO QUALITY

FLOORING, FURNITURE AND BUILDING MATERIALS.

IN MINNESOTA, IT MEANS MANUFACTURING CHOP

STICKS FOR EXPORT TO THE JAPANESE.

THE SUBCOMMITTEE AGENDA

THIS SUBCOMMITTEE CAN HELP US UNDERSTAND THE

RURAL ECONOMY.

t
1 I1

1
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WE MUST DISPEL THE NOTION THAT "THE RURAL

ECONOMY" MEANS ISOLATED AND SPARSELY POPULATED

FARM COMMUNITIES.

THE RURAL ECONOMY REALLY MEANS A COLLECTION

OF MANY DIVERSE ECONOMIES,
DEPENDING NOT ONLY ON

THE TRADITIONAL FARMING, MINING, TIMBER AND

FISHING INDUSTRIES BUT NOW ALSO ON NEW INDUSTRIES

LIKE MANUFACTURING, SERVICES AND TOURISM.

UNDERSTANDING THIS, WE THEN MUST DEVELOP

POLICIES THAI WILL MAKE ECONOMIC TRANSITION EASIER

AND PROMOTE THE GROWTH OF NEW INDUSTRIES.

TODAY'S HEARING IS A FIRST STEP, TO BEGIN A

GENERAL DIALOGUE.

NEXT, THE SUBCOMMITTEE WILL HOLD ADDITIONAL

HEARINGS ON SPECIFIC WAYS TO IMPROVE THE RURAL

ECONOMY.

ONE WAY IS TO HELP SMALL RURAL INDUSTRIES

ADOPT NEW TECHNOLOGY AND ASSURE THAT FEDERAL

RESEARCH AND DEVELOPMENI EFFORTS ADEQUATELY

REFLECT RURAL NEEDS.

12
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ANOTHER WAY IS TO IMPROVE CAP/TAL FORMATION

IN RURAL AREAS. 7 , 'zEMAINS A MAJOR IMPEDIMENT

TO RURAL BUSINESS ..ARTUPS AND EXPANSION. FEDERAL

RESOURCES, SUCH AS THE SBA GUARANTEED LOAN

PROGRAM, SMALL BUSINESS INVESTMENT COMPANIES AND

OTHERS CAN PROVIDE CRITICAL ASSISTANCE. I EXPECT

TO HAVE ThE SUBCOMMITTEE INVESTIGATE THEIR ROLE

AND EXPLORE POSSIELE EXPANSION.

I ALSO EXPECT ThE SUBCOMMITTEE TO

REVIEW THE EFFECTS OF OTHER FEDERAL POLICIES, SUCH

AS DEPEGULATION OF TRANSPORTATION, COMMUNICATIONS

AND BANKING.

TODAY'S HEARiNG

TODAY'S HEARING GETS US OFF TO A RUNNING

START. WE ARE PRIVILEGED TO HEAR FROM A GROUP OF

NATIONALLY KNOW EXPERTS ON RURAL ECONOMIC ,EVELOP-

MENT

I KNOW THAT MANY OF THE WITNESSES HAVE

THEIR OWN IDEAS AND PROPOSALS. I LOOK FORWARD TO

EXPLORING THEM THIS MORNING.
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WE HAVE AN ESPECIALLY LONG AGENDA, AND A

NUMBER OF SENATORS PLAN TO ATTEND AND ASK QUES-

TIONS I ASK EACH CF YOU TO SUMMARIZE YOUR

WRITTEN STATEMENTS IN ABOUT FIVE MINUTES. THAT

WAY, WE WILL HAVE PLENTY OF TIME FOR QUESTIONS.

14
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Senator BAUCUS. At this point want to turn to my good friend,the Senator from Illinois, Senator Dixon. Senator, do you have astatement you would like to make this morning?

STATEMENT OF HON. ALAN J. DIXON, A U.S. SENATOR FROM THE
STATE OF ILLINOIS

Senator DIXON. Mr. Chairman, I have already placed a statementin the record, subject to your approval, and I congratulate youupon holding these hearings, and am delighted to have an opportu-nity to attend them with you.
Senator BAUCUS. Without objection, the statement will be includ-ed.
[The prepared statements of Senators Dixon and D'Amatofollow:]
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MARCH 5, 1987

STATEMENT BY SENATOR ALAN J. DIXON

COMMITTEE ON SMALL BUSINESS

NEW PERSPECTIVES ON THE RURAL ECONOMY

MR. CHAIRMAN, THE MAKE-UP OF OUR RURAL ECONOMY IS CHANGING BUT

OUR RESPONSIBILITY TO THE RURAL COMMUNITY IS NOT. WE STILL

MUST MAKE PROVISIONS FOR JOBS ANg PROMOTE THE ECONOMIC WELL

BEING OF THIS SECTOR OF OUR ECONOMY.

WE MUST BE AWARE THAT THE EVOLUTION OF THE RURAL ECONOMY IS

INTERWOVEN INTO AREAS BEYOND AGRICULTURE. ANY POLICY THAT WE

CONSIDER MUST ADDRESS THE NEEDS OF TIE ENTIRE RURAL COMMUNITY.

MOST OF US ARE AWARE OF THE FARM DEPENDENT LOCALITIES WHICH

ARE LOSING POPULATION AND ARE BEING AFFECTED BY FOREIGN TRADE

AND FISCAL POLICIES. BUT THERE ARE MANUFACTURING/PROCESSIMG

DEPENDENT RURAL AREAS WHICH HAVE A LARGE NUMBER OF SINGLE

SKILLED AND MINORITY WORKERS. THERE ARE GOVERNMENT DEPENDENT

RETIREMENT AND POVERTY STRIKEN RURAL AREAS THAT MUST ALSO BE

CONSIDERED. EACH OF THESE SEGMENTS IS AFFECTED DIFFERENTLY BY

THE POLICIES THAT WE ENACT.

THE DEPRECIATION OF FARM VALUES DUE TO HIGH REAL ESTATE

INTEREST AND LOW COMMODITY PRICES IN THE '83s IMPACTS THESE

OTHER AREAS OF THE RURAL ECOMOMY. AS THE FARMERS' INCOME IS

16
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REDUCED THOSE THAT SUPPLY THE FARM NEEDS AND THOSE FROM WHOM

THE FARMER PURCHASES COMSUMER AND RETAIL FOODS SUFFER.

HOWEVER, ACCORDING TO AN ARTICLE IN THE ECONOMIC REVIEW,

ENTITLED "A CHANGING RURAL AMERICA", "THE FARM FINANCIAL

STRESS IS THE MOST WIDELY KNOWN REASON FOR RURAL ECONOMIC

PROBLEMS...(IT IS) LEAVING A TRAIL OF SERIOUS MARKS ON THE

RURAL ECONOMY ...".

AGRICLTURE IS DOMINATED BY THE LARGE AND SMALL PART-TIME

FARMERS. BUT MOST RURAL COMMJNITIES ARE BUILT AROUND THE

AVERAGE FAMILY FARMER. AGAIN, ACCORDING TO THE ECONOMIC

REVIEW ARTICLE, IN 1984, 70% OF THE FARMS IN THE UNITED STATES

HAD SALES OF UNDER $40,000-EARNING MORE INCOME OFF THE FARM

THAN ON IT. THIS GROUP PRODUCED ONLY 15% OF OUR FARM

PRODUCTS. BY CONTRAST, 30% OF THE FARM PRODUCTS WERE PRODUCED

BY 1% OF THF. FARMS WITH SALES OVER $500,000 PER FARM ANNUALLY.

IN ILLINOIS THE STATISTICS DIFFER SLIGHTLY: 54% OF THE FARMS

HAVE SALES OF LESS THAN $40,000; WHAT IS REFERRRED TO AS THE

AVERAGE FAMILY FARMER COMPRISES 45% OF FARM SALES IN ILLINOIS;

AND AS WITH THE NATIONAL AVERAGE, ONLY 1% OF OUR FARMS HAVE

SALES OVER $500,000.

INDIVIDUALS AND FAMILIES ARE NOT JUST LOSING THEIR JOBS, THEY

ARE LOSING A WAY OF LIFE AND THOSE INDUSTRIES AND INDIVIDUALS

DEPENDENT UPON FAMILY FARMERS ARE LOSING ;ALSO. IT IS A

NEGATIVE SPIRAL. IT BEHOOVES THIS CONGRESS TO EASE THE

TRANSITION IN THIS EVOLUTION IN RURAL ECONOMY TO PROMOTE

1
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ECONOMIC WELL BEING - -NOT JUST THROUGH THE FOOD SECURITY ACT

BUT BY PROVIDING KNOWLEDGE OF AND ACCESS TO EXISTING PROGRAMS

IN OTHER AGENCIES SUCH AS THE SMALL BUSINESS ADMINISTRATION

AND COMMERCE DEPARTMENT TO HELP RURAL AMERICANS BECOME

ENTREPREUNUERS, FIND JOBS, AND ENTER THE EVER GROWING SERVICE

INDUSTRIES.

18
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STATEMENT BY SENATOR ALFONSE K. D'AMATO

SENATE COMMITTEE ON SMALL BUSINESS

MARCH 5, 1987

MR. CHAIRMAN, I WELCOME OUR DISTINGUISHED PANEL OF

WITNESSES 1) THE SMALL BUSINESS COMMITTEE THIS MORNING TO

SHARE WITH US THEIR VIEWS REGARDING NEW PERSPECTIVES ON THE

RURAL ECONOMY. I ESPECIALLY WANT TO WELCOME NEW YORK STATE

SENATOR CHARLES D. COOK WHO SERVES AS CHAIRMAN OF THE

LEGISLATIVE COMMISSION ON THE DEVELOPMENT OF RURAL RESOURCES.

TOO OFTEN MANY OF US EQUATE "RURAL" WITH "AGRICULTURAL"

AREAS. PERHAPS AT ONE TIME THIS WAS CORRECT. HOWEVER/ TODAY

THERE IS A DRAMATIC CHANGE IN RURAL DEMOGRAPHY. REPLACING ACRES

OF FARMLAND ARE NEW OFFICE WILDINGS PROVIDING LOW-COST OFFICE

SPACE FOR THE URBAN CORPORATE CENTER'S BACK-OFFICE OPERATIONS.

REPLACING THE FARMHOUSE ARE RUSTIC BED AND BREAKFASTS PROVIDING

A COUNTRYSIDE ESCAPE FROM THE BIG CITY. IN GROWING PROPORTIONS

RETIREMENT-AGE PERSONS ARE SEEKING THE TRANQUILTY OF RURAL

AREAS FOR A MORE PEACEFUL EXISTENCE.

HOWEVER, THESE CHANGES HAVE CAUSED SERIOUS PROBLEMS.

FOREMOST AMONG THESE IS THE ECONOMIC PERFORMANCE OF RURAL

AMERICA WHICH HAS NOT KEPT PACE WITH ADVANCES IN THE URBAN

ECONOMY. A FEW FACTS ILLUSTRATE THIS POINT: ALTHOUGH RURAL

AMEFaCA ACCOUNTS FOR 25% OF THE NATION'S POPULATION, IT HAS:

o ONLY 20% OF U.S. PERSONAL INCOME;

o MORE THAN 40% OF THE NATION'S ELDERLY;

BEST COPY AVAILABLE
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38% OF THE NATION'S POOR;

o 67% OF ALL SUBSTANDARD HOUSING; AND

o UNEMPLOIMENT EXCEEDING TWICE THE NATIONAL AVF'1,-.GE.

SMALL BUSINESSES WILL PLAY A VITAL PART IN THE IMPROVEMENT

OF RURAL AMERICA. ACCOUNTING FOR 48: OF OUR GNP AND 80% OF ALL

NEW JOBS AS THEY DO, WE MUST ENCOURAGE THE ENTREPRENEURIAL

SPIRIT IN THESE AREAS.

I LOO} FORWARD TO THIS MORNING'S TESTIMONY AND HOPE THAT

THE OPINIONS SHAPED WILL PROVIDE US GUIDANCE IN CRAFTING AN

APPROPRIATE LEGISLATIVE RESPONSE TO THESE PROBLEMS.

THANE YOU, MR. CHAIRMAN.

BEI COPY AVAILAK
4 r`
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Senator BAUCUS. Our first witness is Mr. Frank Swain, who is
the Chief Counsel for the Office of Advocacy of the SBA.

Mr. Swain, please proceed.

STATEMENT OF FRANK S. SWAIN, CHIEF COUNSEL FOR ADVOCA-
CY, U.S. SMALL BUSINESS ADMINISTRATION, WASHINGTON, DC
Mr. SWAIN. Chairman Baucus, Senator Dixon, thank you very

much for the invitation to appear at these hearings. It is indeed an
honor to appear and to lead off the hearings. I am not sure that we
are the national experts on rural economic development, but we doappear here in the hopes that we can provide some information
that will help the Subcommittee set a context for both the hearing
today and hearings to come.

We do believe that the issue of development and diversification
of the rural economy is a particularly important issue. I might add
that inasmuch as it has been announced that the new Administra-
tor for the SBA being proposed for confirmation is Senator Abdnor
from South Dakota, and I am certain that he will have no less, and
in fact a greater interest in that particular subject and will do ev-erything he can to make sure that the SBA programs are fully and
appropriately utilized.

I would like to suggest basically a factual context for the hear-ings in the sense that we have taken a look at where the jobs are
coming from in rural areas, where they are coming from from the
small business perspective. With the permission of the subcommit-
tee, I would like to, rather than going over the statement verbatim,
to simply summarize some of the key points.

Senator BAUCUS. You are encouraged to do so.
Mr. SWAIN. First of all, as the chart indicates, the last eight

years have seen a significantly expanding economy in this country.
The population has expanded somewhat. The employment has ex-
panded considerably, the brown bar being the total employment at
19 percent.

[Charts are shown.]
Mr. SWAIN. However, if you take out Government and you take

out agricultural industries, the employment in the rest of the econ-
omy indeed has expanded nearly 25 percent in the last severalyears.

On the other hand. of particular note to the rural situation is the
fact that both the number of farm proprietors and the amount of
farm employment has decreased considerably. So clearly, as your
opening statement so clearly put it, the rural economy is in diffi-
cult shape and small business development has probably spent agood deal of effort in cushioning some of the blows that might have
even been worse except for some prolific small business job genera-tion in the rural areas.

One of the things that is interesting to note is that from the per-
spective of the small and large business, the rural areas of this
country are not that much different than the urban areas. In fact,there has been significant growth. However, the growth in the
rural areas has not been small business growth. The growth in the
rural areas has been medium- and large-sized business growth.

2'
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Small businesses have really grown in the cities, and that growth
has been particularly in services and in retailing.

As you can see, there is a 35 percent increase on small business
employment in the metropolitan areas. But in the nonmetropolitan
areas which, just for purposes of statistics, we roll together the
Census definitions of "rural" and "nonmetropolitan," the small
business growth has only been 18.2 percent on their employment
base.

As you can see, the medium-sized business growth and the large
business growth has been considerably healthier in rural areas
than the small business growth. On the other hand, the small busi-
ness growth in urban areas has been considerably healthier than in
rural areas.

Our final chart is here to give you an idea as to where the actual
jobs are coming from in rural areas. The largest number of jobs in
rural areas that are b. generated are in the services' businesses.
Just as the rest of the economy is moving from a goods-producing
base to a service-base, that is no less so in the rural economy.

Over a million jobs in the last eight years were generated by
service businesses in the rural economyabout half by large busi-
ness, about half by medium- and small-sizedbusiness. A number of
those jobs, though, are in the health services field and in the edu-
cational services field in the rural areas. In urban areas, the big
growth in service comes from business services, things like person-
nel services, computer software, and so on.

So it is clear that although there is a lot of services growth in
the rural areas, it does have to do with some particularities of the
populationcertainly the fact that it is generally an aging popula-
tion perhaps in greater need of health 'services is stimulating the
growth of health services. The same can be said for educational
services.

On the other hand, in trying to look for some good news or some
interesting developments, we do see that in manufacturing the
businesses that are growing in rural areas are small manufactur-
ers, much more so than large manufaaurers. We find this to be
true probably because small manufacturers have been able to fin
markets outside of those immediate rural areas, and in effect
export their products to urban markets, or occasionally overseas.
But I am using "export" in the generic term, that if you have a
small plant in a rural county in the middle of some State, they are
certainly probably exporting their product to the largest city areas.

I think that it is interesting that small firms seem to be develop-
ing more along these lines than large firms. That is very much at
odds to some degree with the national trend.

Finally, the retail sector. You can see that there has been tre-
mendous growth in large firms in the retail sector, but almost no
growth in small firms. Again, we attribute this more to changing
consumer patterns than anything else, that the chain stores are in-
evitably taking over and being sought after by consumer choice,
that the local mom and pop stores, the locally owned department
store, is really not a growing entity at all.

However, the chain store, the discount store that is located in the
mall perhaps in a suburban area or outside a medium-sized town,

22
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seems to be the place where the consumers are more interested in
going and shopping, and those stores are certainly expanding.

The small, locally owned store trades only on local consumerbusiness is really not growing at all. So from the small business
perspective there is a lot of growth in the service areas, although
there is going t4. be a lot of competition with big business. There is
a lot of growth in manufacturing, but not much growth in retailingat all.

To try to sum up, we feel that generally speaking small business-
es have not been as significant in rural areas as they have been inurban areas. We think thcre is a lot of room for improvement.
Small businesses have created about two out of three new jobs in
this country, but that is not true out in the country. Maybe they
have created half of the new jobs out in the country.

in order to get the rural areas going again, obviously we have gotto get the small business job generation process heated up strongerthan it is right now in rural areas.
We mention just three general policy points:
First of all, I think we need to help rural areas build on their

comparative advantages. This will require creating new links be-tween rural resources and manufacturing and service economies.This is already occurring to some degree. We have several exam-ples that we list in our statement. I should say that that is really
only the tip of the iceberg. We just made literally two or three callsand got a half-dozen examples of things that were going on stimu-lated by local Small Business Administration offices, local State de-partments of commerce and economic development, local universi-ties and small business development centers. There is generallygreat concern in the rural areas of our country over economic di-
versification.

A second issue I believe is that we need to examine whether
there are policies that prevent rural firms from fully participatingin the growing service sector. Deregulation was mentioned. I thinkthat deregulation has been a two-edged sword, quite possibly in the
sense that transportation deregulation has had some localized un-fortunate effects in some areas. On the other hand, the growth in
home-based businesses and the deregulation of telecommunications
has probably allowed businesses opportunities to locate in rural
areas that would not have been true several years ago.

Other issues such as the increasing cost of liability insurance orwhether States are making it too expensive to hire workersthrough the current trend towards mandating broader employeebenefits I think tend to be factors that this Subcommittee should
take a look at, as well.

Finally, we believe that we need to reconsider the ways in which
we utilize existing Federal resources devoted to the rural economy.
Government policy must be flexible enough to allow incentives todevelop alternative enterprises in the rural economy. Simply
stated, we pour a lot of Federal money into the rural economy for a
variety of purposes. I do not come here as any expert on farm
policy or programs at all.

I think it is an interesting question as to whether those monies
that go into the rural economy are simply used to in affect resusci-
tate the farm industry which is on definitely hard ames, or how
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much those monies can be rechanneled to stimulate new businesses
that might grow where the farms are not growing now. I think
that is an important question.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Swain follows:]

24
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SUMMARY

o Small business creates a majority of new jobs in ruralAmerica -- 56 percent of the 2.5 million jobs generatedbetween 1976 and 1984.

o This growth has not been as dramatic as it has been inurban areas where small firms
created 61 percent of the newjobs over the eight year :,eriod.

o The service sector is providing the most new jobs in ruralareas -- 1.1 million jobs, with
both large and small firmscontributing to that expansion.

o In the manufacturing sector the small business sector hasbeen especially strong. Small firms contributed 185,000new manufacturing jobs in rural areas while large firmsonly generated 76,000 new manufacturing jobs.
o Governmental policies should

promote diversification of therural economy. While there are many ilitiatives currentlyproviding assistance in this effort, we must examine allcurrent rural policies and lock for ways to make themflexible enough to allow incentives for new businessdevelopment.
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Mr. Chairman. I appreciate the opportunity to join you

today as you address issues facing America's rural communities.

The agricultural and extractive industries generally are

not healthy. Bankruptcies among businesses dependent upon the

health of the farm, forestry, mining, and oil industries have

increased. There is little doubt that the problems in these

industries have had a severe impact on rural communities.

However, the rural economy is not totally dependent on troubled

industries. The service sector is expanding less quickly than

in metropolitan areas.
Small manufacturers have used the

inherent advantages of rural communities to expand. A healthy

rural economy depends on ccatinued diversification and

government policies that encourage this diversification.

Rural America, like small business. encompasses a diverse

and dynamic collection of different communities. In the

aggregate. 29.0 percent of the U.S. population and 25.5 percent

of all jobs are found in the
nonmetropolitan areas of the

Nation.
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Table 1

Outlines of Rural American

Population, 1980

Labor Force, 1980

Employment, 1980

Employment in

primary industries

(Agriculture, Forestry,

fishing, toning), 1980

Total Metro Nonnetro
Completely

Rural

226,546 163,526 63,020 2,737

106,085 78,797 27,287 1,111

97,639 72,682 24,958 1,023

3,942 1,518 7,424 136

Note: All numbers are in thousands.

Source: Census of Population, 1980

2

2--
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The Shape of the Rural Economy: 1984

Manufacturing and retail trade employment provide a greater

share of jobs in rural rather than urban areas. Manufacturing

(32.9 percent). retail trades (21.2 percent). and services

(20.8 percent) are the largest employers in ru:Il areas

(Table 2).

Table 2

Distribution of Nonagricultural Employment

Among Industries, 1984

All Areas Metro Nitro

Agriculture 1.0 1.0 2.2

Mining 1.5 1.5 3.5

Construction 5.6 5.6 5.0

Manufacturing 26.3 26.3 32.9

Transportation 7.0 7.0 5.

Wholesale 6.9 6.9 5.7

kali 18.3 18.3 21.2

Finance 7.2 7.2 3.1

Services 26.2 26.2 20.8

Total 100.0 100.0 100.0

Source: Small Business Data Base; U.S. Small Business

Administration.

Note: This analysis is drawn from the Small Business Data Base

(5808). The 5808 is based on records compi:ed by the Dun and

Bradstreet Corporation (018) and encompasses virtually all

employees in the nonfarm sectors of the economy. Most fired

farm workers and farm family erecters are not included in the

totals. Those eMployees included in the 'agricultural"

category are primarily those working in large comercial

farming businesses which market their products under some brand

name. These larger agricultural enterprises employ 859,000 of

the 3.8 million agricultural employees reported by the Bureau

of Economic Analysis for 1984. In addition to the employees

identified here, there are 2.6 million farm proprietors. The

terms "rural" and" nomnetropolitan" areas, as well as "urban"

and "metropolitan" areas are used interchangeably. These terms

were defined by the Office of Management and Budget in 1980.

Of the 3,141 counties in the U.S., 725 were classified as

metropolitan and 2,416 were identified as nonmetropolitan; 790

of the nometro counties are designated *completely rural."

-3-
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Small businesses, those with fewer than 100 employees,

provide 42.4 percent of all jobs in rural areas (Table 3). In

effect, small firms are more significant, in terms of

employment, to rural areas than to urban areas.

Small and medium size firms provide more than half (57.6

percent) of the jobs in rural America.

Table 3

Distribution of Nonagricultural Employment

by Size of Firm, 1984

All Areas Metropolitan Nomnetropolitan

Small 39.0 38.1 42.4

Medium 13.9 13.7 15.0

Large 47.1 48.2 42.6

Total 100.0 100.0 100.0

Note: ¶mall firms have fewer than 100 employees, median fires

between 100 and 499 employees, and large firms have 500 or more
employees.

Source: Small Business Data Base; U.S. Small Business

Administration.

Job Growth in Rural America: 1976-1984

The number of nonagricultural jobs increased at a slower

rate between 1976 and 1934 in rural areas than in tban areas.

Employment expanded by 21.0 percent in nonmetropolitan areas

compared to the 25.7 percent growth in metropolitan counties

(Table 4).

-4-

2J



26

Table 4

Nonagricultural Jobs b Job Smyth, 1916-1984

Number Employment

of (thousand)

Counties 1916 1984 Difference Percent Change

Total 3,141 68,347 85,356 11,009 24.9

Metropolitan 725 56,226 70,693 14,467 25.7

iicmmetropolitan 2,416 12,122 14,664 2,542 21.0

Note: Small firms have fewer than 100 employees, medium firms between 100 and

499 employees, and large firs have 500 or more employees.

Source: Small Business Data Base; U.S. Small Business Administration.

The 21.0 percent growth in all nonmetropolitan counties

masks a phenomenon that is important to this committee. Some

of these nonmetropolitan counties are defined to be "completely

rural," they contain no place with more than 1,500 people;

there are 790 such counties. The 26.0 percent rate of job

growth in these completely rural counties was the most rapid,

of any geographic area from 1976 to 1984.

In a market economy, jobs exist in order to produce goods

and services. Differences in the distribution of jobs and the

patterns of job growth are bound up in the underlying economics

of product and service markets.

-5-
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Nationwide, between 1976 and 1984. 17.0 million jobs were

added the l.bor force; this constituted an increase of 24.9

percent. How this job growth was distributed between different

industries, places, and size classes reveals some interesting

differences.

In general, employment increased faster in me:cpolitan

areas and in small businesses. Small firms grew 'aster (31.9

percent) than medium (23.4) and large (20.0) firms (Table 5).

This pattern is dominated by the expansion of small firms

Table 5

Changes in Nonagricultural Dmployment, 1976-1984

(Percentage)

Areas

U.S. Metropolitan Nomnetropolitan

Small Easiness 31.9 35.6 18.2

Medium Business 23.4 22.8 26.2

Large Business 20.0 19.7 22.1

Total 24.9 25.7 21.0

Note: Small firms have fewer than 100 employees, medium firms

between 100 and 499 eoployees, and large fire's have 500 or more

employees.

Source: Small Business Data Base; U.S. Saull Business

Administration.

-6-
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in urban areas. In nonmetropolitan areas medium sized

businesses led the growth rate, but large firms added the

greatest number of actual new jobs.
1

Across the economy, manufacturing employment rose by 5.1

percent (Table 6). The decline of large metrokolitan factories

has been well publicized. Less obvious has been the expansion

of small manufacturing firms. Jobs in small rural

manufacturing businesses expanded by 21.0 percent.

Nationally, the number of retail trade jobs grew 16.6

percent between 1976 and 1984. Employmt t in small retail

businesses grew more slowly than employment in the industry as

1If only "small" and "large" firms were identified, using
a 500 employee bounoary, job growth in rural areas would be led
by "small" business.

Share of Employment Growth 1916 -1984

Finns With

Fewer Than More Than

500 Employees 500 Employees Total

Rural 56.2 43.8 100.0

Urban 61.3 38.7 100.0

Total 60.5 39.5 100.0

-7-
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a whole, and in rural areas, small retailers showed almost no

growth. The restructuring of the retail trade industries are

evident as large and medium size retail outlets are displacing

the tra itional small neighborhood stores in both urban and

rural areas. Large retailers in rural areas grew most rapidly,

and medium-sized retail firms expanded at a race more than

twice the national average.

Nonagricultural

Manufacturing (U.S., 5.1%)

Table 6

Employment Changes 1916 -1984

(Percentage Changes)

Total Metropolitan Nonmetropolitan

Number of

Nonmetro. Jobs

Small 28.2 29.8 21.0 149,526

Medium 2.6 1.8 5.4 36,153

Large -.9 -1.9 2.4 16,108

Retail Trade (U.S., 16.6%)

Small 9.1 12.3 .4 8,122
Medium 26.1 24.4 39.4 13,626

Large 26.5 21.3 11.6 334,251

Services (U.S., 58.2%)

Small 61.1 69.8 53.4 404,160

Medium 48.5 41.4 53.4 290,394
Large 56.1 53.1 89.3 491,332

Note: Small firnm have fewer than 100 employees, medium firms between 100 and 499 employees,

and large firms have 500 or more employees.

Source: Small Business Data Base; U.S. Small Business Administration.

-8-
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Total service industry jobs increased by 58.2 percent

between 1976 and 1984. The small firm work force grew faster

than the number of workers in either large or medium sized

firms. In metropolitan areas, small firms with 1-19 employees

dominated growth with expansion rates of more than 75 percent.

In rural areas, large service firms expanded service employment

much more rapidly than small or medium-sized firms.

To promote diversification in rural economies there are at

least three areas that I believe ought to be considered:

1. We need to help rural areas build on their comparative

advantages. This will require creating new links between rural

resources and manufacturing and service economies. This is

already occurring as state, local and federal governments focus

on the problem. A few examples are:

Last weekend in Kirksville. Missouri. the SBA-funded

Small Business Development Center sponsored a

conference on "Agricultural Diversification."

Attended by 450 people, the conference consisted of 26

workshops covering a wide range of finance. management

and marketing topics.

-9-
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A $47.500 grant to a Butte. Montana company under the

Small Business Innovation Research program is

exploring ways to produce biological pesticides at

lower cost to counteract the gypsy moth. This

contract may lead to commercial production of a mold

known to combat a serious defoliant.

This coming Sunday. in Miles City, Montana, the Small

Business Administration and the community college are

cosponsoring a workshop on home-based businesses. On

May 1, 1987. a regional conference on home-based

businesses will be held in Missoula. Montana.

In Dodge City, Kansas, the Small Business

Administration, the Department of Commerce, and tho

local university soon will hold a conference on

international marketing.

2.. We need to examine whether there are policies that

prevent rural firms from fully participating in the growing

service sector. These policies exist at the state, local and

national level. For example:

Technological and regulatory changes in the

telecommunications industry have dramatically reduced

the costs of communications with distant markets.

-10-
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permitting growth of information intensive industries

such as publishing and data processing in rural

areas. The tradeoff has been that prices for loral

services more closely reflect the cost of providing

that service.

3. We need to reconsider the ways in which we utilize

existing Federal resources devoted to the rural economy.

Government policy must be flexible enough to allow incentives

to develop alternative enterprises in the rural economy.

To remain competitive in the global economy, both rural and

metropolitan economies must be competitive. Federal policies

must promote flexibility and allow enterprises in rural and

metropolitan America respond more efficiently to changing

national and global markets.

A number of points should be highlighted. Rural America

must diversify its economy. The rural economies must use their

strength in the agricultural and extractive industries to

further develop growth in the manufacturing sector. In turn,

this internal growth will provide the base on which to build an

expanding service sector which will further enhance and

diversify the rural economy. Government policies must

encourage this growth.

3G



33

Questions and answers, Senator Pressler to Mr. Swain

I. THERE HAS BEEN A GREAT DEAL OF PRESS ATTENTION ON THE
AGRICULTURAL ECONOMY. IN YOUR VIEW DO YOU FEEL THAI THE
PRESS HAS DEPICTED THE PROBLEM AS IT REALLY IS? IF NOT.WHY NOT?

To le extent tha* the preSs has reported on the difficultieS
fac I by rural economies and communities dependent on farming.
ranching, logging. mining, and oil drilling, the reports have
been accurate. However, the press has not told the entirestory. As I Mentioned in my testimony. t,e rural economy is
very diverse and some sectors such as the service and
manufacturing industries are expanding. Communities dependent
on these expanding sectors are not in serious difficulty. Thefailure to report on the diversity and growth may give a
distorted view of the entire rural economy.

DO YOU FEEL THE PRESS ATTENTION HAS HELPED AMERICANS LIVING
IN MORE URBAN AREAS TO BETTER UNDERSTAND THE DRASTIC MATURE
OF THE SITUATION?

I believe that any reporting on the rural economy is valuable
in assisting Americans living in urban areas to understand the
problems of the rural economy.

2. MANY SMALL BUSINESS OWNERS IN THE SMALLER COMMUNITIES OF
SOUTH DAKOTA HAVE INDICATED TO ME THAT THEIR SALES WERE
DOWN 40 TO 50 PERCENT. BASED ON YOUR KNOWLEDGE OF THIS
SITUATION. WOULD YOU SAY THAT ALL RURAL AREAS OF THE
COUNTRY HAVE BEEN EFFECTED IN A SIMILAR FASHION?

No. Many rural areas, particularly those in the Plains states.
are experiencing an economic downswing. In other rural areas
where the economy is not based solely on agriculture or mining,
the economy has not been affected in the same way. For
example, in Maine. business failures declined 23 percent iu
1985 with an additional decline of 27 percent in 1986. This
contrasts with Oklahoma. Texas. Missouri. and South Dakota
whose business failures increased in 1986. A chart of business
starts and failures is attached and provides a state-by-state
breakdown.

BEST TOPYJAVAlkABLE
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3. IF THE AGRICULTURAL ECONOMY REMAINS PRETTY MUCH AS IS. WILL
THE LOSS OF MAIN STREET BUSINESSES CONTINUE AT THE CURRENT
PACE?

To be sure. a depressed agricultural economy would adversely
affect main street businesses in agriculturally dependent

communities. Similarly. improverents in the agricultural

economy would improve the economic outlook for main street
businesses in those communities. There is no discernible trend
in the business failure statistics for states with large

azicultural sectors. Business failures declined in 1986

i ome states with large farm sectors such as Iowa (-20.2%) and

Nebraska (-25.3%). However, business failures increased in

other states with large farm sectors such as Minnesota (.25.3%)
and Missouri (+29.9%). In other states with large farm
sectors. such as Wisconsin (1984 to 1985 .39.7%. 1985 to 1986
.9.7%) and Kansas (1984 to 1985 .121.2%. 1985 to 1986 .5.6%).
the number of failures increased but the rate decreased.
States with large farm and natural resource extraction sectors
.ontinued to show large increases in business failures. Stater

in this category include Texas (.55.9%), Idaho (+53.2%). and

Oklahoma (.174.9%).

As rural economies diversify. the main street of many towns can
be expected to revive.

4. WON'T THE DEPRESSED ECONOMY IN SMALL RURAL COMMUNITIES SOON
BEGIN TO AFFECT LARGER COMMUNITIES AND EVENTUALLY THE

ENTIRE RURAL ECONOMY? IF YES. HOW LONG WILL IT BE BEFORE
THIS CHAIN REACTION TAKES PLACE?

Larger rwal communities and the entire rural economy will feel
the effect of depressed rural economies to the extent that
larger communities and the rural economy as a whole depend upon
the health of the agriculture and extractive industries.

However, the continuing diversification of the rural economy

sho.ld reduce the dependence of rural communities on

agriculture and extractive industries. In turn. this will

lessen the adverse effects of depressed industries on the rural
ecotomy.

5. I KNOW THAT ENTERPRISE ZONES ARE ADMINISTERED BY HUD. BUT
HAVE YOU HAD THE CHANCE TO STUDY THIS CONCEPT AT ALL? IF

YES, MANY STATES HAVE SUCCESSFULLY EMPLOYED THE ENTERPRISE
ZONE CONCEPT. THE ZONES HAVE 'PROVED HELPFUL IN

REVITALIZING MANY OF THIS NATION'S INNER CITIES. DO YOU

BELIEVE THEY COULD PROVE EQUALLY VALUABLE TO RURAL

COMMUNITIES?

BEST COPY AVAILABLE 7,-71'')
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Enterprise zones do not currently exist at the Federal level.
Despite continuous Aftinistration proposals, Congress bas not
acted on this legislation. Most enterprise zone proposals have
provided for some portion of the enterprise zone benefits to be
held separate for rural areas. We have studied the concept.
Two reports have been completed for us: "Business Impacts of
Enterprise Zones" by Cambridge Systematics and 'Impact of
Enterprise Zone Tax Incentives on Selected Small Business- by
Coopers b Lybrand. In the absence of Congressional action.
many states have gone ahead with their own state specific
proposals.

The primary benefit of the enterprise zone designation under
most state schemes and the proposed Federal law is a tax
credit, deduction. or def:rral. This benefit is useful to
individual firms if they have taxable income. These benefits
do not create demand for products. or by themselves. provide
financing for diversification. As a part of broader efforts.
however, the concept may well be useful to rural areas.

6. IN CONVERSATIONS I HAVE HAD WITH SMALL BUSINESS OWNERS IN
SOUTH DAKOTA. SEVERAL SAID THEY HAD EXPERIENCED LARGE
LOSSES DUE TO FARMERS FILING BANKRUPTCY. IN YOUR VIEW. IS
THIS A NATIONWIDE PROBLEM?

Problems related to farm bankruptcies have been severe enough
to cause losses for some small businesses. The business
failure information provided in response to Question 2, while
not identical to bankruptcies, does illustrate the problem
since this covers nonfarm businesses. Moreover, the recent
addition of Chapter 12 to th, bankruptcy code may partially
minimize problems felt by nonfarm businesses insofar as Chapter
12's provisions permit family farms to continue in operation.
The affects of farm bankruptcies on nonfarm businesses, while
significant in some areas, does not appear to be a nationwide
problem.

DOES THIS PROBLEM AFFECT A SIGHIFTCANT NUMBER OF SMALL
BUSINESSES?

Many small businesses in region xperiencing significant
numbers of farm bankruptcy filings adversely effected. The
extent of the harm to these small businesses. absent the filing
of bankruptcy by these businesses, has not peen measured.

IS THIS TREND INCREASING?

ipos;nsji.F.e5. ja.t.41
Recent data, as evidenced by the decline in ba

all 414
would suggest that the troubles of small businesses in
agriculturally dominated counties are on the decline.

72-337 G7
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7. IF YOU HAD ONLY ONE CHOICE. WHAT WOULD BE THE SINGLE BEST
THING THE SBA OR ANY OTHER GOVERNMENTAL AGENCY COULD DO TO
AID SMALL BUSINESSES AND COMMUNITIES THAT HAVE :.LEN HAD HIT
BY THE FARM PROBLEM?

The SBA should continue itS efforts at helping farm-dependent
communities diversify their economy. On a larger scale,
increasing the competitiveness of American industry and
reductions of the federal budget deficit would lead to a

continued expansion of the economy which would help all sectors
of the economy including those dependent on agriculture.

40
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Senator BAUCUS. Thank you very much.
We are joined this morning by Senator Boren of Oklahoma who

has a statement to make.

STATEMENT OF YON. DAVID L. BOREN, A U.S. SENATOR FROM
THE STATE OF OKLAHOMA

Senator BOREN. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
I am very interested in the remarks just made by Mr. Swain, and

I apologize. I have to go now and testify on a bill which I am the
principal sponsor of, S. 2, over in the Rules Committee. I hope to be
able to return and hear the rest of the testimony by the excellent
panels you have put together.

I want to commend you for scheduling these hearings, and I
think they really will give us some insights and some improved
perspective on the rural economy. As we all know, we have a prob-
lem. We have roughly 25 percent of the population with only 20
percent of the income. That translates in other figures in term3 of
38 percent of the poverty, and 40 percent of them elderly citizens.
So we do have a severe problem, and I commend you for holding
these hearings.

I hope I can rejoin you, and I would like to submit a statement
for the record.

Senator BAUCUS. Without objection.
Thank you very much, Senator.
[The prepared statement of Senator Boren follows:]

41r)
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STATEMENT CF SENATOR BOREN

Mr. Chairman:

I want to thank you for calling this hearing on "New

Perspectives on the Rural Economy". The state of our rural

economy has been overlooked oy many of our national leacerS of

late. I firmly oelieve that a great portion of the blame for cur

depressed rural economy lies in our failed farm policies. I would

like to submit for the record a very specific and detailed speech

on our agriculture policy I :lace on tne occasiol of our most

recent "National Agriculture Day". While that speech aas given in

1986 the situation has not changed in fact it has worsened.

However, tnere is an additional emerging problem with our

rural economy. We are oeginning to see a shift from rural

dependence on farming to other, and ln some cases related

inaustries. There is no douct that the economic performance of

rural America nas not kept pace witn eavances in tne urban

economy. As a result the stanaard of living in rural America la

falling behind that of our more urban areas. As nas heen pointed

out before, and will no aoubt be discussed throughout today'5

hearings, with only 252 of tne population rural America has over

W, of our nation's elderly, only 207, of Lne net personal encore,

and over 38; of our nation's poor.

If we continue on with our past policiea Mr. Chairman, tne

future doesn't look promising. :fl Oklahoma a.,ohc curing, toe past

2 years over 36 banks have Over 70;', of Lhoae onlms can be

classified as rural institution.,. No one can deny toat those

failures are a direct result of a farm policy one astray.

4:;riculture and our rural econom, are irextricably 1:n4co. "e

BEST COPY AVAILABLE
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nust then find someway to play to the strengths of the oasic

structure of our rural econor y. We ;lust. fine; so;ieway to diversify

our rural economy by expanding upon brie natural foundation Oat

agriculture prov,des. If we can accotldish that nr. C,air.,an,

I t',.'nk we can, the we will nave ,;one a long way towards solv.r

the chronic economic problems plaguing rural A.4erica as well as

bringing much needed stability and growth to our national economy.

I would also like to include in the record some comments which

I made in regard to agricultural and rural policies on National

Agriculture Day last year.

45 BEST COPY AVAILABLE
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NATIONAL AGRICULTURE DAY

MR. BOREN.

MR. PRESIDENT, YESTERDAY WAS NATIONAL AGRICULTURE

DAY, A DAY OFFICIALLY RECOGNIZED BY THE PRESIDENT AND TJE

CONGRESS AS A DAY OF "OBSERVANCE AND CELEBRATION" OF

AMERICAN AGRICULTURE.

MR. PRESIDENT, ON THIS, THE SIXTH NATIONAL

AGRICULTURE DAY, I "OBSERVE" THAT THERE IS VERY LITTLE TO

"CELEBRATE."

AGRICULTURE IS IN THE WORST CRISIS SINCE THE GREAT

DEPRESSION OF THE THIRTIES. IN SOME WAYS, CONDITIONS ARE

WORSE. JUST 35 YEARS AGO, NET FARM INCOME FOR ONE YEAR

WOULD HAVE MORE THAN PAID OFF TOTAL FARM DEBT. THIS PAST

YEAR THE DEBT WriS OVER SIXTEEN TIMES AS MUCH AS ANNUAL

INCOME. IN 1950, NET FARM INCOME WAS $19 BILLION AND

TOTAL FARM DEBT WAS $12.5 BILLION. IN 1983, NET FARM

INCOME HAD FALLEN TO $5.4 BILLION WHILE TOTAL FARM DEBT

HAD SKYROCKETED TO $216.3 BILLION. THIS PAST YEAR, NET

FARM INCOME FELL 20 PERCENT. 1986 NET FARM INCOME IS

EXPECTED TO BE 33 PERCENT LOWER THAN NET FARM INCOME FOR

1981. FOR THE PAST SIX YEARS, AMERICAN FARMERS HAVE HAD

VERY LITTLE CASH INCOME WITH WHICH TO ATTEMPT TO SERVICE A

HUGE DEBT. AT THE SAME TIME, THE FARMER'S ABILITY TO

!.,..,.- ! , 4q,
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BORROW IS DECLINING BECAUSE SO MANY FARMS ARE BEING FORCED

ONTO THE MARKET.

THE VALUE OF AGRICULTURAL LAND HAS FALLEN 38 PERCENT

IN THE LAST FOUR YEARS. IT IS IMPORTANT TO NOTE THAT THIS

PERCENTAGE DECLINE NECESSARILY INCLUDES LAND NEAR URBAN

AREAS WHICH ARE BEING CONVERTED FROM FARMLAND TO LAND FOR

OTHER USES, SUCH AS APARTMENTS AND SHOPPING CENTERS. THE

INCLUSION OF THIS LAND IN THE ESTIMATE, THOUGH

UNAVOIDABLE, BLANKETS THE FACT THAT IN MANY COUNTIES,

DEPENDENT TOTALLY !PON AGRICULTURE, LAND VALUES HAVE

FALLEN OVER 50 PERCENT IN THE PAST COUPLE OF YEARS. AS

LAND VALUES HAVE FALLEN, MORE AND MORE FARMERS FIND THEIR

EQUITY ERODED TO UNACCEPTABLE LEVELS. IN THE PAST FIVE

YEARS, WE HAVE SEEN MORE THAN A 200 PERCENT INCREASE IN

FARM BANKRUPTCIES AND FORCED LIQUIDATIONS.

AS EQUITY HAS ERODED, MANY FARMERS WHO ARE COMPLETELY

CURRENT ON THEIR DEBT PAYMENTS ARE BEING THREATENED WITH

FORECLOSURE. I WOULD LIKE TO BE ABLE TO SAY THAT THIS IS

NOT HAPPENING, THAT FARMERS W.0 ARE CURRENT WILL NOT BE

FORECLOSED UPON. REGRETFULLY, I AM AWARE OF TWO CASES

THIS PAST YEAR WHERE FARMERS WERE FORECLOSED ON EVEN

THOUGH THEY WERE CURRENT ON THEIR PAYMENTS. MANY FARMERS'

EQUITY HAS ERODED TO THE POINT OF BEING UNABLE TO SUPPORT

THE AMOUNT OF DEBT OWED, DESPITE BEING CURRENT IN THEIR

PAYMENTS. BEFORE A FARMER CAN BORROW MONEY, HE MUST

SHOW THAT HE HAS SUFFICIENT COLLATERAL TO COVER THE AMOUNT

OF THE LOAN. IN SOME AREAS OF THE COUNTRY, LAND VALUES
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HAVE FALLEN SO DRASTICALLY THAT THE PRESENT VALUE OF THE

LAND WILL NOT COVER THE CURRENT DEBT-LOAD, MUCH LESS COVER

THE AMOUNT OF AN OPERATING LOAN NEEDED TO PUT IN THIS

YEAR'S CROP.

AT THE PRESENT TIME, IT APPEARS VERY LIKELY THAT WE

HAVE YET TO REACH THE BOTTOM OF THE DECLINE IN LAND

VALUES. THE FURTHER THE VA,UE DECLINES, THE MORE FARMERS,

CURRENT ON DEBT PAYMENTS, THAT ENTER FORECLOSURE STATUS.

THE MORE FARMERS THAT ARE FORECLOSED UPON, THE MORE LAND

THAT GOES ON THE MARKET. MR. PRESIDENT, WE ARE AT THE

EDGE OF A VICIOUS DOWNWARD SPIRAL WHICH THREATENS TO BRING

DDWN THE ENTIRE ECONOMY OF THIS COUNTRY.

THERE ARE MANY WHO CLAIM THAT WE ARE MERELY GETTING

RID OF "INEFFICIENT" FARMERS. I ASSURE YOU, WE GOT RID OF

THE INEFFICIENT FARMERS YEARS AGO. THE FARMERS THAT ARE

GOING OUT OF BUSINESS TODAY ARE FARMERS WHO HAVE BEEN

SUCCESSFUL FOR TWENTY YEARS OR MORE. THE FARMERS THAT ARE

BEING FORCED OUT OF FARMING TODAY, ARE FAMILY FARMERS,

THOSE WHO GET UP AT 4:00 IN THE MORNING DURING CALVING

SEASON, THOSE WHO WORK UNTIL TWO OR THREE IN THE MORNING

TO GET THEIR CROPS HARVESTED BEFORE RAIN. THESE ARE THE

FARMERS THAT ARE GOING UNDER TODAY.

TWENTY-NINE PERCENT OF ALL FARM DEBT, APPROXIMATELY

$62 BILLION, IS OWED BY FARMERS WITH DEBT-TO-ASSET RATIOS

OVER 70 PERCENT. THIRTY-THREE PERCENT OF ALL FARM DLBT,

APPROXIMATELY $71 BILLION, IS OWED BY FARMERS WITH

DEBT-TO-ASSET RATIOS OF 40-70 PERCENT.

48
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TWENTY PERCENT OF ALL FARMS, 129,000 FARMS, SHOW

FINANCIAL STRESS. ABOUT 320,000 FARMS, OR 18.9 PERCENT OF

ALL FARMS, HAVE A DEBT-TO-ASSET RATIO OF 40 PERCENT.

196,000 FARM, 11.6 PERCNET, HAD DEBT-TO-ASET RATIOS OF

40-70 PERCENT. 123,000, OR 7.3 PERCENT, WERE HIGHLY

LEVERAGED AND TECHNICALLY INSOLVENT WITH DEBT-TO-ASSET

RATIOS GRATER THAN 70 PERCENT. 51,000 OPERATORS, OR 3

PERCENT CF ALL FARMS, HAD DEBT -TO -ASSET RATIOS OVER 100

PERCENT.

TWENTY-SEVEN PERCENT OF OUTSTANDING COMMERICAL BANK

DEBT WAS HELD BY BORROWERS WITH DEBT-TO-ASSET RATIOS OVER

70 PERCENT.

IN 1982, THERE WERE 4112 COMMERICAL BANKS CLASIFIED

AS AGRICULTURAL BANKS HAVING MORE THAN 25 PERCENT OR MORE

OF THEIR PORTFOLIO IN AGICULTURAL LOANS. IN JUNE, 1985,

THER WERE ONLY 3930. IN 1983, THERE WERE 133 POTENTIALLY

VULNERABLE AGRICULTURAL BANKS. BY 1985, THERE WERE 302.

IN JUNE OF 1983, THERE WERE 106 PROBLEM AGRICULTURAL

BANKS. BY OCTOBER 1985, THE NUMBER OF PROBLEM

AGRICULTURAL BANKS HAD INCREASED BY OVER 400 PERCENT, TO

413 BANKS.

THE PERCENTAGE OF BANK FAILURES THAT ARE AGRICULTURAL

INCREASED DRAMATICALLY FROM 15.9 PERCENT IN 1983 TO 59.5

PERCENT IN THE FIRST TEN MONTHS OF 1985. FIFTY-TWO OF THE

62 AGRICULTURAL BANKS THAT FAILED IN 1985 WERE LOCATED IN

A SIX-STATE AREA INCLUDING NEBRASKA, IOWA, KANSAS,

OKLAHOMA, MINNESOTA, AND MISSOURI. IN 1982, ONLY SEVEN



AGRICULTURAL BANKS FAILED; IN 1983, THERE WERE SEVEN, AND

IN 1984 THERE WERE 25.

BY THE END OF 1985, NEARLY 40 PERCENT OF PROBLEM

COMMERCIAL BANKS WERE AGRICULTUR BANKS, UP FROM 24

PERCENT TWO YEARS EARLIER. UNDER A LOW-MEDIUM LOSS

SCENARIO, ABOUT 70 AG BANK FAILURES COULD BE EXPECTED IN

1986 AND 60 IN 1987. UNDER A HIGH LOAN LOSS SCENARIO, IT

IS ESTIMATED THAT ABOUT 150 FARM BANKS WOULD FAIL IN EACH

OF THE NEXT TWO YEARS.

UNDER PRESENT CONDITIONS, IT WOULD TAKE AVERAGE PRICE

INCREASES OF OVER 30 PERCENT TO RESTORE ALL FAMILY-SIZE

COMMERCIAL FARMS TO POSITIVE NET CASH FLOWS. GIVEN THE

TREMENDOUS INCREASE IN SURPLUS STOCKS AND RAPIDLY

DECLINING LEVEL OF EXPORTS, IT IS DOUBTFUL THAT WE WILL

EXPERIENCE ANY INCREASE IN INCOME THIS YEAR AND POSSIBLY

NOT EVEN NEXT YEAR.

MR. PRESIDENT, THE NEWS FROM OKLAHOMA IS NOT

ENCOURAGING. REAL FARM INCOME CONTINUES TO DECLINE, ALONG

WITH FARMLAND VALUES WHICH DECREASED 14% IN 1985 AND 38%

FROM THE HIGH IN 1982. PRICES RECEIVED BY FARMERS

CONTINUE TO DECLINE RELATIVE TO PRICES PAID BY FARMERS,

FURTHER ERODING PROFITABILITY. COMMODITY PRICES FOR 1985

FELL 10%, THE WORST SINCE 1953. REAL INTEREST RATES

REMAIN HIGH. THE VALUE OF TOTAL FARM ASSETS WILL CONTINUE

TO DECLINE, BUT PERHAPS AT A SLOWER RATE.

THE FEDERAL RESERVE BANK OF KANSAS CITY REPORTS

BANKING EXT1MATES INDICATING 3.1% OF THE FARMERS AND
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RANCHERS IN THE DISTRICT WENT OUT OF BUSINESS LAST FALL,

THREE TIMES WHAT BANKERS CONSIDER "NORMAL". PARTIAL

LIQUIDATIONS WERE UP BY NEARLY FIVE TIMES THE NOM% SOME

25 OKLAHOMA BANKS HAVE FAILED SINCE 1982, MANY OF THEM

RURAL BANKS WITH LARGE FARM LOAN PORTFOLIOS.

AN ESTIMATED 25% OF OKLAHOMA'S FARM AND RANCH

FAMILIES ARE IN FINANCIAL DIFFICULTY. PER COUNTY, ABOUT

100 ARE IN SEVERE CONDITION AND 120 ARE APPROACHING SEVERE

PROBLEMS. FARM FORECLOSURES AND BANKRUPTICIES ARE 9-10

TIMES "NORMAL" IN THE BANKING REGION THAT INCLUDES

OKLAHOMA.

FARM POPULATION IN THE U.S. DECLINED 7% IN 1985, THE

SHARPEST DROP IN A DECADE, AND OKLAHOMA SHARED IN THAT

DECLINE. AS OF JANUARY 1986, 9400, OR 18.1% OF FmHA

BORROWERS IN OKLAHOMA WERE DELINQUENT ON PAYMENTS.

WHY HAS THE CRISIS REACHED THIS POINT? IN PART, I

BELIEVE IT IS BECAUSE MANY AMERICANS DO NOT UNDERSTAND THE

ECONOMICS OF AGRICULTURE OR THE IMPORTANCE OF THE FARM

SECTOR TO THEM PERSONALLY. THEY DO NOT KNOW THAT TO START

AN AVERAGE FAMILY FARM TODAY REQUIRES OVER $425,000 IN

CAPII"... THE MAJORITY OF THE AMERICAN PEOPLE BELIEVE THAT

THEY ARE SUBSIDIZING THE FARMER. IN ONE SENSE, THE

TAXPAYERS HAVE SUBSIDIZED FARMERS THROUGH PROGRAMS WHICH

HAVE COST FAR MORE THAN THEY SHOULD DUE TO SHORT-SIGHTED

FARM POLICIES.

IN THE LARGER SENSE, IT IS THE FARM SECTOR WHICH IS

SUBSIDIZING THE REST OF THE COUNTRY. THE FACTS ARE .
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CLEAR. AGRICULTURE IS THE MOST PRODUCTIVE AND MOST

EFFICIENT SECTOR OF OUR NATION'S ECONOMY. ADDITIONALLY,

OUR FARMERS HAVE BEEN GIVING AMERICANS THE GREATEST FOOD

BARGAIN IN THE WORLD. AMERICANS SPEND ONLY 15 PERCENT OF

THEIR INCOME FOR FOOD. THE AVERAGE RUSSIAN SPENDS 45

PERCENT FOR FOOD. EVEN IN GREAT BRITAIN THE AVERAGE IS

ABOUT 28 PERCENT. AMERICAN FOOD CONSUMERS GET MORE FOR

THEIR MONEY TODAY THAN IN 1950.

IN GREAT PART, AMERICAN CONSUMERS HAVE RECEIVED THESE

BENEFITS DUE TO THE DRAMATIC INCREASES IN THE PRODUCTIVITY

OF OUR FARMERS. AT THE BEGINNING OF THIS CENTURY, ONE

FARMWORKER COULD ONLY FEED SEVEN PERSONS. BY 1970, THIS

ONE FARMWORKER SUPPLIED ENOUGH FOOD AND FIBER FOR 73

PEOPLE. IN THE PAST 15 YEARS, THE PRODUCTIVITY OF THIS

ONE FARMWORKER HAS SKYROCKETED. A FARMER IN AMERICA NOW

FEEDS 116 PEOPLE. THIS INCREASED AGRICULTURAL

PRODUCTIVITY, THE RISE IN OUTPUT PER UNIT OF INPUT, HAS

BEEN A MAJOR CONTRIBUTOR TO IMPROVED LIVING STANDARDS FOR

AMERICANS. AS AGRICULTURAL PRODUCTIVITY HAS INCREASED,

CONSUMERS HAVE BEEN ABLE TO UPGRADE THEIR DIETS AT A LOWER

COST.

THE ECONOMIC ACTIVITY OF AGPICULTURE EMPLOYS 21

MILLION PEOPLE AND ACCOUNTS FOR 20 PERCENT OF THE NATION'S

GROSS NATIONAL PRODUCT.

IT IS CONSISTENTLY ONE OF THE FEW SECTORS OF OUR

ECONOMY WHERE WE HAVE A FAVORABLE TRADE BALANCE.
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FARMERS ARE SO PRODUCTIVE THAT THEY PRODUCE FOOD FOR

THE U.S. POPULATION, ABOUT A THIRD LARGER THAN A QUARTER

CENTURY AGO, AND DO IT WITH THE OUTPUT FROM LEWER FARM

ACRES. MEANWHILE, FARMERS HAVE INCREASED THE ACRES

PLANTED FOR EXPORT BY NEARLY 75% IN THOSE 25 YEARS.

FARMERS HAVE A BIG STAKE IN FARM EXPORTS, BUT SO DO

NON-FARMERS. EVERY ADDITIONAL $1 BILLION OF FARM EXPORTS

CREATES ANOTHER $1.37 BILLION OF ECONOMIC ACTIVITY IN THE

U.S., FOR A TOTAL OF $2.37 BILLION. EACH ADDITIOANL $1

BILLION IN FARM TRADE MAKES JOBS FOR 30,000 TO 35,000 OR

MORE PEOPLE.

THE JOBS ARE ON FARMS--AS WELL AS IN SUPPLYING FARM

PRODUCTION INPUTS FOR FARMERS; IN LOCAL AND LONG-DISTANCE

TRANSPORTATION BY TRUCK, RAIL, RIVER BARGES, AND

OCEAN-GOING SHIPS; PROVIDING FINANCING ALL ALONG THE WAY,

ALONG WITH AREHOUSING AND INSPECTION; PROCESSING; AND

OTHER ACTIVITIES. IN 1984, 1.1 MILLION FULL-TIME U.S.

JOBS RELATED TO AGRICULTURAL EXPORTS.

EVEN IF YOU DON'T HAVE AN EXPORT-RELATED JOB, YOU

HAVE A STAKE IN AGRICULTURAL EXPORTS. FARM EXPORTS HAVE

EXCEEDED FARM IMPORTS CONTINUOUSLY SINCE 1960. THAT HELPS

OFFSET THE GROWING U.S. NEGATIVE BALANCE OF TRADE FROM

NON-FARM FOREIGN TRADE, WHICH HAS HAD A CONTINUOUS DEFICIT

SINCE 1971. THE DOLLARS FROM THE FAVORABLE BALANCE OF

TRADE IN FARM EXPORTS ARE USED TO PAY FOR IMPOPTS OF

CONSUMER GOODS.
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FARMERS, HOWEVER, HAVE BEEN ABSORBING THE COST OF

PROVIDING THESE BENEFITS TO THE REST OF THE NATION,

USUALLY SELLING BELOW THEIR ACTUAL COST OF PRODUCTION AND

BY GOING BROKE IN RECORD NUMBERS. FARMERS ONLY RECEIVE 27

CENTS OF THE CONSUMERS, FOOD DOLLAR SPENT FOR FOOD RAISED

ON U.S. FARMS, DOWN FROM 33 CENTS 20 YEARS AGO.

WHEN WE HAVE RECORD NUMBERS OF FARMERS GOING

BANKRUPT, OUR ENTIRE ECONOMIC SYSTEM IS THREATENED. WHEN

LAND VALUES COLLAPSE, BANKS WHOSE LOANS ARE SECURED BY THE

LAND GET IN TROUBLE, AND SMA,.L BUSINESSES START TO FOLD.

THIS POSSIBLE DOMINO EFFECT IS CHILLINGLY REMINISCENT OF

THAT WHICH BEGAN ON THE FARMS IN THE LATE 1920s AND SPREAD

ACROSS THE NATION IN THE DEPRESSION OF THE 1930s. HISTORY

HAS SHOWN THAT THE GREAT DEPRESSION OF HE THIRTIES WAS

"FARM LED AND FARM FED." RIGHT NOW, WE ARE FACED WITH A

REPEAT OF THAT NATIONAL DISASTER.

LAST YEAR, WE LOST ABOUT 4 PERCENT OF OUR FARMERS.

AS A RESULT, LAND VALUES IN THE FARM BELT FELL OVER 10

PERCENT. IF WE LOSE 10 TO 15 PERCENT IN ONE YEAR, AS SOME

PREDICT COULD HAPPEN THIS YEAR, IT IS NOT HARD TO IMAGINE

WHAT WILL HAPPEN TO LAND VALUES AND SUBSEQUENTLY TO THE

ECONOMY AT LARGE.

WHAT CAN BE DONE? NO ONE CAN PRETEND TO HAVE ALL THE

ANSWERS, BUT SOME STEPS CLEAR.Y MUST BE TAKEN. FIRST OF

ALL, WE SIMPLY MUST IMPROVE FARM INCOME. THE BEST WAY TO

PREVENT FORECLOSURES AND MASS LIQUIDATIONS OF ASSETS IS TO

IMPROVE A FARMER'S ABILITY TO REPAY HIS DEBTS. MORE
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CREDIT, MORE LOANS TO FARMERS WILL NOT RESOLVE THE

PROBLEM; RATHER, IT WILL ONLY DELAY AN INFVITABLE CRISIS.

THE ONLY WAY TO AVOID THE CRISIS IS TO RAISE FARM INCOME.

IT IS ALSO THE CHEAPEST ANr MOST EFFICIENT WAY TO HELP

FARMERS STAY IN BUSINESS.

SECONDLY, WE MUST ENACT A CREDIT PROGRAM THAT HELPS

FARMERS RESTRUCTURE THE DEBT THEY ALREADY HAVE. WITH LAND

VALUES DECLINING RAPIDLY, MANY FARMERS WON'T BE :.",LE TO

STAY IN BUSINESS UNLESS THEY ELIMINATE A PORTION OF THEIR

DEBT. IN MOST CASES, IT IS CHEAPER FOR THE LENDERS TO

WRITE-OFF A PORTION OF THE BORROWER'S DEBT THAN IT IS TO

FORECLOSE ON THE BORROWER WHEN LAND VALUES WIVE FALLEt

DRAMATICALLY.

THIRD, WE MUST BRING DOWN FEDERAL BUDGET DEFICITS SO

THAT FARMERS CAN BORROWER MONEY AT A REASOi!ABLE RATE OF

INTEREST. ADDITIONALLY, BRINGING DOWN FEDERAL BUDGET

DEFICITS WILL IMPROVE UJR ABILITY TO EXPORT MORE

AGRICULTURA COMMODITIES BY COMBATING THE OVERVALUED

DOLLAR.

FINALLY, WE SHOULD DEVELOP A LONG-RANGE, MULTI-YEAR

POLICY AIMED AT PRESERVING OUR FAMILY FARMERS BY ALLOWING

THEM TO RECEIVE A FAIR PRICE FOR THEIR PRODUCTS. WE DID

ENACT SOME IMPROVEMENTS IN FARM POLICY LAST YEAR AS PART

OF THE 1985 FARM BILL. HOWEVER, CONGRESS FAILED TO

ADEQUATELY ADDRESS THE CURRENT PROBLEMS OF IMPROVING

INCOME FOR FARMERS TODAY. BEFORE THE LONG-RANGE POLICIES

OF THE FARM BILL ARE IMPLEMENTED, MOST OF THE FAMILY

1



52

11

FARMERS WILL NOT BE AROUND. THE FOOD SECURITY ACT OF 1985

WILL LOWER FARM INCOAE FOR THE FIRST THREE OR FOUR YEARS.

MOST FARMERS CANNOT SURVIVE THE TRANSITION PERIOD.

MR. PRESIDENT, FOR MANY OF US, THE PROBLEMS OF

AGRICULTURE SEEM TOO DIFFICULT TO RESOLVE. HOWEVER, WE

HAVE FACED CHALLENGES IN THIS COUNTRY BEFORE AND WE HAVE

ALWAYS RISEN TO MEET THE CHALLENGES SUCCESSFULLY.

MAINTAINING FAMILY FARMS IS NOT IMPOSSIBLE, BUT IT WILL

REQUIRE DETERMINED ACTION AND BIPARTISAN WORK. IT IS MY

HOPE THAT ALL OF US CAN BAND TOGETHER AND TACKLE THE

PROBLEMS OF THE FAMILY FARMER.
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Senator BAUCUS. Senator Pressler.

STATEMENT OF HON. LARRY PRESSLER, A U.S. SENATOR FROM
THE STATE OF SOUTH DAKOTA

Senator PRESSLER. Mr. Chairman, I would like to begin by con-
gratulating Senator Baucus, this Subcommittee's new Chairman. I
look forward to working under his able leadership during the 100th
Congress.

As chairman of this Subcommittee during the last Congress, I
held hearings which explored the current problems of the farm
economy and their impact on small communities' main street busi-
nesses. For some time, those of us from agricultural States have
understood that the economic crisis in rural America is as severe
for local businesses and entire communities as it is for farmers and
ranchers.

I felt it was critical to establish an official hearing record which
would vividly illustrate this link. While the media continues to
report on the economic resurgence in this country, we cannot
afford to forget that this recovery has missed most of rural Amer-
ica.

It has been well documented that the crisis faced by our farmers
and ranchers is not limited to their operations. Many small com-
munities in South Dakota and other rural States are experiencing
extreme difficulties as a result of the loss of farmers and ranchers.
Every disp- ced farm family means a loss of business for grocery
stores, cafes, hardware stores, and every other small-town main
street business. Many are forced out of business, which serves only
L. aggravate the problem.

The disappearance of farms, ranches, and small businesses has
led to a decline in school enrollment and local tax revenue. The
amount of property with delinquent taxes in rural areas has in-
creased substantially in recent years. If this trend is not reversed,
many small rural communities will become ghost towns. There is a
real need for action on rural development which will complement
what we do with the farm program.

As a member of the Republican Task Force on Farm and Rural
America, a group of Midwest Governors, Senators, and Congress-
men I have participated in meetings held in Des V ',nes, IA; Chica-
go; and Washington, DC, over the past several months. The meet-
ings were designed to foster discussion on initiatives and policy op-
tions affecting agriculture and rural America.

To effectively deal with the crisis we must find ways to diversify
the economies of agricultural States and provide education and vo-
cational training opportunities for farmers, ranchers, and other
rural citizens. Some States have already begun work in that direc-
tion. However, in order to meet the challenges of the situation, the
Federal Government must work in concert with States and private
.enterprise.

It is also vital that this process establish policies which will
ensure that basic, necessary services such as health care, transpor-
tation, and communication facilities are available to rural commu-
nities. As a Member of the Commerce, Science, and Transportation
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Committee, I am well awa,3 of the struggle to expand the infra-
structure in rural counties and smaller cities and towns.

To this end, the Task " ce has called upon the President to es-
tablish a White House Conference on the future of rural America. I
do not have to tell my colleagues on this Subcommittee what kind
of impact such conferees can have. I think we would all agree that
last year's White House Conference on Small Business provided a
wealth of extremely timely and thoughtful recommendations.

A conference on rural America would undoubtedly be extremely
helpful in developing initiati aimed at revitalizing our rural
communities. The White Hc .conference. The White House Con-
ference on Small Business made some very specific recommenda-
tions and highlighted the fact that product liability ant. tort reform
was foremost in the minds of our small businessmen. A White
House conference on rural development could do the same, not just
for farms but for our small towns, businesses, hospitals, and com-
munications.

We should also explore such concepts as rural enterprise zones.
During the last Congress I co-sponsored legislation which would
have created such a program. Many States have successfully em-
ployed the enterprise zr.sne concept. The zones have proved helpful
in revitalizing many of this Nation's inner cities. I believe they
could be equally valuable to rural communities.

Diversification of the economies in agriculturally dependent
States is vital. It is not enough to simply offer programs designed
to retrain some of our farmers aA ranchers. Training without jobs
is not only useless, but also cruelly holds out false hope. We must
find ways to encourage new business to come to rural America.

Small business continues to be a dominant force in this Nation',
economic resurgence. In 1985, employment growth in small busi-
ness-dominated industries reached a level of just over 5 percent.
This far outpaced the growth in large business-dominated indus-
tries which saw an increase of new jobs of less than 1 percent.
Thus, small business is the key to successful, long-term economic
diversification.

I know that many feel a competition between small business and
big business. I have been one who said our antitrust laws should be
more vigorously enforced. On the other hand, many small business-
men hold the dream of growing and eventually selling out to a
bigger business. There are functions which are better performed by
a big business such as the manufacture of automobiles, but the vi-
tality of the Nation depends upoi small business, and we should
keep that in mind. The two need each other, and are synergistic.

I look forward to receiving the testimony of the witnesses here
today, and thank them for taking the time to appear before this
subcommittee. Today's hearing will further demonstrate the E -veri-
ty of rural America's problems and help Congress develop policies
which will finally allow our agricultural sector to join the rest of
the country's growing prosperity.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Senator BAUCUS. Thank you, Senator.
Mr. Swain, does the SBA work up data on the degree to which its

programsfor example, the Guaranteed Loan Programare allo-
cated to rural as opposed to urban areas?

5 8
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Mr. SWAIN. We can, Senator. We just did not have time to do it
before this particular hearing, but I would imagine within a matter
of three or four weeks we could give you, or give the subcommittee
a report on the number of loans closed to recipients in rural versusnonrural counties.

Senator BAUCUS. Does the SBA, as a matter of course, work up
this data, or not?

Mr. SWAIN. No, not as a matter of course. There is an allocation,
of course, geographically that the State of Montana has a certain
number of loans allocated to it. Within the State of Montana, thereis not an allocation on how many loans are closed in the urban
areas versus the rural counties of that particular State. There is a
geographic allocation to every SBA District Office, and we certain-
ly have the data on that. We could report that to the Subcommit-
tee immediately.

Senator BAUCUS. Do you know the degree to which other agen-
cies break out a compilation for data between urban and rural allo-
cations, as opposed to State?

Mr. SWAIN. I know that the Agriculture Department does it to a
fare thee well, because of course that is their business of tracking
what goes into individual counties. I do not, off the top of my head,
know for instance whether you could ask HHS on what amount of
Medicare dollars goes to rural counties as opposed to urban coun-
ties.

I think to the extent that the data is coded by county and the
Agriculture Department can identify everythere is a computer
program that identifies what is rural and what is not ruralit
probably could be done in most circumstances. But whether it is
routinely done, I do not know.

Senator BAUCUS. Do you think it is a good idea for agencies, as a
ir of course, to do thatparticularly in view of the recentti migration and development of the Coastal States and the
Sunoelt States at the expense of the hinterland? Does it seem to
make some sense to do that, or not?

Mr. SWAIN. Well, I can only speak for my own agency. I think it
certainly does make sense for us to do it. We certainly can and will
do it for communities, if you are interested.

Senator BAUCUS. Well, we are interested. I would appreciate it if
you could, please. We would like to get that data.

[Material follows:]
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U.S. SMALL BUSINESS ADMINISTRATION
WASHINGTON. D C 20416

Honorable Max Baucus
Chairman
Subcommittee on the Rural Economy and

Family Farming
Committee on Small Business
United States Senate
Washington, D. C. 20510

Dear Mr. Chairman:

During the March 5 hearing of the Small Business Subcommittee
on the Rural Economy and Family Farming, I promised to
furnish the Committee information regarding the distribution
of Small Business Administration 7(a) loan guarantees among
metropolitan and nonmetropolitan counties. The distribution
of Small Business Administration 7(a) loan guarantees in FY
1986 is almost exactly proportional to the number of
businesses located in nonmetropolitan settings, and more than
proportional to the rural population and number of jobs in
rural areas.

In 1986, the Small Business Administration guaranteed
$2,535,045,960 of loans under the 7(a) authority. Of that
amount, $674,837,977 or 26.6 percent were loans made to
businesses located in nonmetropolitan counties.

United States businesses located or headquartered in
nonmetropolitan counties were 27.8 percent of the total, in
1984, according to the Small Business Data Base maintained by
the Office of Advocacy.
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Businesses located outside of metropolitan areas are, on
average, smaller than businesses located in more populous
areas. Nonmetropolitan employment in 1984 accounted for 17.2
percent of total employment. The Small Business
Administration 7(a) guarantees in 1986 to businesses in
nonmetropolitan counties are more than proportional to
employment in those counties (26.6 percent of guarantees
versus 17.2 percent of employment). A similar conclusion
holds when the proportion of 1986 Small Business
Administration 7(a) guarantees to nonmetropolitan businesses
(26.6 percent) is compared to the 1985 population share in
nonmetropolitan areas (23.8 percent).

I appreciate being able to respond to the Committee's request
for this analysis. Please let me know if we can provide any
further information.

Very truly ycurs,

Frank S. Swain
Chief Counsel for Advocacy

Attachment
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NONMETROROUTAN SHARE OF SBA 7(a) LOANS, FY 1986

State

Number of
Nonmetro-
politen
Loans

Number
of Loans

7a Loans
In State
(Dollars)

Total Loons
to Buttress
In Nonmetro-
polltan
Counties
Vonore)

Total Loan to
Busmesses In
Nonmetropollen
Counties as a
Percent of Total
Loans In State

US., TOTAL 3,974 I 4,so 5 82,535,045,960 5674.837.977 26.6%

ALABAMA 21 106 19,260,357 4,115,942 21.4%

ALASKA 84 253 62,046,391 20,079,950 32.4%

ARIZONA 18 214 44,682,619 3,267,425 7.3%

ARKANSAS 55 99 15,516,000 8,797,000 56.7%

CALIFORNIA 90 1,967 384,695,538 15,602,087 4.1%

COLORADO 95 264 49,360,305 18,690,531 37.9%

CONNECTICUT 9 74 13,840,000 1,043,000 7.5%

DELAWARE 9 25 3,678,600 1,578,200 40.7%

FLORIDA 10 245 50,487,629 2,352,500 4.7%

GEORGIA 63 404 58,504,228 13,186,900 22.5%

HAWAII 8 74 11,066,750 828,500 7.5%

IDAHO 106 169 25,574,500 17,202,500 67.3%

ILLINOIS 97 501 101,895,161 22,774,500 22.4%

INDIANA 62 231 40,848,800 12,420,900 30.4%

IOWA 371 626 81,023,699 46,007,406 56.8%

KANSAS 233 528 72,280,250 30,014,500 41.5%

KENTUCKY OS 175 30,271,764 16,468,364 54A%

LOUISIANA 35 121 20,444,500 6,736,100 32.9%

MAINE 96 152 26,986,900 17,014,800 63.0%

MARYLAND 5 100 17,058,837 1,040,000 6.1%

MASSACHUSETTS 23 323 47,030,150 3,985,000 8.5%

MICHIGAN 49 175 40,072,179 13,913,542 34.7%

MINNESOTA 83 201 30,530,685 16,760,350 43.5%

MISSISSIPPI 32 68 9,800,450 4,798,050 49.0%

MISSOURI 225 780 104,358,136 30,280,110 29.0%

MONTANA 316 409 62,664,479 48,754,092 77.8%

,NEBRASKA 110 245 31,037,100 13,591,400 43.8%

NEVADA 9 80 11,707,197 949,500 5.1%

NEW HAMPSHIRE 81 145 32,724,900 17,028,100 52.0%

NEW MEXICO 75 202 37,154,098 16,114,500 43A%

NEW YORK I ' 855 137,033,019 25,190,358 15.4%

NORTH CAROLINA 138 25,394,451 9,081,632 35.8%

NORTH DAKOTA b2 99 13,919,050 8,470,450 60.9%

OHIO 63 .46 78,233,741 10,419,550 13.3%

OKLAHOMA 48 191 35,357,742 9,711,162 25.3%

OREGON 32 114 18,337,250 6,513,100 35.5%

PENNSYLVANIA 41 397 66,056,671 6,928,785 10.5%

RHODE ISLAM) 9 81 14,358,100 1,205,000 8.4%

SOUTH CAROLINA 45 102 18,287,011 6,769,211 48.0%

SOUTH DAKOTA 145 185 25,799,150 20,664,700 80.1%

TENNESSEE 47 200 46,919,234 14,266,654 30.4%

TEXAS 176 1,169 203,901,5C5 33,220,689 16.3%

UTAH 55 181 30,990,016 9,766,516 31.5%

VERMONT 140 183 30,057,773 23,101,171 76.9%

VIRGINIA 10 67 11,453,700 I,527,000 13.3%

WASHINGTON 48 267 42,730,900 8,695,220 20.3%

WEST VIRGINIA 32 70 13,702,600 6,812,000 49.7%

WISCONSIN 125 430 102,550,820 29,754,700 29.0%

WYOMING 103 120 18,492,300 15,344,300 83.0%

Nonrnetrcpoliten includes counties defined as nonmetr000litan and rural under Department ofAgriculture

definitions.
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Senator BAUCUS. Next, and more fundamentally, the figures
show that more and more people in small towns in rural America
are earning a higher proportion of their income from nonfarm
sources. Why is that?

Mr. SWAIN. Well, it would seem it would be for two reasons. One
reason obviously, an initial reason, is that the farm income is not
as adequate as it at one time was. So there is a certain economic
necessity for finding other sources of income.

I think a second reason has to do with the general boom in entre-
preneurship in small business startups, anyway, regardless. Even if
the farm income were just fine, I think you would be seeing more
people getting involved in business activities just as many more
women are starting businer,es now than started businesses 20 or
30 years ago. So I think tbzre is a natural interest in entrepreneur-
ship, and things like home-based businesses are booming, and we
need to do more to develop that.

So part of it is driven perhaps by economic need for the agricul-
tural economy, but part of it is driven by the fact that more and
more people are saying, "I wonder what it would be like to go into
business,' and "I will give it a try." Those are the people that we
have to help out, obviously.

Senator BAUCUS. I would like your views, too, on this decoupling
phenomenon. That is, that many businesses in rural America are
not primarily, or perhaps even secondarily, dependent upon basic
primary resource industriesnamely, fishing, agriculture, mining,
et cetera. There is a common assumption that most businesses,
most small business in rural America is directly related.

There certainly is some tie, but I wonder if you could go into the
degree to which you think that businesses in rural America are in
fact decoupled from basic primary resource industries. And second,
whether you think there is a trend. And third, what explains that
trend. That is, the phenomenon of increased decoupling.

Mr. SWAIN. I think that traditionally, in this century anyway,
the rural businesses have been primarily resource-based, agricul-
tural or mining or timber, or they have been retail businesses or
service businesses that have served that local resource-based com-
munity.

Certainly the trend is away from that. The trend is there are
clearly some, and we could get you some more precise figures as to
what the proportion of businesses in the rural economy that are re-
lated to the traditional resources businesses.

But the trend has beencertainly, ie think the growth in manu-
facturing has not been all manufacturing that is based on the
timber industry or based on the mining industry. It has probably
been some assembly operations, where people find labor conditions
better, people more interested in working, various other conditions
better in rural areas than in urban areas.

So I think that the trend from what we see is towards a more
diverse economy. I think that the reasons for that are to some
degree because local communities are now, and local planning
people, are talking this up and providing opportunities as much as
they can, because people look at the farm economy, the rural econ-
omy, and make the conclusion, for right or for wrong, there is lim-
ited growth there, I am going to try something different.
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Yet, the rural lifestyle still holds an attraction for a lot of people
and they do not necessarily feel they have to move off to the big
city to start their business. I think that the changes particularly in
telecommunications have facilitated that.

We would see the trend absolutely increasing towards diversifica-
tion. I should add, though, that the one trend based on the ii.. ;al
economy, based on the local resource economy, that is increasing is
tourism, to the extent that tourism is a reflection of the natural in
an area. The preliminary figures that we have seenand the Com-
merce Department keeps a lot of figures on thisshows that tour-
ism is an increasingly important economic factor in rural areas.
And almost all businesses that are involved in tourism are small
businesses.

Senator BAUCUS. I appreciate that. An interesting statistic is that
1983, 72 percent of the total farm family income is from non-farm
sources. That is a growing trend.

It is also the same statistic for Japan. Japan, only a couple of
years ago, learned that 70 percent of the Japanese farmer's income
is in from non-farm sources. In Japan, most non-farm income is de-
rived from jobs in town, either on a daily basis or a seasonal basis,
a husband or a wife or someone in the family.

We know how important agriculture is to Japan. It is too impor-
tant in many respects. But it is interesting how that phenomenon
is developing.

Nor does that diminish the importance of agriculture in this
country. We do not have a good farm program here. It is not work-
ing now and we have to make it work much better.

But at the same time, we have to diversify because the inexora-
ble trend, is more toward knowledge-based industries and indus-
tries where technology is changing rapidly.

And there are many opportunities all over the country, particu-
larly, I think, in rural areas, where people want to live, just to get
away from folks. I think that there is a real opportunity there.

Mr. SWAIN. That is an important point, Senator. Just as a per-
spective, I think that I looked upthe commodity program was a
$26 billion program last year. The SBA guaranteed loan program is
a $2.4 billion, $2.6 billion program.

So in the sense of proportion, there is a lot of Federal money
going into the rural economy focused directly at agriculture. And I
am not saying that that is good, bad, or indifferent. But we think
that we are using some good resources from the SBA, but we hope
that other Federal programs certainly are flexible enough to en-
courage people to start businesses as well.

Senator BAUCUS. I see we have been joined by the Senator from
Minnesota, Senator Eoschwitz, and Senator Kasten.

STATEMENT OF HON. ROBERT W. KASTEN, JR., A U.S. SENATOR
FROM THE STATE OF WISCONSIN

Senator KASTEN. Mr. Chairman, thank you, and congratulations
on holding this hearing. All of us have got schedules and we are
going back and forth between meetings. I would like to make just a
very brief statement if I could.

6
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I wanted to welcome the members of the panel who will testify
before the Subcommittee. As a Senator from a largely rural state, I
, agard the future of both the farm and the rural non-farm sectors
of America's economy as being subjects of vital importance.

We in Congress must spare no effort to keep family farmers on
the land. Neither should we ignore the need of farm families for
off-farm income and for strong, growing rural communities.

I do not think that anyone in Congress disagrees with this. The
question is how best to work toward the goal of a healthy rural
economy. I would like to make two suggestions that reflect the per-
spective that we bring from Wisconsin.

Unlike a number of other farm States, Wisconsin farmers depend
overwhelmingly on just one commodity. That is milk. Wisconsin is
the most efficient milk producing State located near the Country's
largest milk consuming markets. The dairy industry is worth over
$3 billion to the state's economy. Wisconsin has almost as many
dairy farmers as the next three largest milk producing States com-
bined.

So no other state depends on this industry as much as Wisconsin
does. My neighbor from Minnesota would be close, but Wisconsin is
the leader.

Senator BOSCHWITZ. I am just shocked when you talk about the
efficiency of your farmers. [Laughter.]

Senator KASTEN. I will repeat that statement. Wisconsin is the
most efficient milk producing State.

Our Federal dairy program, Mr. Chairman, should reflect the im-
portance of the dairy industry to Wisconsin and the upper Mid-
west. I note with interest, I have had a chance to review Dr.
Pulver's testimony. I am not going to be able to be here for his tes-
timony. Br+ a passage with regard to price-centered farm programs
that direct the largest benefits to the largest farms. I might say I
know that that has been an interest of yours as well in terms of
legislation.

In no other program is this more true than the dairy program,
and that is a fact that has concerned me for a long time. Accord-
ingly, I am going to be soon introducing legislation to replace the
current dairy program with a target price deficiency payment pro-
gram. This program would direct income support to the small and
midsize family farms that predominate both in Wisconsin and in
the nation as a whole, rather than to the large milk factories and
processors, as the current program does.

My second point is that, as much as we deplore it, farms do fail
and people are forced off the land. And I think we are seeing this
clearly in Wisconsin and we cannot pretend that it is not there.

These individuals must not be left without options. Especially
troubling is the case of many older farmers who farmed all their
lives and may not be trained for non-farm work. We in Congress
must look at ways to work with state and local governments, as
well as the private sector, to ensure that these farmers have the
job retraining they need to take productive and dignified jobs after
leaving agriculture.

Mr. Chairman, once more I commend you for holding this hear -
;ng and I regret that I am not going to be able to be here for much
of your testimony.

72-337 - 87 - 3
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Senator BAUCUS. Thank you, Senator. Your statement will be in-
cluded.

[The prepared statement of Senator Kasten follows:]

CC
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STATEMENT BY

THE HONORABLE ROBERT N. KASTEN, JR.

SUBCOMMITTEE ON RURAL ECONOMY

COMMITTEE ON SMALL BUSINESS

HEARING HELD THURSDAY, MARCH S. 1987

MR. CHAIRMAN, I TOO WOULD LIKE TO WELCOME THE DISTINGUISHED

MEMBERS OF THE PANELS WHO WILL TESTIFY BEFORE THE SUBCOMMITTEE

THIS MORNING ON "NEW PERSPECTIVES ON THE RURAL ECONOMY."

As A SENATOR FROM A LARGELY RURAL STATE, I REGARD THE FUTURE

OF BOTH THE FARM AND THE RURAL NONFARM SECTORS OF AMERICA'S

ECONOMY AS BEING SUBJECTS OF VITAL IMPORTANCE. WE IN CONGRESS

MOST SPARE NO EFFORT TO KEEP FAMILY FARMERS ON THE LAND. NEITHER

SHOULD WE IGNORE THE NEED OF FARM FAMILIES FOR 0IF-FARM INCOME

AND FOR STRONG, GROWING RURAL COMMUNITIES.

I DO NOT BELIEVE THAT ANYONE IN CONGRESS DISAGREES WITH THIS.

THE QUESTION IS, HOW BEST TO WORK TOWARD THE GOAL OF A HEALTHY

RURAL ECONOMY?

BED` BPY 1VAILN"I
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1 WOULD LIKE TO MAKE 2 SUGGESTIONS T.AT REFLECT THE

PERSPECTIVE I BRING FROM WISCONSIN.

UNLIKE MANY OTHER FARM STATES, WISCONSIN FARMERS DEPEND

OvERWHELmIUGL1 ON 1 COMMODITY MILK. WISCONSIN IS THE MOST

EFFICIENT MILK-PRODUCING STATE LOCA'ED NEAR THE COUNTRIES LtRGEST

MILK-CONSUMING MARKETS. IHE DAIRY INDUSTRY IS WORTH OVER $3

BILLION TO THE STATE'S ECONOMY; WISCONSIN HAS ALMOST AS MANY

DAIRY FARMS AS THE NEXT S LARGEST MILK-PRODUCING STATES COMBINED.

No OTHER STATE DEPENDS ON THIS INDUSTRY AS MUCH AS WISCONSIN

DOES-

OUR FEDERAL DAIRY PROGRAM SHOULD REFLECT THE IMPORTANCE OF

THE DAIRY INDUSTRY TO WISCONSIN AND THE UPPER 111DwEST. I NOTED

WITH INTEREST A PASSAGE IN UR. I'ULVER'S TESTIMONY WITH REGARD TO

PRICE-CENTERED FARM PROGRAMS THAT DIRECT THE LARGEST BENEFITS TO

THE LARGEST FARMS. IN NO PROGRAM IS THIS MORE TRUE 11:AN THE

DAIRY PROGRAM, FACT THAT HAS CONCERNED ME FOR SOME TIME.

!,,govYk..AvAILAALE6 844; 1



65

ACCORDINGLY, I WILL SOON RE INTRonliCING LEGISLATION TO

REPLALE THE CURRENT DAIRY PROGRAM WITH A TARGET PRICE-nEFICIENCY

PAYMENT PROGRAM. THIS PROGRAM wouLr, DIRECT INCOME SUPPORT TO THE

SMALL TO MID-SIZD FAMILY FARMS THAT PREnOmINATE BOTH IN

WISCONSIN AND IN THE NATION AS A WHOLE, RATHER THAN TO LARGE MILK

FACTORIES AND PROCESSORS AS THE CURRENT PROGRAM DOES.

MY SECOND POINT IS THAT, MUCH AS WE DEPLORE IT, FARMS DO FAIL

AND PEOPLE ARE FORCED OFF THE LAND. THEY /MIST NOT BE LEFT

wiThOUT OPTIONS. ESPECIALLY TROUBLING IS THE CASE OF MANY OLDER

F 'HERS WHO HAVE FARMED ALL THEIR LIVES AND MAY NOT BE TRAINED

FOR NONFARM WORK. WE IN CONGRESS MUST LOOK AT WAYS TO WORK WITH

STATE AND LOCAL GOVERNMENTS, AS WELL AS THE PRIVATE SECTOR, TO

ENSURE THAT THESE FARMERS HAVE THE JOB RETRAINING THEY NEED TC

TAKE ,RoDuCTIVE, DIGNIFIED JOBS AFTER LEAVING AGRICULTURE.

MR. CHAIRMAN, THAT CONCLUDES MY STATEMENT. I COMMEND YOU FOR

HOLDING THIS HEARING AND WILL REVIEW THE TESTIMONY PRESENTED HERE

TODAY WITH GREAT INTEREST.

BtST COPY AVAILABLE
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Senator '3Aucus. Senator Boschwitz.

STATEM'&NT OF HON. RUDY BOSCHWITZ, A U.S. SENATOR FROM
THE STATE OF MINNESOTA

Senator BoscHwrrz. Well, I have no formal opening statement. I
very much agree with the Senator from Wisconsin.

It is interesting to note that dairy farms have declined in
number very substantially. Twenty-five years ago, 26 years ago,
there were 2,100,000 dairy farms, ana most recently there are
300,000. It really reflects a change from the old days, when you
pulled by hand, avid more modern machinery allows herds to
expand.

And after you have been out in the barn milking cows twice a
day, the dignified jobs that these farmers are willing to accept are
very reasonable. And that is not to say there is no dignity out in
the barn. By no means do I say that.

But nevertheless, I also compliment you, Mr. Chairman, for hold-
ing hearings on the rural economy. It is a difficult situation. It is a
little difficult for us because the further you come out our way, the
further you move away from the markets. If you draw a 500 mile
circle around any point in Montana, I suppose you would hit four
or five percent of the people in the United States.

But yet, if you draw a 500 mile circle around southern Wisconsin
or Columbus, Ohio, you hit 40 percent. So the options become
better as you move away from our neck of the woods.

I am very interested in the testimony. I will not be able to stay
for all of it, but I will indeed read it and absorb it.

Senator BAUCUS. Thank you fiery much, Senator.
Thank you, Mr. Swain We appreciate your testimony.
The next panel are two distinguished individuals: First, Mr. Ken

Deavers, who is Director of the Agriculture and Rural Economics
Division of the ERS at USDA; and second, Mr. Pat Choate, Director
of Policy Analysis of TRW and the author of a widely acclaimed
book, "High Flex Society. '

Mr. Deavers, why do you not proceed first.

STATEMENT OF KENNETH L. DRIVERS, DIRECTOR OF AG; 'CUL-
TURE AND RUT,IAL ECONOMICS DIVISION, ECONOMIC RE-
SEARCH SE, VICE, U.S. DEPARTMENT OF AGRICULTURE

Mr. DEAVERS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I appreciate the oppor-
tunity today to discuss with the Subcommittee the current econom-
ic situation in rural America. I submitted for the record a state-
ment and, rather than read that, what I would like to do is summa-
rize some of the key points in that.

Senator BAUCUS. Without objection.
Mr. DEAVERS. During the 1970's, non-metropolitan counties expe-

rienced a period of unprecedented employment and population
growth, accompanied by a substantial narrowing of differences in
median family income levels betwee,1 metro and non-metro areas.

In contrast, the economies of non-metro areas in the 1980's have
performed much less succt -sfully. At least three measures of eco-
nomic performance indicate that non-metro areas have lagged
metro areas since 1979.
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First, metro employment growth was three times as rapid as
non-metro employment growth, 10 percent versus 3 percent.

Second, for 1985, the last year for which we have complete data,
the average annual non-metropolitan unemployment rate was over9 percent, 2 percentage points higher than that for metro areas.Almost 1,100 non-metro counties now have annual average unem-
ployment rates over 9 percent, compared to 300 in 1979.

Finally, the non-metro poverty rate was 18.3 percent in 1985,
compared with 12.7 percent for metro areas. While the metro pov-
erty rate has fallen during the recovery from the recession of the
early 1980's, the non-metro poverty rate has been virtually un-
changed.

Associated with this relatively poor performance of the non-
metro economy, population growth in non-metro areas has now
also receded to a level below that of our metro areas, and internal
migration in the United States now favors metro areas.

Data for 1984 show a non-metro net migration loss to metro
areas of about 350,000 persons, and almost half of all non-metro
counties lost population during 1983 to 1985.

Slow employment growth, evidence of labor market stress, and
population loss in the 1980's have been closely associated with
structural adjustments occurring in rural manufacturing, in
mining and energy industries, and in the agricultural sector.

Together, these sectors employ about 35 percent of all our non-
metro citizens, and about half of all non-metro residents live in
counties which are economically dependent on one or more of these
three industries. Because of the community-wide impact of econom-ic restructuring in agriculture, mining, energy, and manufacturing,
counties dependent on tlicse sectors have experienced a small de-
cline in total employment since 1979.

When tiless counties are left out, non-metro America's perform-
ance in tae 1980's looks much better. Employment growth of 8 per-
cent from 1979 to 1985, nearly as rapid as for our metro counties.

Given what we know about the economic adjustments occurring
in rural America, I would like to review briefly three consider-
ations which I think have to guide the discussion of public policy.

First, the rural economy is now an integral part of the national
and global economy. That means that traditional sector specific
and community specific policies are less able to deal with the prob-lems I have discussed. We cannot build rural i ..osperity by prop-ping up certain sectors or firms in an effort to protect them from ahighly competitive world economy.

ouch policies are costly, in the long run they stifle creativity and
new ei.terprise, and they reduce real wealth. Instead, in my judg-
ment the highest priority needs to be given to macro policies that
'achieve the highest possible rates of overall economic growth con-
sistent with reasonable price stability.

No set of specific development-oriented policies will be able to
overcome inadequate growth of aggregate demand in the U.S. andworldwide.

Education, communications i transportation policies are alsokey to rural development, an,. income maintenance programs will
determine the well-being of many of the rural poor. Rural interests
are not likely to be paramount in shaping these policies, but great
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care is needed to assure that rural areas are not inadvertently dis-
advantaged by the policies we create.

Second, rural areas are diverse. Economic stress is not the expe-
rience for all rural counties in the 1980's. Adjustments are heavily
concentrated in the agriculture, mining, and manufacturing de-
pendent counties, and in the persistent poverty counties which
have always been outside the mainstream of economic development
and largely unaffected by previous programs of regional develop-
ment. Thus, careful targeting of the limited funds available for
rural economic development is essential.

Growth patterns in the U.S. economy generally do not appear to
favor large increases in the share of goods producing employment.
Thus, there is little reason to believe that the expansion or location
of manufacturing enterprises in rural areas will play a principal
role in solving existing economic stress.

This raises serious questions about the appropriateness of nation-
al policies that finance traditional kinds of goods producing indus-
try-serving infrastructure and that promote programs of local
smokestack chasing.

There is some evidence that the recent decline in the dollar is
stimulating exports of manufact. .1 goods. However, the long
term effects on the rural economy are unclear.

On the one hand, rural manufacturing, particularly in the South,
tends to be in non-durable goods such as textiles and apparel. The
primary competition for these industries comes not from Japan or
Western Europe, but from Taiwan, Korea, and other countries
whose currencies are tied to the value of the dollar. Thus rural em-
ployment in these industries may be stimulated very little by the
decline in the dollar.

Agriculture faces a similar situation with respect to grain ex-
ports. The dollar has depreciated little against the currencies cf
many importers and has appreciated against the currencies of
many export competitors.

Whatever programs are adopted need to reflect realistic expecta-
tions about the potential futures of individual rural areas, which
are determined to some extent by their place in economic space
and the degree of urbanization of the region of which they are a
part. These programs need to accommodate futures of stability and
orderly decline, not just of growth.

The role of State government has been substantially enhanced by
the difficulty of addressing the diversity of rural conditions with
national policies and programs.

Finally, Mr. Chairman, most of the burden of the economic ad-
justments occurring in rural America falls on human resources
displaced industrial workers, displaced farmers, and other propri-
etors, and members of their households. Problems of job loss are
made worse by difficulties that individual workers face in shifting
from production jobs to white collar jobs in the service sector.

Skills gained in farming, in mining, and in blue collar manufac-
turing frequently are of little direct use in the services sector. Also,
pay scales are substantially lower in many parts of that services
sector. Those who succeed in making the transition may have to
accept changes in lifestyles, as well as changes in job tasks, and
some may have to move their residence to find new jobs
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Rural workers, particularly in agriculture, are more likely tohave been self-employed, often in an enterprise which spans sever-al generations. This also makes occupational shifts more difficult.
Thus, human resource policies are critical to successful ameliora-

tion of the current rural economic stress.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
The prepared statement of Mr. Deavers follows:)

s'L !'
,,,,, ;.4.P 2 0 S



70

Statement by
Kenneth L. Deavers, Director

Agriculture and Rural Economics Division
Economic Research Service

U.S. Department of Agriculture
before the

Senate Committee on Small Business
SUbcorrittee on the Rural Economy

March 5, 1987

Thank you Mr. Chairman I appreciate the opportunity to discuss with

the Subcommittee the current economic situation in rural America. My

testimony today will focus on changes in employment, unemployment, and

population in nonmetropolitan counties. My analysis covers the period

since 1979, which was the peak year of the previous economic expansion of

the U.S. economy.

During the 1960's and 1970's, the rural economic base was transformed

from a primary dependence on natural resource activities, including

agriculture, to a dependence on manufacturing and services. This shift was

so great that even many farm operators spend a major part of their time

working off the farm, and farm families as a grcip now receive nearly 50

percent of their cash income from nonfarm sources. Relatively greater

dependence on goods production the kinds of rural manufacturing industries

and jobs within these industries and sharp declines in natural

resource-based industries and agriculture, have been the principal causes

of economic stress in rural America in the 1980's. Indrcators of rural

economic stress inclwrie:

o Metro employment grew three times as fast aL nonmetro

Exployment during 1979-85 (10 vs. 3 percent), a reversal of

the 1970's when nonmetro employment grew more rapidly.

Nonmetro population growth also lagged behind metro growth in

Sal on YAM
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the 1980's, and net migration favored metro areas. Both of

these conditions are also a reversal of the 1970's.

o For 1985, the nonmetro unemployment
rate averaged above 9

percent, more than 2 percentage points higher than the metro

rate. The nonmetro unemployment rate has fallen much more

slowly than the metro rate during the current economic

expansion.

o The nonmetro poverty rate was 18.3 percent in 1985 compared

with 12.7 percent for metro areas. While the metro rate has

fallen during the recovery from the recession of the early

1980's, the nonmetro rate has been virtually unchanged.

By 1984, more than 22 percent of all U.S. wage and salary

manufacturing employment was in nonmetro America; roughly 40 percent of our

rural citizens live in counties primarily dependent on manufacturing (Map

1). The manufacturing sector has experienced significant job losses as

part of the current structural realignment.
In many nonmetro ace's, wage

gains in manufacturing have outstripped
productivity gains, leaving the

industries vulnerable to foreign competition. A rise in the value of the

dollar exacerbated our competiti4e problems. Problems in manufacturing

include:

o Overall there was a 6-percent decline in U.S. manufacturing

employment between 1979 and 1985. But white collar

manufacturing employment grew by 10 percent, while blue

collar manufacturing employment declined by 15 percent.

o The decline in blue collar manufacturing jobs is particularly

serious for nonmetro areas because blue collar jobs are 75
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percent of nonnetro manufacturing employment compared to 59

percent for metro areas.

o Total employment in nonmetro counties dependent on

manufacturing grew by less than 1 percent between 1979-85.

Agriculture and mining counties (maps 2 and 3) also have been under

severe stress in the 1980'sfarming counties because of the depressed

economic conditions and accompanying financial problems and equity loss in

the sector; mining counties oecause of the failure of OPEC production

controls and pricing strategies, and general weakness in prices and markets

for other minerals. As a result, mining - and agriculture-dependent

counties experienced declines in total employment during 1979-85 of 6.5

percent and 0.3 percent, respectively.

These statistics reflect the community-wide impacts of economic

restructuring in agriculture, mining, and manufacturing. Service-

producing employment has been growing everywhere, but much more slowly in

nonmetro counties dependent on these industries than in others. When

counties dependent on agriculture, caning, and manufacturing are left out,

=metro America's performance in the 1980's looks much better--employment

growth of 8 percent from 1979-85--nearly as rapid as for our metro

counties.

The data in Table 1 she: haw widespread are the problems affecting the

agriculture, caning, and manufacturing sectors. Over one-half of caning-

and manufacturing - dependent counties have average annual unemployment rates

above 9 percent. And for the persistent poverty counties whose 1979 median

family income level was only 60 percent of the U.S. level, more than 80

percent now have these high levels of unemployment. Equally important, the

data in Table 1 appear to reflect a fuiidamental shift in the competitive
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Table 1. Number of Counties with annual average
unemployment rates over 9.0 percent, 1979 and 1985

County types 1979 1985
: Total number of

. : counties by type

All Metro . 33 154 654

All Nonmetro . 307 1063 2443

Ag. Dependent . 53 202 702

Mfg. Dependent -. 88 377 678

Mining Dependent . 31 119 200

Poverty 69 195 242

Retirement 82 224 515

Source: Bureau of Labor Statistics.
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position of these rural economies since 1979, which was the peak of the

previous economic expansion. The average annual nonmetro unemployment rate

is now 8.4 percent compared to 5.7 percent in 1979.

In addititn to the adjustments already discussed,
the nonmetro economy

is sharing with the rest of America in the structural transition to greater

dependence on service employment. /lost job growth in nonmetro areas since

the late 1960's has been in the service sector, and service industries now

employ more nonmetro workers than goods-producing industries.

That trend has been accelerating. Since 1969, 83 percent of all new

non-farm wage and salary jobs created in nonmetro areas were in services;

since 1979, more jobs were created in services than were lost in

manufacturing and resource-based industries. But service-sector job growth

has been slower in nonmetro areas than in metro, especially in those

components that serve national and regional markets rather than local

consumers. Thus, reliance on services to generate new jobs may not be

realistic in nonmetro areas if goods-producing sectors in those counties

continue to decline or stagnate.

In conjunction with higher unemployment in goods-producing industries

in the rural economy, nonmetro population growth has receded to a level

below that of metro areas. Nonnetropolitan growth began to slaw by the end

of the 1970's, and nonnetropolitan areas now are growing at a lower rate

than metro. Data indicate a decline in the annuslszed growth rate for

nonmetro areas from 13.5 per 1,000 during the 19 7:'s tc 7.4 per 1,000 in

1980-85.

In contrast, the metro rate has increased slightly from a little mere

than 10 per 1,000 in the 1970's to 11.5 per 1,000 during 1980-85. Although

nonmetro growth slackened during 1980-84, tnere was no net outmigration
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until 1982-83; nonnetropolitan growth was about equal to natural increase.

However, 1984 data does show a nonmetro net migration loss to metro areas

of about 350,000 persons (Table 2). Accordingly, reduced nonmetro

population growth of the 1980'c may signal a return to the generalized

decline of previous decades. Almost half of all nonretro counties (1,160)

lost population during 1983-85, compared with 460 that lost population in

the 1970's. It was a similar situation of general rural economic

stagnation and population decline that lead to major public policy

initiatives soave 25 years ago.

Given the nature of economic stress in rural America, public policy

discussions about rural development need to be conditioned by three

considerations:

o First, the rural economy is now such an integral part of the

national and global economy that traditional sector-specific

and community-specific policies are less able to deal with

the problems. We cannot build rural prosperity by propping

up certain sectors or firms in an effort to protect them from

a highly competitive world economy. Such policies are

costlyin the long-run they stifle creativity and new

enterprise and they reduce real wealth. instead, highest

priority neec, `..) be given to macro policies to achieve the

highest possible rates of overall economic growth consistent

with reasonable price stability. No set of

"development-oriented policies" will be able to overcome

Inadequate growth of aggregate demand in the U.S. and

world-wide.
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Migration Streaa : 1903-84 1962 -83 1981-82 1900-81
(000) (000) (000) (000)

Met.te-brnarretto 2,758 2,066 2,366 2,350Metro-te-aetra 2,609 2,008 2,217 2,156Mt to metro -351 -22 149 194

Mite: Pttrqpalltan areas as &final in 1970.
Source: (brunt Itrulatice Skewy &meal of tfie thus
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Education, communications, and transportation policies are

also key to rural development. And inc tae maintenance

programs will determine the well -aging of truly rural poor.

Rural interests are not likely to be pramount in shaping

these policies; but care is needed to assure that rural areas

are not inadvertently disadvantaged by such policies.

o Second, rural areas are diverse; economic stress is not the

experience for all rural counties in the 1980's. Adjustments

are concentrated in the agriculture, mining, and

manufacturing-dependent counties plus in the persistent

poverty counties, which have always been both outside the

mainstream of economic development and largely unaffected by

previous orcr,rams of regional development. Thus, careful

targeting of the limited funds available for rura' economic

development is essential.

Furthermore, growth patterns in the U.S. economy generally do

not appear likely to favor large increases in the share of

goods-producing employment. Thus, there is little reason to

believe that the expansion or location of manufacturing

enterprises in rural areas will play a major role in solvin;

existing economic stress. This raises serious questions

about the appropriateness of national policies that finance

traditional kinds of goo's - producing, industry-serving

infLastructure and promote programs of local "smoke-stack

chasing."

There is so "e evidence that the recent decline in the dollar

is stimulating exports of manufactured goods. However, the

g
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long-term effec 4 on the rural economy are "clear. On the

one hand, rural manufacturing, particularly in the South,

tends to be in nondurable goods such as textiles and apparel.

The primary competition for these industries comes not from

Japan or Western EUrope but from Taiwan, Korea and other

countries whose currencies are tied to the value of the

dollar. Thus, rural employment in these industries may be

stimulated very little by the decline in the dollar.

Agriculture faces a similar situation with respect to grain

exports. The dollar ha depreciated little against the

currencies of many importers and has appreciated against

currencies of major export competitors.

Yet, to the extent that improved demand for the output of the

more urban-based manufacturers stimulates plant investment,

some parts of the rural economy may gain ir manufacturers

again shift product'... out of urban settings into rural areas

as they did during the 1960's and 1970's. But many factors

that led to rural manufacturing employment gains in that

period may have changed.

Programs need to reflect realistic expectations about the

potential futures of individual rural areas their place in

economic space, and the degree of urbanization of their

region. These programs need to accommodate futures of

stability or decline, not just growth. The role of State

government has been substantially enhanced by the difficulty

of addressing this diversity of rural conditions with

national policies and programs.
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o Third, most of the burden of the economic adjustments

occurring in rural America falls on the human

resources--displaced industrial workers, displaced farmers

and other proprietors, and members of their households.

Problems of job loss are made worse by difficulCes

individual workers face in shifting from production jobs to

white collar jobs in the service sector. Skills gained in

farming, mining and blue-collar manufacturing employment

frequently are of little direct use in the services sector.

Also, pay scales are substantially lower in many parts of the

services sector. Those who succeed in making the

transition may have to accept changes in lifestyle

as well as changes in job tasks andsome may have to

move their residences to find new jobs.

Rural workers, particularly in agriculture, are more likely

to have been self- employed often in an el erprise uhich soans

several generations which may also make ,..cupational shifts

more difficult. Thus, human resource policies are critical

to successful amelioration of current rural economic stress.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman, I will be glad to respond to any questions

you may have.
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Questions and answers, Senator Pressler to Mr. Deavers

Senator PRESSLER:

1) There has been a great deal of press attention recently on the
agricultural economy. In your view do you feel that the press has
depicted the problem as it really is? Do you feel the press attention
has helped Americans living in more u ba% areas to better understand
the drastic nature of the situation?

Mr. DEAVERS:

The press coverage I have seen of problems in the agricultural economy

has been uneven. Overall, I think the newspaper and other print media

have done the best job in reporting the economic stress being

experi-nced by many farmers, their families, and farm-dependent rural

communities. And, as a result of this media attention I believe there

is now more awareness in urban areas of the serious nature of farm

financial stress. AL the same time, I do not believe ..nat there

such understanding of the complex set of factors that caused the

current problems, or of the Lomplexity of solving those problems

efficient and equitable way.

Unfortunately, the media have not

informing people about widespread

done nearly as good a job of

structural economic adjustments

is

in an

affecting the manufacturing and mining and energy sectors of the rural

economy. As a result, many people think that rural economic stress is

principally a result of our agricultural problems, when in fact that is

only one of the causes.

Senator PRESSLER:

2) Many small business owners in the smaller communities of South Dakota
hate indicated to me that their sales were down 40 to 50 percent
Based on your knowledge of this

situation, would you say that all rural
aretz of the country have been affected in a similar fashion? If these
low sales continue, how long do you think these businesses can survive?
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Mr. beavers:

As I indicated in my testimony, the performance of the rural economy

has been very uneven in the 1980's. The stresses of structural

economic--change slaw job growth, high unemployment, and poverty--have

been concentrated in nonmetro counties dependent on manufacturing,

agriculture, mining and energy. Thus, problems of small business

owners like those you describe are probably typical of communities in

these counties, but not all rural areas of the country. Even where

these problems exist there is really no way of knowing how long the

individual small businesses can or will survive. There are many

strategies that firms use to get through hard times--but, the longer

the difficult times go on, the less effective these strategies will be

in assuring survival.

Senator Pressler:

3) If the agricultural economy remains pretty much as is, will the loss of

main street businesses continue at tie current pace?

Mr. Deai_rs:

Financial stress in farming clearly has impacts on the local community,

but the impacts vary enormously depending on the buying patterns of

farmers for both their business and household needs, and the amount of

financial stress among local farmers. Thus, mainstreet businesses in

farming communities will face different business prospects in different

communities--none of prospects very bright, but with great variation.

At some point soon, it appears that the large equity losses resulting

from falling farmland values will end, and that financially stressed

farmers will have left the sector rr successfully restructured their

businesses. When that occurs the pace of mainstreet business losses

should decline significantly.
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Senator Pressler:

4) won't the depressed economy in small rural communities soon begin to
affect larger communities and eventually the entire rural economy?

Mr. beavers:

Large parts of the rural economy are already under stress. More than

one-half of all nonmetro people live in counties dependent on

agriculture, manufacturing, mining and energy industries. As indicated

in my testimony, many of these counties now have average unemployment

rates of over 9 percent. This represents the cumulative effects of

several years of poor performance by these rural economies.

5) In conversations I have had with small business owners in South Dakota,
several said they had experienced large losses due to farmers filing
bankruptcy. In your view, is this a nationwide problem? Does this
problem affect a significant number of small businesses? Is this trendincreasing?

Mr. beavers:

Unfortunately, Senator, I do not know of any national data that would

alloy .7. precise answe& to your questions. We do know, largely from

anecdotal evidence, that farm bankruptcies often leave unpaid debts.

While most of the attention has been paid to banks and financial

institutions, other rural business, e.g., suppliers of seed,

fertilizer, and other inputs, may also experience losses. There is no

way to assess how significant are the effects on small businesses or

whether the trend is increasing.

Senator Pressler:

6) If you had only one choice, what would be the single best thing the SBA
or any other governmental agency could do to aid small businesses and
communities that have been hard it by the farm problem?:
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Mr. Deavers:

I do not have the expertise to comment about changes in the SBA

program. I would repeat what I said in my testimony about the

importance of overall macro and fiscal policies. There is simply no

program specific action that can substitute for more rapid real growth

in the U.S. and world economy. To e-hiev? this requires leadership

from the Congress and Executive Branch.
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Senator BAUCUS. Thank you very much, Mr. Deavers.
Mr. Choate, why do you not proceed, and then we will ask ques-tions of both of you.

STATEMENT OF PAT CHOATE, DIRECTOR OF POLICY ANALYSIS,
TRW INC.

Mr. CHOATE. Mr. Chairman, with your permission I will submit
my stab- -lent for the record.

Senatc.. BAUCUS. Without objection.
Mr. CHOATE. There are two or three basic points I would like tohighlight from my testimony, then elaborate on some otherthoughts that Mr. Deavers advanced.
First, I think it important to recognize that our rural economiesby and large are fragile. Thus, policies that are important to thenation to improve our competitiveness, our ability to produce goodsand services, are particularly vital to our rural communities. Overthe past 40 years a basic economic shift has occurred in thousands

of small communities, a shift in which those economies have
become increasingly dependent upon the localion of one or two orthree manufacturing facilities.

The second point that I would make is, while a better, morethoughtful set of macroeconomic policies is vital and essential toenabling rural communities to face a more prosperous future, inthemselves such policies are insufficient. There are a series of
microeconomic interventions that are going to be requireu.

The third point that I would make is that servicc and retail ac-tivities for a major share of the employment growth that Mr. Deav-ers and Mr. Swain have pointed out. But when one goes back andtakes a look, what one also sees is that a significant part of that
growth has been built around a manufacturing base in these smallcommunities.

It is those jobs in manufacturing, the value added that that pro-duction has created, that has made possible the growth in much ofthe service and the retail industry. Thus, to a very real sensesaving those manufacturing jobs, strengthening those firms, be-comes very important to the long term vitality of those rural com-munities and their economies.
The point was made by Mr. Swain in his presentation that in theperiod 1976 through 1984 there were about 270,000 new jobs cre-ated in manufacturing in rural areas. What was equally significant

was his point that about 70 percent of those jobs were created bysmall firms and 30 percent by large business.
What that suggests to me is that rural communities have a veryreal vested interest in seeing both large and small manufacturing

facilities in this country regain their vitality, and that vitality Ithink now is at risk.
In my testimony I point to a couple of basic actions that I think

are essential to regain that vitality. The first is for American man-ufacturing firms, both large and small, to increase automation oftheir production facilities. And the reason for this is summarized
by an experience of the Yamazaki Machinery Works in Japan.I would just like to point out what is happening with our com-petitors. In 1983, Yamazaki's plant was already one of the world's
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most advanced machine tool factories. With less than one-tenth of
the 3,000 workers needed in a comparable facilityin a facility in
the United States for examplethat plant could already turn out a
compact, numerically controlled lathe in two weeks, compared with
three to four months for American competitors.

Using the new flexible system the company introduced in 1983,
however, that plant can now meet its previous output with one-
fifth of the personnelthat is 39 employees, compared with 195
using its old systemsless than half the equipment previously
used, only two-fifths of the floor space, and one-third the process
time.

Now, that is the type of competition that rural firms, both large
and small, are going to have to face. One of the reasons that for-
eign competitors in Japan, for example, are able to automate so
readily is because that nation has put into place public policies
that support such activities.

Specifically, the Japanese give their small firms a 53 percent
first-year tax deduction for robotics investment. They have a na-
tional leasing company to lease automation equipment to compa-
nies, thus reducing their initial capital costs. And they offer special
long-term 2 and 3 percent loans to small- an: medium-size firms to
help them get right to the cutting edge. That is important.

Plus, they support the Japanese Robotics Institute, which goes
out and gathers the best technology in the world and brings it
back. Indeed, what the Japanese have done is set up the equivalent
of a county agent system for automation, to give people the techni-
cal assistance they need to get to the cutting edge of technology.

Moreover, the Japanese government now spends a quarter of a
billion dollars a year on automation research. The latest numbers I
have for the United States were for 1985, when we were spending
about $50 million a year, and $40 million of that was for military
automation, not for the type of automation that small manufactur-
ers need.

The second question and a second major issue that these small
manufacturers face is how do they get the long-term money they
need to make the investments? Now, for big business, the primary
problem is not one of getting the money; the problem is that the
money they get demands that they act short term, seeking quick
results and short term earnings.

For the small firms, they simply cannot get the long term
money. Indeed, research that I have seen suggests that 85 percent
of the loans of a million dollars and less to these small firms have
a due date of 5 months. You cannot think long term with 5 month
money.

What I am suggesting is that perhaps we need to take a look at
the creation of some new devices based upon secondary markets, to
rind some ways and means that permit our major capital institu-
tions, our pension funds, our banks, and other financial mecha-
nisms to channel billions of dollars into the small business sector
through the creation of a new secondary market.

So in sum, what I am saying is that many things need to be done
to improve the vitality of small business. A big part of that is
macro policy, but there are dozens of other micro policies such as
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the two that I am suggesting here this morning that really domerit serious consideration.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Choate follows:]
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Statement

of

Pat Choate
Direct^r of Policy Analysis

TRW Inc.

Before

The SubCommittee on the Rural Economy and Family Farming
The Senate Small Business Committee

United States Senate
One-Hundredth Congress

March 5, 1V7
Washington, D.C.

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Committee:

I am honored to have this opportunity to share with you some
thraghls on the state of America s rural economy. And in

fairness to vou and my employer, TRW Inc., I emphasize that the
views I offer do not necessarily represent any position other
than *y own.

"Trouble in Rural America

As other witnesses will document. the economies of rural America
are neavzly dependent on manufacturing employment. Indeed, the

obs and prosperity of thousands of small communities across
:..erica depend on the fate of one. two, or. at most, a handful of
mmall and 1.edium sized manufacturing facilities.

And this is risky because U.S. industry is losing position in

the world marketplace. These losses are occurring across the

economic spectrum in the ba ic. high-tech, service and
eylcultural sectors.

Reversing this economic decline requires special attention to the
Lompetztiveness of the national economy. This, in turn, requires

mair,r shift; in trade, fiscal, monetary, and exchange rate
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policies. At the same time, there ire a nuaber of other
macroeconomic policy shafts that are vital to the creation of a
more competitive small business sector, a key element in any
longer-term fort to strenghthening our nation s rural economy,

the most important of these are actions that can: (a) speed the
robotivetion of American industr,,Litga and small; and (b)
increaue the flow of long-term capital /a small businesses.

dpiLAutomation Factor

If American manufacturing operations, large and small, are to
regain their competitiveness, they must have the cost savings,
flexibility, and qualitative improveoents that automation makes
possible.

Yet, American manufacturers have been markedly slower in
introducing automation technologies than nave their competitors
abroad. In 1980, for example, the United States possessed 15
percent at the world's robots. Because of the lagging pace of,
U.S. automation and the accelerating pace of automation abroad,
America will possess less than 10 percent of the world's robots
by 1990. Today, Japan has more than three times as many robots
in operation as does the United States.

The effects that automation can have an a firm s competitiveness
are illustrated by the experiences of Japan s Yamazaki Machinery
Works. In 1983, Yamazaki's Minakamo plant was already one of the
Aorld s most advanced machine tool factories. With less than
one-tenth or the nearly 3,000 workers needed in comparable
conventional facilities, the plant could turn out a compact
numerically controlled lathe in two weeks, compared with three to
four months for Yaeaiaki s overseas competitors.

Using the new flexible system, however, the Minokamo plant can
now match its privious output with one-fifth the personnel (39
employees compared with 195 using the old system), less than half
the equipment (43 pieces compared with 90), two-fifths of the
floor space (6,600 square meters compared with 16,500), and
one-third the process time (30 days compared with 91). The plan:
requires no drawings, moreover,..beciuse the new system is
connected to the CAD/CAM Center at Yamazaki headquarters nearby.

vamazaki s experiences ratlect that Japan, of all nations, has
been molt aggressive in fashioning a long-term infrastructure of
automation. The Jepanese government as fiNancing a multi-hundred
million dollar long-term research effort on automation; it
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permits a 53 percent first-year tax deduction for robotics
investment; it has formed a national leasing company to lease
automation equipment to companies, thus reducing initial capita;
costs; and it offers small and medium-sized firms special
low-interest loans for robotization.

The Japanese government 151, provides financing for the Japan

Industrial RoboZ Association, which conducts research on robot
marketing and application techniques and monitors global
technological developments and patents, which are translated into
Japanese and distributed.

By contrast, tne U.S. government does not monitor the automation
efforts of other nations, offers no technical assistance to
firms, provides no special incentives for firms -- small or large
-- to automate, and funds little nonmilitary research on
automation.

Luu:Term_Capitd1

For both mal1 firms and large corporations, quick results and
short-term earnings have become their obsessive goal. By ceding

the suture to the present, American business has greatly reduced
its capacity to Lope with foreign competitors whose actions are
shaped by long-term perspectives. Indeed, it is the short view
of American business, mure than anything else, that threatens the
long-term vitality of the economy.

or big business, the primary source of this short-term myopia is
the unrelenting pressure of financial institutions -- pension
funds, insurance companies, fou%dations, investment companies,
eoucational endowments, trust funds, and banks -- for quick
results and high quarterly earnings. For small business, the
primary source of these short -term pressures is their inability

to secure long-term debt financin?.

The key action to reduce the short term pressures on big firms is
to place a stiff tax on the short-term speculative gains of the
tax-free trades of financial institutions.

If small business is to get the long-term debt financing it
requires, new mechanisms are required the_ can help infuse more
long-term affordable clpital. The model that best demonstrates
how to provide these monies is the secondary market for
residential mortgages.
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Prior to World War II, banks and savings and loans were unable to
tie up their capital and deposits in long-term mortgages because
there was no secondary market in which they could sell a mortgage
should they require liquidity. Banks or insurance companies in
New York, Chicago, Los Angeles, Dallas, or Atlanta, for example,
were uninterested in buying a mortgage on a house in rural
Oklahoma, Arkansas. or Montana. Ihe Individual transaction was
too small, and the bank would have difficulty servicing the debt
fLoliecting payments, ensuring payment of taxes, etc./ or
arranging a resale if the homeowner defaulted.

Before tne maw., financial institutions could channel significant
long-term investment into housing, mechanisms were needed to
overcome these problems. Since the costs and risks of starting
such a mechanism were too great for private investors, government
action was required. kesponding to this need, the government
established the Federal Home Mortgage Corporation, The Federal
National Mortgage Assocation, and the Government National
Mortgage Association.

These mechanisms have helped create a secondary market in housing
mortgages. they do so by purchasing mortgages from banks,
savings and loans, and other financial institutions, bundling
many small mortgages into a large mortgage-backed security, and
then selling that new security to banks, pension funds,
businesses, and individuals. In turn, these new financial
instruments are traded, much like corporate or government bonds.
Ihe savings instituton or bank that originates the mortgage
recoup. Lit) to 10O percent of the loan funds, money which can then
be rinvested. fhe local financial institution also receives a
fee to service the 11,divioual mortgage it sold.

The broad seconder., market in housing mortgages has created a
safe, convenient means tor financial institutions to channel
hundreds of billions of dollars into long-term housing mortgages.
the availability of these funds has made possible song-term
mortgages, low down payments, and do-ens of other innovations.
As a consequence, the housing industry has been revolutionized
and two-thirds of mmericans now live in their own homes.

As with housing d halt- century ago, the secondary market tor
small business loos Is limited now. Insurance Lompanies,
pension funds, large barks, and wealthy individual investors are
unwilling, for understandable reasons, to buy a small business s
loan from a bank. the transaction costs are high relative to
potential orofits. foe major financial institutions have little
or no knowledge of the firm or its executives. Betore major
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financial institutions will channel their funds Into long-term

small business financing, they require a mechanism that can

package many small business loans into a broadly backed, large

security that can be bought and sold with ease.

A device to stimulate the secondary market in industrial

mortgages has been conceptualized by economist Michael Kieschnick

and offered as legislation by Congressmen Charles Schumer and

John La Falcs. This device, called a Federal industrial Mortgage

Corporation (F1MC), would acquire a portion of individual small

business loans from local banks and package them into a larger

security that could be sold and traded. The bank that originated

the loan would be paid to service It, and would also recoup part

of its funds for reinvestment. Since the local banks would hold

Su to 40 percent of the loan, and thus would share any losses,

they would likely be prudent. Enabling banks to make

standardized long-term loans cf five, ten, and even fifteen years

to small businesses would reduce many of the short-term financial

pressures that these firms face today.

Most significantly, the FDIC would provide pension funds,

insurance companies, and other large institutional investors with

a safe, convenient vehicle to channel billions of dollars into

long-term loans for small business. These funds would enable the

most dynamic sector of the U.S. economy to take a longer-term

view, prosper, and in the process, increase the flexibility

required for American entrepreneurs to innovate, compete and

Generate jobs.

The F1MC would be of special benefit to small communities,

be:.ause they are so dependent on small businesses.

Conclusion

While improving in U.S. economic competitiveness is important to

the entire nation, it is particularly important to rural

communities. Their economies are far less diversified than those

of urban areas, and much more dependent on manufacturing.

Reversing recent declines in U.S. competitiveness will require

many actions -- macroeconomic and macroeconomic -- taken over

many years by all segments of our society. But among the most

important of these are those that will enable firms in small

commmunities to invest an state-of-the-art automation and

technology. If that is to be, ways and means are needed to

provide long-term money.

Thank you and 1 look forward to your questions.

BESI r. On
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Senator BAUCUS. Thank you very much, both of you.
Mr. Deavers, what about an overhaul of the county extension

system here? That is not primarily your responsibility, I know, butyou are related to it.
Mr. DEAVERS. I really cannot comment on overhauling thesystem. What I can say is that parts of the extension system havedone an extraordinarily effective job in reaching, for example,some of the displaced farmer families. I am familiar with a pro-gram in Nebraska which, using JTPA funds, has become a model ofwhat can be done in terms of providing counseling, providing train-ing, that makes it possible for families that have decided to leavethe farm because of financial reasons to make a successful transi-tion to the non-farm sector.
I think there are models in the extension program that showthat that network can in fact reach the kind of problems we areseeing in rural America. But I am not really in a position to talk,sir, about overall reform of the system.
Senator BAUCUS. I was wondering. Mr. Choate, you mentionedthe idea. I think it is an excellent idea. I wonder if you have givenany more thought to it?
Mr. CHOATE. Well, I have spent about half my career working onrural development activities in Tennessee, Oklahoma, and Appa-lachia. And one of the things that I always found was that thecounty agent system was extraordinarily effective.
The county agents understand the leadership structure in thosecommunities. They are well trusted by people within the communi-ty. They simply understand what is going on.It seems to me that it might well be beneficial to find some modi-fied roles for the county agent system, whether through an append-ed system or some changes in the existing system, to build on thestrengths that are already there, to help small businesses makesome of these adjustments, not only in the introduction of automa-tion technology, but to better understand global markets and whatis required.
Senator BAUCUS. I am sorry, Mr. Deavers. You said you were al-ready aware of some county extension agents or programs that aremoving ir, this direction. Where are they now?
Mr. DEAVERS. One of the model programs is in Nebraska, and ithas used federal funds provided out of the Secretary of Labor'sOffice under authority of the JTPA program. There are other pro-grams.
Dr. Pulver, who will be testifying on a series of Wisconsin pro-grams will have other examples of what extension has been able todo both to help farm families as well as to help communities thatare facing serious economic adjustments.
So there is a capacity within that system. There are some modelsin that system which I think can be generalized and used morebroadly.
Mr. CtioATE. May I add one other comment that might merit ex-ploration. The Department of Commerce operates a commercialservice overseas. I know the Department of Agriculture has beenvery good on agricultural sales. It might be worth exploring wheth-er there is a need to better tie up the non-agricultural activities ofthe Department of Commerce with the county agent system, again

99
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into an expanded program to assist medium- and small-sized manu-
facturers.

Senator BAUCUS. I would like to explore a little more the implica-
tion that I think you are making, Mr. Deavers, that the growth in
the greater number of jobs in rural areas are in services as opposed
to, say, manufacturing.

I think in some of the literature and commentators, historically
anyway, are implying that it is not all that bad. It is my view that
it is bad. Sure, the United States, to some degree, will have expand-
ed services because to some degree we have the income. Although
that is changing now.

On the other hand, it is my very strong opinion that the strength
of the services really depends upon the strength of manufacturing.

This country can not allow itself to be trapped into the viewpoint
that it is okay for America to move a little away from the manu-
facturing based economy to a service economy. I think that is a
trap. I think we will find ourselves more and more trouble down if
that is the case.

In fact, I think that the chances of manufacturing firms, large or
small, in rural America will grow to the degree that the country
helps to encourage manufacturing. One will spawn the other.

Financial services also follows manufacturing. If we lose manu-
facturing, we will lose the financial services. In fact, that is hap-
pening. Tokyo is becoming much more the financial capital of the
world than was the case years ago.

It was not so long ago that Great Britain thought it could lose its
manufacturing base and still be the world's financial center. What
happened? It lost it. Why? Because the financial institutions go to
where the manufacturing is. They came to America. New York
became the largest financial center in the world.

But is slipping. Now they are going to Japan because of the
growth in manufacturing.

So I encourage all of us to work very hard to build a manufactur-
ing base generally and targeting rural areas.

Mr. Choate, you made an excellent point, that is, the problems of
finding long term capital, is a problem for rural areas. You men-
tioned perhaps a secondary market program or a pool.

Could you please talk a little more about that.
Mr. CHOATE. The Small Business Administration has operated a

small secondary mortgage program for several years. The most
recent GAO study I have seen of that program I believe was done
in 1984. And what intrigued me about that study was that I think
somewhere in the neighborhood of 70 percent of those moneys
came from first term loans from SBA.

One of the things that this indicated is that you have a series of
businesses that get started, that get the initial venture capital and
really get going. But to go to the next stage of expansion, they
really needed some 5 and 10 and 15 year money. And the data
putthat was put out by the General Accounting Office indicated
that that seems to work very well.

Beyond SBA loans, though, most firms do not have access to that
sort of a mechanism. And more importantly, in small communities
such as May Pearl, Texas, where I grew up, or in small towns in
Montana, small firms seeking 10-year money find that it is virtual-

I
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ly impossible to obtain that money outside of a New York financial
center or a pension fund.

And even if they could make a contact, the transaction costs
would be so high that it just would not pay that financial institu-
tion to make available a small amount of money rather than the
large amount that a big corporation like TRW, for example, might
request.

But it seems to me that in the industrial mortgages, much has
occurred in this country in the thirties with housing markets, thatthere is a way that we can use our banks and others as a retail
network, permit them to sell part of that paper to a central mecha-
nism that could be created by the Federal Government, E. nd then
maybe some day be privatized; that they could then bundle up lots
of $50,000, $100,000, and $200,000 loans, put them into a $50 or$100 million instrument, and then go to the pension funds and
others, where it gets to be attractive and where it is convenient to
those institutions.

I think that would be very useful. I think it would be useful,
among other reasons, because it would provide those financial insti-
tutions, which have billions of dollars, a safe, convenient, easy in-
strument and mechanism by which they could then begin to chan-nel billions of dollars to our small businesses in both urban and
rural areas.

In my own view, that is going to be essential, not only to the
economy but to both the rural and urban areas for the simple
reason that our small businesses are creating about 70 percent of
our jobs. That is true nationally and the data presented earlier bythe other speakers indicate that it is true there.

So what we really need if we are going to capture that vitality,
we need to find the ways and means to channel that long term
money.

Now, in my own mind's eye, this is a role that only the federal
government can fill to in effect prime that mechanism, to get it to
kickstart, to get it going. It was necessary in the housing markets,
and because we did it as a country in the housing markets, most
Americans now have access to long term mortgage money.

I am suggesting that, for the same reason, we need it for smallbusiness.
Senator BAUCUS. I think that is a good point. A few years ago,

analysts were saying: My gosl., look at Japan; they have got their
MITI, and so forth, and they plan a little bit more; why should not
America plan. And all that concern raises hackles over here, justi-
fiably, I might add.

But the fact is we really have had two industrial policies in this
country. One is housing with HUD and FHA and the deductibility
of mortgage interest, and so forth.

And the second, to some degree, has been agriculture with REA
and the farm program. Frankly, as important as it is to have ade-
quate housing and strong agriculture, we also have to pay more at-
tention to the kinds of technological development and pools of cap-ital to help spur some technology development.

I am not talking about just high-tech. It is high-tech and mid-techand low-tech. We are into a technological revolution and we
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have to develop some kind of a national policy that pays much
more attention to that.

Mr. CHOATE. And I would go one point further on this and say
that much of the capital we need to do what we are talking about
already exists. It is found in our pension funds and institutions and
other organizations. But what we do not have is a channel or a
mechanism or a device to make that connection between our small
businesses and that capital mechanism.

And we need some way to open that up. And so I think a second-
ary mortgage mechanism here can really do it, and I think it
would benefit this country enormously.

Senator BAUCUS. That is an excellent point. I know it is a big
problem in my state of Montana. It is very difficult to get the cap-
ital. I hear it all the time, and nobody yet has come up with a sure-
fire solution. Many are working on it, but it is a very significant
problem.

One final question. Mr. Deavers, have you given any thought to
the effects of deregulation in the transportation or banking indus-
tries on rural small towns? Have you had any chance to analyze
that at all?

Mr. DKAVERS. We have been doing some research on that, Mr.
Chairman. What I would say is that the evaluation is not complete
and the effects of deregulation in terms of their relative impact on
rural communities versus the country as a whole differ probably by
what sector you are talking about that has been deregulated.

In the transportation area, for 9icami.:a, it appears in terms of
airline deregulation that many small rural communities now have
more frequent, but higher cost, service than they had before. And
the question is is that better or worse service?

It is clearly more accessible to some people who can afford to pay
for it, but it is also a situation w:iere it is not the same kind of
service that those communities had become accustomed to when a
portion of their service costs were subsidized.

In the banking ana, there is some evidence, I think, to suggest
that the spread of relationships among city center and financial
center banks and smaller rural institutions does two things. It
makes possible a wider range of investment opportunities for those
rural banks, and it can give, if you can figure out some way to deal
with the transaction costs for the city center banks, as Dr. Choate
was talking about, it can in fact pool resources to bring larger
loans, larger pools of capital, back into rural communities.

If you look at the behavior of banks in terms of their portfolios,
what matters is not whether they are rural or urban. What mat-
ters is their size. Rural banks by their very nature are small banks,
and they therefore have different behavior in terms of the portfolio
choices they make simply because of their scale. They are more
risk averse.

If we can figure out a way of making use of the financial center
banks' capabilities and channeling those capabilities to investment
opportunities in rural places, I think that that can in fact have a
substantial potential. And deregulation I think can facilitate that,
but it will not make it happen in and of itself.

In communications, what I would say is that the jury in commu-
nications is really out, the reason being that the communications

...
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infrastructure in many rural communities is not very modern.
There has been a lot of talk about how an information economy
frees people from being employed in large places where they are in
close communication with others, because telephonic communica-
tion then becomes a substitute for being physically close to the
person.

Well, that assumes a number of things about the quality of the
communications infrastructure that is available. You cannot, for
example, have an information based rural economy with multi-
party lines and the absence of digital switching. And if you go to
small rural communities in many parts of this country, what you
find still is no digital switching networks and multi-party lines.

That by itself will mean that many rural communities will not
be able to compete in the kind of job generation in the information
industry that many people hare assumed would make them better
competitors.

So I think there are some serious issues in terms of the adequacy
of the rural infrastructure in the telecommunications area, sir.

Senator BAUCUS. I appreciate it. That is a very interesting state-ment.
Could you explain to me, as a non-expert in communications,

what digital switching is?
Mr. DEAVERS. No. I am at the same point. There is a researcher

at the University of Washington who has been pointing out to me
the need for digital switching, and I have asked him the same ques-tion and the language he gave me in response was an engineer's
response. And I will not try to repeat it for you, sir.

We can try to provide something for the record.
Senator BAUCUS. Dr. Choate, do you know?
Mr. CHOATE. I know less than Dr Deavers.
Senator BAUCUS. I hear that all the time. For example, Memphis,Tennessee, has more WATS lines on a per capita basisI may be

wrong on thisthan any other community in the country becauseit has a much more sophisticated telephone system, including digi-
tal switching, and it is a way to generate more businesses for Mem-
phis.

I heard someone else make the same point that you weremaking. That is, if a part of the country, particularly a rural area,
wants to grow, it has to put the bee on its telephone compa, .s to
make sure that it converts to digital switching.

I notice that the Senator from Iowa is here. Senator Harkin, ar.y
statement?

STATEMENT OF HON. TOM HARKIN, A U.S. SENATOR FROM THE
STATE OF IOWA

Senator HARKIN. Mr. Chairman, I do not have a statement. I
apologize for being here late. I am interested in the subject of the
hearings today. I was just catching up on reading some of the testi-
mony of the first few witnesses here.

I wondered if I just might, Mr. Chairman, have a minute to
make one brief observation and ask Mr. Choateis it "Coat"?

Mr. CHOATE. "Chote "
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Senator HARKIN. Mr. Choate a question. You caught my eye
when you started talking about the automation factor, and you
mentioned this Japanese plant, the Yamazaki Machinery Works. I
am not familiar with that particular one, but I am familiar with
some of the other ones i 1 Japan and what they have done with au-
tomation, having been there a number of times myself.

You said in your testimony that American manufacturers have
been markedly slower in introducing automation technology than
have their competitors abroad. And then in your last paragraph,
you said, by contrast, the U.S. Government does not monitor the
automation efforts of other nations, offers no technical assistance
to firms, provides no special incentives for flans, small o- large, to
automate, and funds little non-military research on automation.

I think there is perhaps one other thing that you forgot to men-
tion. You see, the Japanese Government has a policy that no one in
Japan will ever lose a job because of automation. No Japanese indi-
vidual will lose a job because of automation.

If automation replaces that person, that person will be ret -ained
and replaced on another job of equal pay. Right away then, you
have got a built-in support for automation. You have got all the
workers out there.

And that is sort of the problem we have in this country. Obvious-
ly there is a threat to automation for people who have to feed and
clothe their families and pay their mortgages and everything else,
and provide for their families. And so I daresay that if our govern-
ment had such a policy, I think you would find automation would
be more readily adapted in this country.

And that is just one thing that I happened to find out in Japan. I
was wondering how they could automate all these things and they
did not have worker uprisings. Well, that is why.

Mr. CHOATE. May I just make a comment on that? There have
been some surveys done by Daniel Yankelovich that I find to be
just fascinating along the lines of your comments. What they find
is that about 70-plus percent of the American work force is very
enthusiastic about technology. They think it has improved their
lives, they think it has improved their work.

Senator HARKIN. It has made their jobs easier.
Mr. CHOATE. It has made their jobs easier, ended the three H's of

workhot, heavy, and hazardous. Only about 25 percent, 30 per-
cent, are worried that technology is going to throw them out of a
job.

Arid of course, they are wrong. I mean, the fact of the matter is
we are losing about two million jobs a year that disappear because
the jobs disappear. I mean, they are gone. People become out of
work because the jobs disappear.

I could not agree with you more. The country really does require
a comprehensive, efficient dislocated worker program. We need to
go back and make the employment service really work.

I mean, here is something that is within commuting distance of
every worker in America, 2,400 local offices. It only touches about
7 percent of the American population and gives counseling to about 3
percent, testing to about 2 percent.

Our training programs do not assist these people. There is going
to be a relocation need. We do not have that. I think the Japanese
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are very wise in some policies that we should emulate. What theyare in effect saying to their small businesses: to compete in the jobsof the future, you have got to have the quality and the savings andthe productivity that automation makes. And it is a national policyto automate their small businesses.
And I think you are exactly right, at the same time you have gotto have a dislocated worker program to deal with it. Now, if youcan have the automation you can get the productivity that is neces-sary to create the service jobs, because they are linked.You can create enough new jobs, but if you do not have the auto-mation you are going to lose it all. If you do not have the dislocatedworker programs, you are not going to have the support to helppeople make these transitions.
Senator HARKIN. I appreciate that. I was on a line one time inJapan and I asked, I just asked. I said: What happened to all thepeople? These robotsI saw this whole assembly line with nothingbut robots. I said: What happened to all those people that therobots replaced?
And they said: Well, some of them are making robots. You know,that is not a bad deal. It is that kind of a thing, you see.So I appreciate that. I know it is a little bit off the subject ofrural areas and stuff. And I of course, like I am sure my colleaguefrom Montana, am very concerned about what is happening to ourrural areas. I am sure Montana is not a heck of a lot different thanIowa in what is happening to some of our small towns and ourcommunities, losing our small banks.
Both of you, I think, mentioned in your testimony, I know Mr.Deavers did, about manufacturing now sort of replacing agriculturein many of our rural counties throughout the United States. Andyou said manufacturing, but is it not also very heavily service-ori-ented, too? I am sorry. If you have already talked about this, Iapologize, Mr. Chairman. There was one point I kind of wanted tograb a hold of here.
Mr. DEAVER% Actually, the transition in rural economies from aprincipal dependence on natural resource industries, including ag-riculture, began post-World War II and happened most rapidly inthe fifties and sixties. So that by the time we entered the seventies,most of our rural citizens worked either in manufacturing oz inservice industries.
And now the combination of agriculture, manufacturing, miningand energy provide about 35 percent of the jobs in rural America.About 60 percent of the jobs-60 percent of the jobs of rural Amer-ica are provided by services.
The service economy islet me go back to the point the Chair-man made a moment ago. You cannot have some kinds of servicejobs without a manufacturing base. What has clearly been happen-ing in the eighties in rural areas is that in the rural communities

where agriculture is in trouble, where manufacturing is in trouble,where mining and energy are in trouble, even the service sector isnot growing very rapidly.
In the rest of rural America where we do not have those kind ofstructural adjustments occurring, most of the job growth is in serv-ices and that job growth is fairly rapid. But you cannot have a con-tinual deterioration of the goods producing sector and have rapid

.1 0 5
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service growth at the same time. This decade has demonstrated
quite dramatically that that is true.

Mr. CI-MATE. If I might, I would extend that comment to say that
as a country we need to make two basic distinctions. One is be-
tween industrial production and industrial employment.

We need the industrial production because it provides a base for
the balance of the economy, or part of the balance of the economy.
But the only way that we can get that industrial production is to
have less industrial employment, rural and urban. It means we
have got to go the automation route.

The second basic distinction that we need to make is between
manufacturing and service sectors of the economy. Manufacturing
produces about 30 percent of the v due added of our economy. That
value added is the firm foundation for the other 70 or a good por-
tion of the other 70 percent. You lose the manufacturing base, by
definition you are going to lose the linked service industries.

So what it really says to us as a country, to save the manufactur-
ing base and the industrial production, even at the sacrifice of the
industrial employment, we have got to automate, we have got to
get the technology and the capital equipment in there quickly.

If we do that, we can save the service base. If we can expand the
industrial production, we can expand the service side, as Mr. Deav-
ers, Mr. Deavers, was saying. And in the process of doing that, we
can create lots of good jobs, well paying jobs for people.

Then the question becomes one that you spoke to earlier, Sena-
tor, and that is how do we retool today's workers for tomorrow's
jobs, and how do we do that with speed and with a minimum of
disruption.

Senator HARKIN. Thank yo.i very much. Very stimulating, Mr.
Chairman.

Senator BAUCUS. Thank you very much, both of you. I wish we
had more time, but we have others following you.

Our next panel will be: the Honorable Charles Cook, State Sena-
tor from New York; Dr. Glen Pulver, Department of Agricultural
Economics of the University of Wisconsin, Madison; and Dr. Mark
Drabenstott, Research Officer and Economist for the Federal Re-
serve Bank of Kansas City.

Senator Cook, would you please begin.

STATEMENT OF HON. CHARLES D. COOK, A STATE SENATOR
FROM THE STATE OF NEW YORK

Senator CooK. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
I want to congratulate you because I think that you are, instead

of looking at the immediate present, beginning to look at the im-
mediate future, and I think that is perhaps a very positive move
that is overdue.

Just to give kind of an apologetic for how I happen to be involved
in rural issues co .._ag from a State like New York, I would indi-
cate that my senate district contains more people than the State of
Wyoming.

Senator BAUCUS. How many people is that?
Senator Com 300,000 plus.
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And more land area than the State of Connecticut. So I have aninteresting dichotomy of being in an urban State with some threemillion rural people, which sort of dwarfs the population of somehalf of the states in the Union.
The Commission on Rural Resources was created some threeyears ago to perform somewhat the same task that you are per-forming, and that is to try to rationalize the socioeconomic changesthat are coming into the rural communities and to try to developstrategies at the State level that will address some of those changesthat are occurring.
I will not repeat much of what I have said in my prepared re-marks because I think they are repetitious of things that have beensaid here, except to perhaps emphasize some of the points otherspeakers have made; one of those points being our perception thatit is important to emphasize the socio and economic interrelation-ships of what I said. To try to talk about economic developmentand not talk about sociological development is not going to do thejob, and vice versa, you obviously cannot develop a social policy ifyou do not have a strong economic policy.I think that another point that was made is the Nation is ex-tremely diverse, as is our State, and therefore one of the thingsthat you as Federal legislators could be aware of is being flexibleenough in devising various Federal programs that, when State or-ganizations such as the Office for Rural Affairs which we have justcreated in New York begin to try to develop programs that addressthe needs of rural areas, thrt we can indeed draw upon a numberof different streams and pull them together into a coherent pro-gram.

One of our findings in the commission has been that there arerestrictions on va. sus programs coming out of the Commerce De-partment, the Agriculture Department, the Labor Department,where have you, that pinpoint programs; and the :c the regulationsbecome sort of self-exclusive, and therefore it is not easy to meldone program with another.
Well, if you are dealing in a county with 10 or 25 or 40,000people and you can perhaps be eligible for a small amount of assist-ance from Program A and another from Program B and a ProgramC, but you cannot put them together, you do not have the benefitor the impact; and that those Federal dollars that are availablecould be much better utilized if we could have that flexibility todraw these programs together.
A second factor that I think cannot be underestimated when wetalk about social policy is that to talk about trying to develop theeconomy without developing educational alternatives for our youngpeople is also ignoring reality. One of the initiatives which ourcommission has undertaken and which I know that in many otherstates is occurring, Iowa being one of them, is the telecommunica-

tions, interactive telecommunications.
This gives to those rural students the availability of diversecourse offerings in those small rural schools that have not previ-ously been available to them. And if you are talking about aval!ingrural people of the possibility of economic progress and growth, yeahave to recognize first that there is mobility in this country, one ofthe opportunities that these rural people, need is, if they choose to
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move into an industrial center, that they are not foreign to That
environment.

And, unfortunately, with the change in technology occurring,
unless we have an educational system that is really uniform
throughout the country, these people can be frozen out of the
future of this Nation.

There has been talk about the need to diversify the economy, and
we certainly agree with that. At the same time, the point that you
made, Senator Baucus, with regard to the change away from indus-
tries that are resource- based, is something that certainly occurs ev-
erywhere.

One of the proposals which our commission is currently placing
before the state legislature is the creation of a rural development
authority, which would have amounts of money to loan to commer-
cial enterprises, manufacturing enterprises, or processing enter-
prises that would utilize indigenous natural resources, that is min-
eral, forestry, or agriculture, the point being that we are giving to
someone else all of the value added possibilities of our natural re-
sources.

The program that can, if you will, go back to a natural resource-
based economy does two things. First, it gives a job to someone in
the factory, the packaging plant, or finishing plant. Second, it pro-
vides a market for those people who choose to stay in the resource-
based, the prim, ry industry, mining or farming or forestry.

So you reall create two jobs with the same dollar. We think that
that is much more helpful to a rural community than perhaps
trying to bring a factory in that is going to import its raw materi-
als from elsewhere, process them, and ship them back out, because
that creates one job, it dcs not create two jobs.

That is something which we are working on currently. Obviously,
the amount of money involved is not large, but it is something that
we would suggest may be a means of dealing with the immense
amount of natural resources which we still have in thi3 country.

You in your own State have wealth under the ground that is tre-
mendous. The farming communities in this Country have a tremen-
dous capability of producing agricultural products. What they need
is to convert those resources into something that is available and
useful.

And I have to think that that can be done more efficiently on the
ground in the small community than it can be done by carting it
off to some other location for processing. The trees that we cut in
New York Statewe have good hardwoodswe ship them off to
Germany and they make beautiful furniture, send it back, and sell
it in the stores in New York City at an immense profit, and we get
perhaps ten percent of the value of that furniture in our State.

This is doubly important, because the discussion has been had
with regard to technology, and indeed we do have a growing tech-
nological sector in New York State. In my own district, IBM has an
immense installation and it is very important to us. That gives em-
ployment to a lot of people, but it presupposes a certain degree of
technical ability on the part of those employees.

We also have a large tourist industry, but tourist industries fluc-
tuate and to some degree they create a certain number of problems
for us, because between the summer season when you can go swim-
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ming and the winter season when you can ski sometimes these em-ployees end up on the streets and become social problems for us.What is needed are more stable jobs for the people in the middle,
the less skilled worker who all find that manufacturing job that is
not in a technological based industry, but the kind of traditional
manufacturing job that we have had in this country.

Sc we think that the importance of trying to utilize those natural
resources cannot be overstate

There are some other things relative to that, that relate to the
quality of life as well as to the manufacturing economy, and that isinfrastru I think someone alluded to that. As people gatherand conga they do create some drain on resources, in particu-
lar ground water. We, with the crunch coming into my particular
part of the State, find the threat to ground water to be particularlyonerous.

But the difficulty is that to these small villages with 1,000 or2 000 or 5,000 people, a $h, million water supply system or a $10
sewage treatment plant is a tremendous undertaking. And

obviously, the need exists not only for residential purposes but for
any small business or industrial development. That is something
that needs to be addressed and something that perhaps we between
us at the 3ederal and State levels could be looking at.

Also, it probably does not need to be said, but transportation is
vital to the development of any kind of commercial enterprise. Oneof the things that our commission is proposing at the State level is
the development of a priority road system.

It will be a primary road system, first for industrial purposes,
secondly for commercial, and finally an access system in the local
communities, in which we will highlight those arteries which are
most important for, A, the industrial development of the communi-ty as a whole, and second, the availability of jobs to people, the
ability, if you will, of people to get to those jobs that do exist.

At the same time, the transit portion of this is also a need. Oneof the problemsand you mentioned off-farm jobs. One of the prob-
lems of getting to a job off the farm is that you hay.! to have a ve-hicle, and in these days of when the margin of proht is not great
sometimes farmers have difficulty having more than one car.We do not have a transit system per se. We have developed aprogram for county-wide transportation coordination, in which we
are encouraging counties to try to take resources that are already
availableand this was interesting. I was a member of a national
symposium on this issue a few months ago by the conference of
state governments.

There is an immense amount of money being spent in rural
areas for transportation. We do not see much evidence of it, par-tially because, again, we tend to segment the money, we tend to
earmark it for specific groups.

We think that a coordination program could help make more
transportation available to more people without actually spending
more money. If you are going to give access to people to the em-
ployment, you have got to provide a way for them to get there.

These are some of the suggestions, I think, that we would have.
And to again summarize as to what I think is most important, it
would be that in the writing of Federal regulations and Federal
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legislatior we be aware of ncl, trying to target those things so nar-
rowly that they can only be utilized in a community where they
can provide a large constituency, but indeed where we can combine
them together so that communities with smaller numbers of people
and smaller numbers of, if you will, recipients can utilize the
money as well as the larger.

Thank you.
[The prepared statement of Senator Cook foiiows:]
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UNITED STATES SENATE COMMITTEE ON SMALL BUSINESS

SUBCOMMITTEE ON THE RURAL ECONOMY AND FAMILY FARMING

SENATOR CHARLES D. COOK

NEW 'OM STATE SENATE

MARCH 5, 1987

PUBLIC POLICY RELATING TO THE RURAL ARFAF oF THIS NATION IF

COUCHED IN NORMAN ROCKWELL IMAGES.

PARTICULARLY IN THOSE STATES WHICH ARE DOMINATED BY URBAN

POPULATIONS, THE WORD "RURAL" IS THOUGHT OF AS SYNONYMOUS WITH

"AGRICULTURE") CONJURING UP IMAGES OF PICTURE POST CARD LANDSCAPES

PEOPLED BY PLEASANT BUT NOT-TOO-BRIGHT PENNANTS OF THE 1930's.,

INDEED, AGRICULTURE IS THE SINGLE MOST IMeORTANT ECONOMIC AND

SOCIAL INFLUENCE IN PUPAL AMEPIcA, AND INDEED RURAL TOWNS HAVE.

SUCCEEDED IN PPESERVING SOME OF THE ATMOSPHERE AND GRACE OF AN EARLIER

DAY.

BUT THE FAILUPE TO RECOGNIZE RURAL AMERICA AS AN ESSENTIAL PAPT

OF THE NATIONAL mAINSTPFAM) OP PERHAPS AS A MAJOP TRIBUTAPY OF THAT

MAINSTREAM, HAS BROUGHT ABOUT THE EVOLUTION OF GOVERNMENTAL POLICIES

WHICH Pit. TOO OFTEN IGNORE THE. NEEDS OF SUBSTANTIAL PORTIONS OF OUP

NATIONAL POPULATION.

THE CONvEPGENCF OF THE TRADITIONAL PUPAL AMERICA INTO THE

NATIONAL MAINSTPEAM IS A TREND THAT BEGAN SOMETIME AFTEP THE END OF

WORLD WAR II, AND HAS CONTINUED AT AN ACCELEPATING RATE INTo THE

PRESENT DAY.

THEPE HAS FMERGED A FJPAL PoPULATION WHICH IS IN NEED nE THE

SAME KIND oF GOVERNMENT SERVICES AS THEIR URBAN COUSINS; YET THE

CONDUITS THROUGh WHICH THOSE SERVICES MUST BF DELIVFPED ARC

PATTERNED IN AN URBAN CONTEXT AND FUNCTION POOPLY, IF AT ALL, TO

SERVE PUPAL PF.OPLF.

TVAILABLE4. . 111
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THERE IS A CP1TICAL NEED FOP STATC AND FEDEPA' POLICYMAKrPs TO

PFCOGNEZE THIS FACT OF LIFE HEPF IN THE LAST OUAPTEP OF THE

TWENTIETH CENTIJPY.

THE INTEPRELATIONSHIPS OF Fcounmic, SOCIAL, AND DEMOGPAPHIC

FACTOPS WHICH ARE MOVING THROUGH RURAL AMERICA, MUST BE RECKONED

WITH.

FOR EXAMPLE, WHILE APICULTURE IS AND WILL CONTINUE TO BE THE

MAJOR ECONOMIC UNDERPINNING OF MOST RURAL COUNTIES, THE GPOWTH OF

TOURISM IS AN ECONOMIC FOPCE PIVALING :ARMING IN MANY AREAS, ON THE

HORIZON IS THE POTENTIAL GROWTH OF INDUSTRIES BASED ON

TELECOMMUNICATIONS. LOWER crST OFFICE SPACE AND THE AVAILABILITY OF

COMPETENT AND DEDICATED WOPKCPS APE A STPONG LURE FOP THE URBAN

CORPORATE CZNTEP WHICH MAY STILL MAINTAIN ITS FRONT OFFICE IN THE

METROPOLIS; BUT WHICH CAN, BY THE USF OF A FFW TELEPHONE CIPCUITS,

PUN ITS BACK OFFICE FROM A REMOTE LOCATION IN THE COUNTPv. THE

POTENTIAL INFLUX OF A NEW BREED OF WHITE COLLAR WORKERS INTO THF

COUNTRYSIDE IS A POSSIBILITY THAT WE WILL DO WELL TO CONTEMPLATE,

ANOTHFP TREND THAT IS ALREADY UNDEPWAY IS THE GPONTH OF THE

PETIREMENT-AGE POPULATION IN RUPAL COUNTIES, IN MA:1Y f.PEAS,

PARTICULARLY THOSE CLOSER TO METROPOLITAN CENTERS, THIS POPULATION

GROWTH OF PETIRED PERSONS IS NEARING BOOM PROPOPTIONS.

IN SHOPT, PUPAL COUNTIES APE GROWING WITH THF INFLUX OF PEW

KINDS OF POPULATION, SOME OF THIS POPULATION IS A YOUNGER GROUP,

NEED'NG EXPANDED OPPORTUNITIES FOR EDUCATION, RECREATION, AND

HOUSING. SOME APE OLDER PERSONS, REOUIPING ADDITIONAL AND

DIVERSIFIED MEDICAL AND SOCIAL SEPVICFS, TPANsPORTATION, AND

'Z. 4,1 l
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1, - .

BEST COPY AVAILABLE'
112



109

COMMUNITY SUPPORT CAPABILITY. ALL OF T"IS INFLUX PLACES A STPAIM OP

EXISTING WATER AND SEWAGE SYSTEMS, ON SUPPLIES OF NATURAL

GROUNDWATER, OM GOVERNMENTAL SERVICES, ON EIRE AND POLICE

PROTECTION, ON EDUCATIONAL INSTITUTIONS; AND INDEED, CPEATFS A

TENSION WITH THE EXISTING UNOERGIPDIVG OF AGRICULTURE AND OTHER

PPIMARY IVDUSTRIES.

CONVERSELY, ACROSS AMERICA'S GREAT RURAL MIDECTIONo POPULATION

IS DECREASING IN LAPGE NUMBERS OF COUNTIES. THE PFMAINING

POPULATION IS, OM THE AVERAGE, !ESC AFFLUENT, LESS ABLE TO SUPPOPT

GOVEPrMENT SERVICES, YET ACTUALLY MORE IN HEED OF THOSE SERVICES

THAN EVER BEFORE,

EXAMPLES OF THE INADEQUACIES OF PRESENT GOVERNMENTAL POLICIES

APE MANY.

IN THE APFA OF PHYSICAL SERVICES, SUCH AS WATEP APD SEWAGE

SYSTEMS, THE NEED TO DEVELOP AND SUPPORT "Dorm-sin" SYSTEMS IS

VITAL. A VILLAGE OF 1,000 PEOPLE, FACED WITH A $10,000,000 SEWEP

PROJECT, CONFRONTS AN IMPOSSIBLE SITUATION, THE DEVELOPMENT OF

SMALLSIZED TPEATMENT PLANTS IS AN IMPORTANT PRIORITY/ AND EFFLUENT

STANDARDS SHOULD BE EXAMINED TO ENSURE THAT SMALL RESIDENTIAL

SYSTEMS ARE NOT CONFRONTED WITH THE SAME TFSTS AS THOSE WITH LARGF

INDUSTRIAL CIISTOMEPS. PERHAPS EVEN MORE IMPORTANTLY, PUPAL

COMMUNITIES SHOULD BE ASSISTED IN DEVELOPING APPROPRIATE BUILDING

CODE REGULATIONS SO THAT SEWAGE CAN BE CARED FOP IN INDIVIDUAL

SEPTIC SYSTEMS WITHOUT ENDANGERING VALUABLE AND DELICATE SOURCES OF

GROUND WATER SUPPLIES.

NISITIPTVRABIT
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TN AREAS SUCH AS HEALTH CAPE, PFGULATIONS MUST BALANCF "QUALITY

OF SERVICES" WITH THE FJUALLY IMPORTANT "AVAILABILITY OF SERVICES".

HIGHER STANDARDS OF PROFESSIONAL COMPETENCE CAN MEAN A DIFFERENCF IN

MANY CASES OF MEDICAL EMEMENCY; BUT THE TREND TOWAPD CFMTPALIZED

MEDICAL FACILITIES HAS BROUGHT ABOUT A VIRTUAL UNAVAILABILITY OF ANY

MEDICAL SERVICES AT ALL IN MANY PUPAL COMMUNITIES; AND THOSE RURAL

HOSPITALS WHICH DO SURVIVE STPUGGLE WITH JUSTIFYING THEIR OPFPATIOV

IV A SYSTEM WHICH FREQUENTLY BASFS CERTIFICATION UPON NUMBERS OF

PROCEDURES PERFORMED AND NUMBERS OF PATIENT DAYS; PATHFP THAN THE

OVERALL REQUIREMENT OF THE COMMUNITY TO HAVE THE SERVICE ACCESSIBLE

WHEN IT IS NEEDED.

INNOVATIVE HEALTH CARE NETWORKS NEED TO BE DEVELOPED WHICH

OFFER BOTH THE AVAILABILITY OF THE BEST AND LATEST MEDICAL TECHNOLOGY;

AND ACCESS THAT IS WITHIN PEACH OF RURAL PESIDENTS.

TRANSPORTATION POLICY IS AN UNDEPLYING NEED FOR PUPAL

COMMUNITIES. YET TOO MANY FEDERAL AND STATE HIGHWAY PROGPAMS

DISTRIBUTE FUNDS ON A TPAFFIC-COUNT SYSTEM RATHER THAN A SYSTEM

BASED ON THE FUNCTIONAL NEEDS OF THE ROADS. THUS, A

PARKWAY, CARPYING HUNDREDS OF THOUSANDS OF PASSENGER CARS TO AND

FROM THE CITIES AND SUBURBS, IS FUNDED HANDSOMELY, EVEN THOUGH

PASSENGER CAPS CAUSE LITTLE DAMAGE TO ROADS. CONVERSELY, A PUPAL

POAD, USED PRIMARILY BY FARM TRUCKS, SCHOOL BUSES, EMERGENCY, AND

HEAVY DELIVERY VEHICLES QUALIFIES FOR VEPY LITTLE REIMBURSEMENT EVEN

THOUGH IT HAS VERY HEAVY MAINTENANCE COSTS.

4, I. - <-
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PUBLIC TRANSIT MONEYS APF EPEQUENTLY MADE AVAILABLE ONLY FOP

SPECIALIZED, NARROWLY-TAPGETED POPULATIONS. THE SMALL SUMS

GENERATED FOR EACH OF THE SPECIALIZED FUNCTIONS IS TOO SMALL TO HAVF

MUCH PRACTICAL VALUE. YET A COMPREHENSIVE TPANSIT APPPOACH, WHICH

WOULD EFFECTIVELY COMBINE THE VARIOU0 PEVENUE STREAMS, CAN OFFER AT

LEAST A RUDIMENTARY PUBLIC PAPATRANSIT SYSTEM FOP PUPAL PESIDENTS,

SPECIALIZED EDUCATIONAL PEOUIPEMENTS PLACF A PAPTICULtP BUPDEN

ON PUPAL SCHOOLS. PROGRAMS FOP THE. HANDICAPPED AND OPPOPTUNITIFS

FOR THE GIFTED AND TALENTED CAN BE OFFERED IN IIPBAN DISTPICTS

THROUGH CENTRALIZED PROGPAMS. RURAL SCHOOLS, SEpAPATED BY HOURS OF

TRAVELING TIME, MUST MEET THOSE NEEDS IN DIFFERENT WAYS. HIRING

SPECIALIZED TEACHERS FOP SMALLER GPOUPS OF CHILDREN, OP BUSIUG THOSE

CHILDREN THOUSANDS OF MILES PEP YEAR TO OBTAIN THE NECESSAPY

SERVICES, IS AN EXPENSIVE AND TIME-WASTING SYSTEM. WE NEED TO

EXPLORE GREATEP USE OF TELECOMMUNICATION TECHNIQUES AND COOPERATIVE

VENTURES TO EXTEND EQUAL EDUCATIONAL OPPORTUNITIES TO STUDENTS IN

RURAL SCHOOLS.

AGPICULTURE MUST BE PPOTFCTED AND STPENGTHENED. COMPETITION

FOP PRIME AGRICULTUPAL LAND WITH THE FORCES OF RESIDENTIAL AND

COMMERCIAL DEVELOPMENT IS A CHALLENGE WHICH MUST RE MET. To TAX A

FARMER'S FIELD ON THE SAME BASIS AS THE ADJOINING SHOPPING CENTER,

IS TO ANNOUNCE TO THE FARMER THAT HE HAS NO ALTERNATIVE BUT TO SELL

TO THE NEXT INTEPESTED BIDDER.

IN THE PPOCESS, A3PICULTURE IS RETREATING OFF THE PPIMF PIVEP

BOTTOM LAND INTO THE LESS DESIRABLE ADJACENT TFPPAIN. REASONABLE

POLICIES TO PRESEPVF PRIME AGRICULTURAL LAND) ALONG WITH THE

FARMER'S FINANCIAL CAPABILITY TO MAINTAIN THAT LAND, IS AN URGENT

PRIORITY.

BEST COPY AVAILABLE
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ALONG WITH STRENGTHENING AGR1CULTUPE, THEPF IS ALSO THE NEED TO

DIVERSIFY 1HF PUPAL ECONOMY. SPECIALI7FD HI-TECH JOBS, OR SEASONAL

EMPLOYMENT IN THE TOURIST INDUFTRY, CANNOT FULFILL THE EMPLOYMENT

NEEDS OF THE LESS SKILLED AND LESS EDUCATED WORKER. ENCOURAGEMENT

MUST BE OFFERED FOR INDUSTRIES, PARTICULARLY THOSE UTILIZING

INDIGENOUS RAW MATERIALS. NOT ONLY MUST RURAL COMMUNITIES BE ABLE

TO PROVIDE THE NECESSARY PUBLIC INEPASTRUCTURE; BUT CAPE MUST BE.

TAKEN TO ENSUPE THAT VENTUPE CAPITAL IS ACCESSIBLE TO THE SMALL

EPTPEPRENEUR. THE TREND TOWARD STATEWIDE AND EVEN INTEFSTATE BANKING

INSTITUTIONS THPFATENS THE AVAILABILITY OF CREDIT FOP LOCAL

INVESTORS. A STRATEG, MUST Br FOUND TO ENSURE THAT THE SMALL LOCAL

BORROWER IS NOT EXCLUDED FROM THE BOARD ROOMS OF THE CONGLOMERATE

BANKS.

IN ALL THESE CONCERNS THE NEED IS MOT TO INVENT NEW SERVICES,

BUT TO FINP A MODE OF DELIVERY WHICH IS PRACTICAL AND EFFICIENT

AMONG SCATTERED PURAL POPULATIONS.

THIS CAM PROBABLY BEST BF ACCOMPLISHED IF THE MEANS APE FOUND

BY WHICH SERVICES CAN BE PROVIDED IN A COMBINED, RATHER THAN A

SEGMENTED FORMAT.

RECENTLY DEVELOPED GOVERNMENTAL PROGPAMS HAVE TENDED TO AIM AT

SPECIFIC TARGET GROUPS. THEY HAVE IDENTIFIED NARROWLY - DEFINED NEEDS

AND PATTERNED SPECIFIC PROGPAMS TO MEET THOSE NEEDS.

IN AN URBAN SETTING, THIS MAY WORK WELL. IN A CITY OF 100,000,

A PARTICULAR NEED WHICH AFFECTS )7 OF THE POPULATION W1ULP

INCORPORATE 1,000 PEOPLE.

IN A RURAL TOWN OF 10,000, THE SAME PROGRAM WOULD COVFP ONLY

100 CLIENTS, AND MIGHT WELL BE UNFEASIBLE, PARTICULARLY IF IT

REQUIRES HIGHLY QUALIFIED PROFESSIONAL ADMINISTRATION.
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THE NEED, THEREFORE, IS TO DEVELOP A GENEPALIST APPROACH; ONE

WHICH CAN DELIVER A VARIETY OF SERVICES TO DIFFFPIHG PROBLEM

POPULATIONS THROUGH A COMMON ADMINISTRATIVE UNIT.

ALL TOO OFTEN, PUPAL PROGRAMS ATTEMPT TO DEVELOP "CATCHMENT

AREAS" FOR SERVICES IN ORDER TO GARNER THE NECESSARY NUMBER OF

CLIENTS. THE GEOGRAPHIC EXPANSE OF SUCH AREAS !S API TO LEAVE

SUBSTANTIAL NUMBERS OF PEOPLE ON THE FRINGES WITH ONLY MARGINAL

ATTENTION. PROGRAMS OF INTEGRATED SERVICES CAN SERVE SMALLER

GEOGRAPHIC AREAS, AND WHILE THEY MAY SUEFFP EPOM THE LACK 6F A

"SPECIALIST" THERE ARE SOME FXAMPLES WHERE INTERDISCIPLINARY :JAM

ACTUALLY GIVE BETTER SERVICE BECAUSE THEY HAVE A BROADER

UNDERSTANDING OF THE PROBLEMS THEY CONFRONT. FURTHERMORE, THE

"REGIONAL" APPROACH HAS TENDED TO CLUSTER A GROUP OF RURAL COUNTIES

AROUND A CENTRAL CITY. THE RESULT HAS USUALLY BEEN THAT MOST OF THE

REGION'S BENEFITS ACCPUE TO THE URBAN CORE.

DEVELOPMENT OF EFFECTIVE RURAL POLICY IS THREATENED BY

CONTRADICTORY ,ENDENCIES OH THE PART OF DECISIONMAKEJS.

ON ONE SIDE IS THE TENDENCY TO THINK OF RURAL AREAS AS FOREIGN

COUNTRIES, OR AT BEST COLONIES WHICH APE UNDER THE SAME FLAG BUT NOT

REALLY PART OF rHE CENTPAL SOCIETY.

ON THE OTHER EXTREME IS THE TENDENCY TO PECREATE PURAL AREAS AS

"MINIATURE CITIES" AND TRY TO MOLD THEM INTO CLONES OF THE

METROPOLITAN CENTEPS,

NEITHER APPROACH IS ACCURATE; AND BOTH WILL BRING EQUALLY

UNSATISFACTORY RESULTS.
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RURAL AMERICA IS, AND WILL CONTINUE TO BF, DISTINCT IN ITS

FLAVOR, ATTITUDE, AND PACE OF LIVING, PFOPLF WHO RESIDE THERE WILL

DO SO, ACCEPTING IN LARGE MEASURE THE BALANCING ATTPACTIONS AND

HARDSHIPS THEY WIL". ENCOUNTER,

BUT RURAL AMERICA IS NOT STATIC, IT Is NOT A THROWBACK TO THE

19TH CENTURY.

THEPEFOPE, POLICIES MUST BE DEVELOPED WHICH WILL PECOGNIZE AT

ONCE THE UNIQUENESS OF RURAL AMERICA, ALONG WITH ITS POIE AS AN

ORGANIC AND DYNAMIC PART OF AN INTEGRATED ECONOMIC, SOCIAL, AND

POLITICAL FIBER,

To ACCOMPLISH THAT TASK EFFECTIVELY PEQUIREs AN UNDERSTANDING

OF WHERE WE ARE, AND WHFPF WE ARE GOING.

WE NEED TO OBJECTIVELY AND METHODICALLY CATALOGUE OUP ASSETS

AND POTENTIALS AND DEVELOP PROGRAMS THAT WILL UTILIZE THE POSITIVE

FORCES THAT ALREADY RESIDE IN OUR MIDST.

WE NEED TO RECOGNIZE THE FORCES OF CHANGE WHICH APE AT WOPK, TO

DEFINI THE PROBLEMS AND DIFFICULTIES WHICH SUCH CHANGE WILL CONTINUE

TO MAKE WITHIN RUPAL COMMUNITIFS) AND TO DEVELOP LONG-TERM

STRATEGIES TO BLUNT AND DIVERT THE NEGATIVE FOPCFS WHICH COULD

THREATEN WHO AND WHAT WF ARE.

AND MOST IMPORTANTLY, WF NEED TO HAVE A VISION OF OURSELVES.

IT NEEDS IC BE A VISION THAT CAt' SORT OUT THE CONFLICTING FORCES OF

GROWTH AND CHANGE; SO THAT AS WE MAKE CHOICES ALONG THE WAY; THE

BUILDING BLOCKS WE SELECT WILL CONTRIBUTE TOWARD A STPON- AND

ATTRACTIVE STRUCTURE WHEN THEY ARE FITTED TOGETHER.

";-?qql
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TO DO THIS REOUIPES CAREFUL, INFORMED GUIDANCE FROM CARING

PROFESSIONALS.

RUT MORE IMPORTANTLY, IT REOUIPES A LISTENING TO THE PEOPLE WHO

APE RURAL AMERICA.

WHILE THEY MAY NOT BE AS ARTICULATE OR SUCCINCT IN DEFINING

THEIR VISIONS, IT IS THE PEOPLE WHO LIVE IN PURAL COMMUNITIES wHn

SEEM TO SENSE INSTINCTIVELY THE PELATIVE YALU:5 AND CONDITIONS FPOM

KHICH THOSE COMMUNITIES HAVE RISEN.

WE WILL DO WELL TO LISTEN CAREFULLY WHEN THEY SPEAK, AND TO

FASHION OUP POLICIES IN WAYS THAT WILL GAIN UNDFPSTANDING,

ACCEPTANCE, AND SUPPORT FPOM THE PEOPLE THE AFFECT.

NONE OF THIS HAPPENS CASUALLY OP QUICKLY. IT REOUIEFs

ORGANIZATION, PATIENCE, AND A WILLINGNESS TO MOVE METHODICALLY

THROUGH A PROCESS OF EVALUATION AND ANALYSIS.

BUT IT ALSO WILL REQUIRE, ONCE THE ANALYSIS IS COMPLETE, A

PREPAREDNESS TO FORGE AHEAD WITH DECISIVE POLICY INITIATIVES

FASHIONED AFTEP THE C'MPOSITE VISIONS WE HAVF GATHERED.

IT IS A CHALLENGING AND FASCINATING UNDEPTAKING, AND ONE WITH

EXCITING POTENTIAL.

RURAL AMERICA LED THIS NATION INTO THE NINETEENTH CENTURY AND

AGAIN INTO THE TWENTIETH.

I HAVE A STRONG SENSE, THAT WF SHALL LEAD THC NATION INTO THE

TWENTY-FiRST CENTURY AS WELL,

HOW WELL WE O0 OUP JOB MAY WFLL DETCEMINE THE QUALITY OF LIFE

FOP FUTUPE GENERATIONS WHO WILL SEEK THE BEST OUR PURAL HERITAGE CAN

OFFER, BUT WHO ALSO NEED AND DESERVE THE BEST THAT OUP MODEPN SOCIAL

AND ECONOMIC STRUCTUPE CAN PROVIDE.

1"
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Questions and answers. Senator Pressler to Senator Cook

1) THERE HAS BEEN A GREAT DEAL OF PRESS ATTENTION RECENTLY ON

THE AGRICULTURAL ECONOMY. IN YOUR VIEW DO YOU FEEL THAT THE

PRESS HAS DEPICTED THE PROBLEM AS IT REALLY IS?

1. Press coverage of the farm crisis has not been altogether accurate.
It has necessarily focused upon the m lority ,.ho are in extremc distress, and
in truth, 1 have felt that the interviewers consciously sought out people uho
would support the point of view they were tr.ing to advance.

WHY HOT?

DO YOU FEEL THE PRESS ATTENTIO.: HAS HELPED AMERICA%, LIVING

IN MORE URBAN AREAS TO BETTER UNDERSTAND THE DRASTIC NATURE

OF THE SITUATION?

Nevertheless, the press coverage has helped to alert the nation to
the distress w.iich is wide spread in the farming community and to build
sensitivity and support for whatever remedial efforts may be developed. I am

not sure that the press reports have done much to promote an intelligent under-
standing of the issues, but I think they have created a willingness for people
to give support to some responsible remedial measures.
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2) MANY SMALL USINESS OWNERS IN THE SMALLER COMMUNITIES OF

SOUTH DAKOTA HAVE INDICATED TO ME THAT THEIR SALES WERE DOWN.

40 TO 50 PERCENT. BASED ON YOUR KNOWLEDGE OF THIS SITUATION,

WOULD YOU SAY THAT ALL RURAL AREAS OF THE COUNTRY HAVE BEEN

EFFECTED IN A SIMILAR FASHION?

IF YES:

IF THESE LOW SALES CONTINUE, HOW LONG DO YOU THINK THESE

BUSINESSES CAN SURVIVE?

2. It is not possible to equate New York's small business situation
totally to that of South Dakota since few of our businesses depend totally upon
the agricultural community as their only source of patronage. Certainly, farm
implement dealers have suffered immensely. Relatively little new farm machinery
Ss being purchased but some dealers have been doing a strong business In the
resale of equipment which has been obtained from farms going out of business,
rehabilitated and resold. I suspect that those businesses have had to diversify
and expand what they do. Some, for example, have taken on automobile sales
agencies as a part of their business in order to compensate for the implement
loss. I tend to think that most of the businesses will survive in New York State
because the rural counties are gaining in population and the businesses will
simply diversify into other types of activities and may increasingly have a
smaller agricultural component.

3) IF THE AGRICULTURAL. ECONOMY REMAINS PRETTY MUCH AS IS, WILL

THE LOSS OF MAIN STREET BUSINESSES CONTINUE AT THE CURRENT

PACE?

3. This question is largely answered as part of question two.There are some countervailing forces
in rural New York which are

probably not typical of the nationwide situation and, therefore, the
small town commerical economy is not threatened to the same degree.
We arc, however, suffering from a need for more industrial types of
employment to re-employ farm workers who no longer have certain
opportunities available to them.
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4) WON'T THE OEPRESSED ECONOMY IN SMALL RURAL COMMUNITIES SOON

BEGIN TO AFFECT LARGER COMMUNITIES ANO EVENTUALLY THE ENTIRE

RURAL ECONOMY?

5)

IF YES:

HOW LONG WILL IT BE BEFORE THIS CHAIN REACTION TAKES PLACE?

4. It is not clear to me that the farm economy, per se, is
distressed in New York State. We still have many large corporate and
conglomerate farms which are doing very well. The problem is that the
small family farm, which has traditionally been the backtone of our
rural comrunities, are indeed facing increasing distress. Certainly,
the economy is ultimately going to suffer nationally from the loss of
the agricultural export market which has always been a strong part of
our gross national product. Just how tne causal relationships play out
in this situation is somewhat problematiLal but the bottom line certainly
is that a weakened agricultural economy wi,. ,ventually cause distress in
other parts of the economy as well.

IN CONVERSATIONS I HAVE HAD WITH SMALL BUSINESS OWNERS IN

SOUTH DAKOTA, SEVERAL SAID THEY HAO EXPERIENCED LARGE LOSSES

DUE TO FARMERS FILING BANKRUPTCY, IN YOUR VIEW, IS THIS A

NATIONWIDE PROBLEM?

ODES THIS PROBLEM AFFECT A SIGNIFICANT NUMBER OF SMALL

BUSINESSES?

IS THIS TREND INCREASING?

5. Banks in New York State generall,, have not sustained losses

from agricultural bankruptcy. The major reason Is that the real estate
market in New York is strong due to the competition for land. While the

fluidity of a farming operation may have disappeared because of the
convergence of high costs and stagnant price., there has usually been a
sufficient asset remaining in the value of the land to protect any
investments that the finanical comamitv -Iirht have had ConsequentlY,

there has not been wide spread pressure upon the assets of banks even
though there certainly have he en a number "t binkruptcys on the farm,.

thenselve,-.
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6) IF YOU HAD ONLY ONE CHOICE, WHAT WOULD BE THE SINGLE BEST

THING THE SBA OR ANY OTHER GOVERNMENTAL AGENCY COULD DO TO

AI'' SMALL BUSINESSES AND COMMUNITIES THAT HAVE BEEN HARD HIT

BY THE FARM PROBLEM?

6. The best strategy that I would suggest for economic development
would be to provide venture capital for relatively small processing or
manufacturing plants which utilize indigenous agricultural, forestry, or
mineral products. Many of the success stories across the nation have been
in the "widget business". One example is the small factory which builds
cabinets into which large sophisticated electronic equipment is placed.
The electronics manufacturer doesn'h want to get Into the furniture business,
but the nature of what they produce means that the cabinets have to be
virtually custom made. This has provided an outlet for some wood products
and work for some local residents. Another example is a small firm that has
gone into producing a kind of vodka out of an apple based alcohol.

Neither of these businesses employs very many people, but in the

context of the small town, they provide sore important jobs and also

a market for the products of other people. It is these double benefit

investments that I think should be emphasized by any expansion of
federal loans. I am not particularly supportive of loans which simply
help retailers upgrade their retail operations since there is no evidence
that such improvements actually increase the overall economic activity in
a community even though they may certainly benefit the particular
individual who happens to be the recipient of the loan.

points.

Thank you for permitting me to express my feeling on these several

Sincerely,

CHARLES D. COOK

Senator

1 9 3
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Senator BAUCUS. Thank you very much.
Dr. Pulver, why do you not proceed next.

STATEMENT OF DR. GLEN C. PULVER, DEPARTMENT OF AGRI-
CULTURAL ECONOMICS, UNIVERSITY OF WISCONSIN-MADISON

Dr. PULVER. Thank you very much. I would like to submit my
formal statement.

Senator BAUCUS. Yes, and if you could keep your remarks to
about five minutes we would apprecktv it.

Dr. PULVER. I am Dr. Glen Pulver tvim the University of Wiscon-
sin, and I spend the major portion of my working time with com-
munities and at the community level working with chambers of
commerce, industrial development corporations, local businesses,
and other community leaders who are interested in economic devel-
opment, working with them and the cooperative extension service
in the design of specific programs that will aid rural communities.

The two questions which are asked me most frequently are: One,
what can we do to improve farm incomes in our area; and second,
what are the primary off-farm opportunities that we have available
to us in our area?

I would like to make just two or three points.
The first point I would like to make is that it i.; extremely impor-

tant that we recognize the great diversity in rural areas. We com-
monly have a perception in our mind of what a rural area isa
collective set of farmers and a few other kinds of businesses. In
many parts of our Country and mr 7 of our States other sectors
dominate the economy and agriculture is only a small part.

The second point is that the major problem with regard to rural
areas, in terms of income, is in the more remote regionsthose
areas outside of an hour's commute of a city of a size of 20,000 to
50,000 people. Thus the problem gets distributed in rather interest-
ing ways around the United States and within our specific State of
Wisconsin.

The next general point I would like to make, is that a solution to
the rural problem will only come as a consequence of a comprehen-
sive policy. It will not be solved by any specific policy.

To me the policies are essentially going to have to take three
parts. Historically, we have tried to solve rural America's problems
with a strong focus on farm policy. Farm policy now clearly is only
one part of a three part policy framework. Clearly doing something
to improve the incomes of farmers is vital to a large share of rural
America.

The second aspect of policy would be in rural economic develop-
ment policy. That is a sector which is in need of a great deal more
attention at the current time. There has been previous testimony
given with regard to the importance of the manufacturing sector
and the goods producing sector, as well as the service sector.

It is important to look at the importance of the goods producing
sector in national policy. It is important to maintain the competi-
tive capability manufacturing as well as that of agriculture. What
we do in terms of the manufacturing sector is extremel:, important.

But, we Aso must recognize that when you look at policy in
terms of how it affects the local level and what opportunities local

1 ? A
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communities have, very often their opportunities lie almost totally
within the service sector. When we build national policy, we have
to look at its effect in terms of the employment of the goods pro-
ducing sector. But, when we provide supportive assistance at the
local level it is important to be aware that for most small commu-
nities the opportunities are apt to be in the generation and expan-
sion of their service sector.

The third policy needing attention is rural transition policy. It is
clear that we have to help farmers, people employed in manufac-
turing, mines, forestry, and the whole rural sector into other kinds
of occupations. That includes job counseling, training, and other
elements. One of the things which I wish we might spend more
time on in discussion is the issue of how we might build systems
which are consistent across all of our economy and allow entry into
those kinds of transition systems for people, regardless of where
they happened to have generated their income in the past.

There are other policy considerations which are important. You
have talked about deregulation and privatization. I would like to
put emphasis on one which there is very little discussionthat is
whet happens when programs such as community development
block grants and the cooperative extension service are reduced
and/or are restructured. This might include the reduction of the
Small Business Administration.

Policies focused on reducing these programs attack rural areas
much more harshly than they do urban areas. Urban areas have a
capacity to tax themselves much more widely to employ people
who are skilled and knowledgeable with regal._ to economic devel-
opment policy planning at the local level. In other words, an urban
setting can find the resources to accumulate quite a sophisticated
staff to deal with wise economic development policymaking. In
rural areas, that obligation, falls on volunteers, it falls on the local
chamber of commerce and on the local government.

If we take away the very resource base rural arias need to pro-
vide them a bit of knowledge, we damage rural areas much more
severely than urban areas. And thus, I would nice to recommend
the current initiative by the United States Department of Agricul-
ture and the land grant colleges to try to get deeper involvement
by the cooperative extension service in rural revitalization.

[The prepared statement of Dr. Pi dyer follows:]
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EhwAfICING .3C2 SOCW"w :N PuPAL

1 an Dr. Ilen C Pulver, Professor 3f Agricultural Ecoromics in -se

College of Agriculture and Life Sciences of the University of w.scors.

Madiso-. My, f eld of soecialty is communit/ economic development pol.c,.

research is focused on two issues: service-producing irdustry cortrit.,ons

to economic growth and: capital market adequac/ for bus.ress startup=

sr end a large portion of my time in Cooperative Evfension echicat,on a

community level, helping local governmental officials. Chambers of Commerce.

incustrial developers, banters, business people and other Interested cit.2e-s

establish ecoromic development programs to meet the specific needs of their

,ommunities.

The two questions asked me most frequently are: 'What :an we do to nelp

impro,e the income of our farmers'," and "What are the off-farm employment-

opportunities with the greatest potential in our area" People in rural

areas throughout America are increasimgly aware of the Vowing dispar.t,

between their incomes. living conditions and opportunities and those of 4rba.

Americans. Although often overwhelmed by international moreta-, p-actiees.

foderal budget deliberations and other complex p3licy consideratio,s, rural

people seem committed to taking hold of those things which they can do to

make a difference in the well -being of their cwn locality (Extension

Committee on Organization and Policy, 19863.

It is quite clear that the single most significant force affect.ng the

11 es :f rural America,s has been the recent drop in farm incomes and

crelipito....s fall in the value of far, lord. rarm amd dire,tl, related

' 'est,mmmy presented to tte Commit'e or Small ,'.1SlreiE 0, t're Un.ted Stat'es

Senate cn march S. 1987.
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acricJItural enterprises account for 21.27. of total U.S. employment CSchl,tee

ard Edmondson. 19861. Farming itself accounts for over 20% of vle labor a^S

Proprietor income in 7C2 counties (297. of the nonmetropOlitan counties) in

the U.S. (Bender, et al. 19851. This does rot fuLly account 'or the -come

generated by agricultural input and processing firms, nor that o the

businesses in small towns which are often nearly totally depend, -, on the

soendirg sf farm families (Beck ard Perr. 19961.

Attributing the current rural income difficulty only to the farm crisis.

misses other serious causes of the votlem. In recent years. farmers and

their -ural neighbors have become increasingly dependent upon nonfarm sources

of income. With Sharp declines in farm numbers. more young people are

seeking off-farm employment as their major income source. Some young people

entering farming use Off-farm employment as a means of capital accumulation.

Many farm families have accepted off-farm work as a permanent part of their

future. In 1982, nearly 38% of all U.S. farm operators worked off the fa,m

over 200 days per year (Hines. Green and Petrulis, 1986).

In many rural areas, sharp employment declines in manufacturing, mining

and forestry paralleled the drop in farm income in the early 198()6. farm

families with memoers working off the farm and their rural neighbors felt the

blow. Manufacturing accounted for 30% or more of the labor ard proprietor

income in 678 counties (28% of all nonmetropolitan counties) in 1979. It

accounted for 9% of total personal Income in the 702 farm dependent counties

mentioned above. In the same farm dependent counties, service-producing

industries accounted for about el: of total personal income, farming 20%,

goverrment employment 9%, dividencs. interest, rent and tra-sfer payment 321

and construction and mining the remainder Mender, et al, 19851 Pulver ard

Pogers, 19861.
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The rural areas experiencing the most severe income declines are those

in the more remote regions la,eas oJtside of easy daily commuting dis ante of

urban areas with growing employment opportunities). These remote regi.ns

have been most dependent upon farming, forestry and miring. They are less

likely to provide alternative emplo, -mt opportunities for families in

transition or those seeking temporary or supplementary income sources.

In less remote regions, many rural families receive much of their income

from nonfarm sources. Individuals may suffer severe losses in income from

farming, but growth in other employment alternatives, particularly the

service-producing industries, helps relieve the Stress. Because these

regions h.,ve a broad economic base to support their community infrastructure,

they are not impacted as severely by sharp declines in agriculture or other

natural resource based industries.

A Rural Policy Agenda

The fundamental question we must ask ourselves then is. "What can be

done to offer rural Americans hope of improvement in their relative economic

well-being?" It seems evident that a comprehensive effort is necessa-y if

people living in rural areas are to experience satisfactory economic well-

being. A policy agenda aimed at helping people in rural America .could be

composed of three parts: farm policy, rural economic development policy, and

rural transition policy.

Farm Policy: The cornerstone of any policy aimed at improving the well-

being of most rural areas, is the maintenance of a healthy agriculture.

Although farm policy 15 not the major purpose of this hearing, I would like

to make two points which I feel are of importance to the topic of our

discussion.
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First, the U.S. is more than self-sufficient
in food production and must

compete in world markets. Continued commitment to the generation of new

agricultural technology is necessary if we are to retain those comparative

advantages in agriculture which we now enjoy. Nonetheless, this will reduce

the quantity of land and labor necessary to produce food. Research in

biotechnology may enhance the overall economic well-being of the putI,:c at

large, but it will have a tremendous
negative impact on sore farm families,

unless alternative uses are found for "freed up" resources. Serious study is

needed on potential nonfood uses for the biomass producing capability of

rural America. This critical concern deserves much more than the minimal

attention it currently receives by both the private and public sector.

Second, for years farm price policies have been the central mechan,sm

used to provide income assistance to farmers.
The government has purchased

commodities, compensated farmers for diverted lard, provided rewards for

"whole herd buyouts," e'tablished high import tariffs, etc., all with the

intent of raising farm incomes. The major benefits of these programs have

gone to the larger producers.
The distributive effect is not uniform across

rural regions. The most severely depressed rural region may be helped the

least. A much wider range of strategies is available, including restrictions

on business entry, direct compensation for income lost, need based programs

and supplemental income. Continued insistence on costly price oriented

policies in the face of declining farm voter numbers is apt to prove

disastrous to rural America. The specific objectives of a new rural agenda

might be better met by strategics which
are more universal (e.g., need based

programs) than those focused on a rather narrow price oriented policy.

Rural Economic Development policy: Ps farm, forestry and mining

opportunities decline, alternative employment and income sources must be

72-337 87 5
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enlarged if rural areas are to remain economically viable places. Small

businesses play a iey role in the provision of jobs and economic well-being

in rural America. In nonmetropolitan areas of the U.S., firms with less than

100 employees generate abo4t the same number of net new jobs as larger firms.

Businesses with less than twenty employees and those in the trade and service

sector have led the way in recent years. Firms rarely migrate from one area

to another in the U.S., and thus constitute a small fraction of job growth

potential for most communities. New business establishments to combination

of new branches of affiliated firms and local startups) create about the same

number of jobs in the U.S. as expansions of already existing establishments

[Miller, May, 1985; Miller, October 19853. There is little evidence of an

urban or rural bias in the historic employment growth patterns of those

industries (primarily service-producing) which are expected to generate the

largest number of new jobs in the next ten years [Pulver, 1986-13.

The primary burden for income and employment growth in this country lies

with the private sector and increasingly with small business. The public

sector can do much to stimulate the growth of private sector employment in

rural areas. The five general strategies which might be used are to: (1)

increase the efficiency of existing firms; (2) encourage business format,on;

(3) attract new basic employers; (4) Improve the ability to capture dollars;

and (5) increase aids from broader governments [Pulver, 1986-Ill. A number

of policy initiatives might be used to implement each strategy.

--Increase the Efficiency of Existing Firms: The ability to be

competitive over time is the greatest assurance a firm can have of its

capacity to maintain or expand an operation in a specific locality. Existing

firms can be strengthened by business management, science and engineering

education and counseling. Barriers to growth may be uncovered by a program
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of regular visits by community leaders to the managers of businesses wmich

already exist in the area. Expansion may ba encouraged through the

development of capital sources.

--Encourage Business Formation: There is a continuing need fo- new

enterprises to meet changing demands -esulting from population growth or

evolving goods and services. Individual counseling and intensive education

could be provided to those interested in business formation.
Studies of

market potential may identify opportunities for new establishments. Seed

capital may be used to stimulate startups.

--Attract New Basic Employers: The attraction of new branch locations

of firms headquartered elsewhere represents a real opportunity :n rural

areas. Through the mult,plier effect, other jobs and income are added. New

industries might be encouraged to locate branches in specific communities by

the development of industrial, office or commercial sites. The development

of community facilities (e.g., transportation, communication, business

services) necessary to attract new employers also benefits existing

businesses.

--Improve the Ability to Capture Dollars: Every dollar expended in a

community for retail and wholesale goods and services as well as industrial

Inputs adds to local employment and income. The share of the market captured

In rural areas Cal be improved through action on consumer, industrial and

local government buyer surveys. Contemporary purchasing and marketing

techniques own be taught to business operators.

--Increase Aids from Broader Governments: Dollars tared away from any

community to broader governmental units have a negative effect locally unless

returned through some form of expenditure. For example, one major government

expenditure is in the form of social security payments to the elderly. Well

1014rr,a liglAtItli
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organized transportation, meal services, outpatient health care and other

services focused on the elderly can make rural communities more attractiv-

places in which retirees might chose o live. Their personal expenditures in

the community can generate many jobs.

There is a critical need in rural areas for careful community economic

analysis, planning and action. Local leaders must know which strategies and

policies have the greatest potential fo- job and income generation within

their resourc, nditions. Small communities must be especially efficient in

the use of limited volunteer time, local funds and state and national

programs if they are to meet their economic development goals.

Rural TranSLtion Policy: The need to ease the transition of families,

adults and youths, from their current Circumstance (farming, forestry,

mining, manufacturing and related bu.,nesses, to more productive employment

will continue. Policy objectives might include temporary income support

programs for those who must change occupations, improved job counseling and

training and fundamental psychological and human support structures which

recognize the unique conditions of specific industries such as farming and

small town businesses.

Other Policy Considerations: While developing policy focused on rural

areas it is important to insure that other public decisions (e.g.,

deregulation, privatization, monetary policy, government expenditures,

international trade regulations: do not place rural areas at a comparative

disadvantage. For example, the deregulation of the airlines aimed at gaining

the efficiencies of a more free market may raise transportation costs in

rural areas reducing the competitive ability of their business. Likewise,

urban areas have greater local taxing Capacity than rural areas. Reductions

in domestic government spending for programs such as Community Development

BEST CSTAYAIMItil`:(2
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Block Grants and Cooperative
Extension reduces the critical assistance needed

to help rural community leaders
to make wtse economic

development policy
choices. The current trittiative of the U.S. Department of Agriculture and
Land Grant Universities

throughout the United States to place greater

emphasis on Rural Revitalization
is an example of a constructive effort

deserving support.

Summary

The current economic crisis
in rural America is a consequence of e

complex set of forces both on and off the farm. Rural family incomes are

increasingly dependent upon off farm incomes. Rural America is no longer

responsive to farm policy alone.
A new agenda for rural America will need to

be more comprehensive including
farm policy, rural economic development

policy and rural transition policy.

Opportunities mxtst for economic growth in rural areas. Well designed

public policy can stimulate a healthier agriculture and the expansion of

other businesses, the attraction
of new branches of firms and the creation of

new businesses, all in rural America.
No amount of public action will

guarantee a healthy, vibrant rural economy. Inaction or misdirected policies

assure continued trauma for millions of rural families.
Comprehensive rural

development policies offer the best hope for the future well-being of rural
America.

woX MUM
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II recommend thy 'o,lowlng three
publications be placed in the record:

"Elements of a Comprehensive Rural
Development Policy" by Glen C. Pulver of

the University of Wisconsin-Manson;
"Community Economic Analysis -- A Now To

Manual" by Ron Hustedde, Ron Shaffer
and Glen C. Pulver, published by the

North Central Revonal Center for
Rural Development, Iowa State University;

and "Community Economic Development
Strategies" by Glen C. Pulver, published

by the University of Wisconsin-Extension.
All offer specific technical

information of direct relevance to the subject.)

(Mmcrial retained in committee files.)
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Senator BAUCUS. Thank you very much, Dr. Pulver.
Dr. Drabenstott.

STATEMENT OF DR. MARK R. DRABENSTOTT, RESEARCH OFFI-
CER AND ECONOMIST, FEDERAL RESERVE BANK OF KANSAS
CITY, KANSAS CITY, MO

Dr. DRABENSTOTT. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
The winds of change are blowing across the rural economy, and

the changes extend well beyond agriculture. The troubled farm
economy has received much public attention in the 1980's, but too
much emphasis on agriculture will lead us to overlook a much
broader rural economic adjustment.

That adjustment involves roughly a fourth of the U.S. population
and four of every five counties in the country. Put simply, the
rural economy is undergoing fundamental economic change that is
unlikely to be stopped. The challenge for everyone, including pol-
icymakers, is to accommodate the change in a forward looking, not
a reactive, way.

In light of the structural changes now under way in rural Amer-
ica, I commend this Comm itte ?, for examining the problems in the
rural economy. I will summarize my formal statement by rev::ew-
ing the recent performance of the rural economy and examining
policy responses to emerging rural economic problems. My state-
ment draws on research done at the Federal Reserve Bank of
Kansas City. Mark Henry of Clemson University and Lynn Gibson,
a research aszociate at the bank, made valuable contributions to
that research.

What is rural America? I think this is a key question as we con-
sider the rural economy. As has been noted already this morning,
contrary to the popular notion that rural counties depend primari-
ly on agriculture, manufacturing is the dominant rural economic
base.

Of the 3,000-odd counties in the U.S., roughly 2,400 are non-met-
ropolitan. Of these, only a fourthand representing only an eighth
of total rural populationdepend mostly on farming.

Manufacturing dependent counties, on the other hand, account
for more than a third of the rural population. Thus, I would stress,
as have others this morning, that we must broaden our thinking
beyond agriculture when we focus on rural economic problems.

How well is the rural economy doing? Not very well. The in-
comes of rural residents have been steadily falling behind those of
urban dwellers. The gap has widened most sharply in the 1980's,
but the problem actually dates to the mid-1970's.

Rural America has become a composite of a few winners and
many losers. As Mr. Deavers stressed, traditional rural counties
those dependent on agriculture, manufacturing and mining, have
fallen further behind urban incomes. Rural counties that depend
on retirement and Government activities, accounting for only a
quarter of the rural population, have been the only rural counties
that have continued to make economic progrei., in the 1980's.

The varying performance ( f rural economic bases points out
some regional patterns in the -ural economy. Agricultural regions,
mostly the upper Midwest and Plains, have been hard hit by farm

, °al
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problems. Rural manufacturing regions, primarily the South, havebeen hurt by industrial decline. Mining areas, the southern Plainsand Mountain States, have been sharply affected by the energy re-cession.
A major cause for rural economic decline in the 1980's is interna-tional economic forces. Mounting international competition, weakworld demand for the products made in rural America, and the

strong dollar of the early 1980's all put traditional rural industrieson the defensive.
The urban economy has been able to offset these global forcesdue to its diversity and by turning to the surging service sector.The rural economy, on the other hand, has essentially been leftbehind in this shift to services.
The strained rural economy poses two principal economic issues

for policymakers. First, the number of displaced rural workers ismounting. Rural unemployment rates, as has already been noted,have risen sharply compared with the 1970's and are now wellabove urban rates. These displaced rural workers generally do nothave job skills that fit well with available jobs. Second, rural com-munities face a more difficult task maintaining rural infrastruc-ture while at the :.ame time trying to attract additional businesses.How can public policy respond to rural economic problems? Pol-
icymakers appear to face a basic choice. They can implement arural transition policy, one which aims to facilitate and ease thecosts as rural resources adjust to new economic realities. Al.terna-tively, they can implement a rural development policy, one whichseeks, to some degree, to reverse current market forces. Or theycan combine the two policies, easing adjustment in rural areaswith little growth potential and stimulating development in areaswith more potential. Such a combination may be the best ruralpolicy.

A rural transition policy might have three objectives: easinghuman resource adjustments, as Dr. Pulver has suggested; easing
infrastructure adjustments; and supplementing rural incomes.

Retraining programs do appear to be an important policy initia-tive in meeting these objectives. Infrastructure programs to allowpublic services to continue in communities that need them, whilestill allowing structural change to continue, will offer a particularchallenge to policymakers.
The chief objective of rural development policy is to ease thetransition from narrow, weakening economic bases to new, more di-versified economies. To meet this objective, the federal role maybest involve careful investments in rural infrastructure, while al-lowing state programs and local business decisions to influencelocal business activity. Federal infrastructure programs thenbecome the catalyst to rural development.
Whatever rural policy is chosen, one of the first requirements for

policymakers is to define rural policy. Clear rural policy objectives
are needed. Farm policy traditionally has been regarded as a closesurrogate for rural policy, if not ar exact substitute.

The question must be asked whether current farm programsmeet broader rural objectii'es. The farm policy efforts of the 1930'smight have legitimately been rural programs. Then, a quarter of
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the U.S. population lived on farms and more .han half the rural
population lived on farms.

That is not true today. It appears quite possible to me that farm
policy may be too narrowly focused to meet broader rural goals. If
so, some of the public funds now going to farm programs may need
to be redirected to rural programs as a rural policy is implemented.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
[The pr-:lared statement of Dr. Drabenstott follows:]

1 :-? 8
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The vinds of change are blowing across the rural economy. Farms are

going out of business, main street merchants are boarding up store fronts, and

banks are failing. The dramatic changes stand out in sharp relief against the

prosperous 1973s, a decade that brought renewed optimism to rural America.

The changes sweeping rural America extend well beyond agriculture. The

troubled farm economy rightly has received such public attention in the 1980s.

But too much emphasis on agriculture will lead: us to overlook a much broader

rural economic adjustment. That adjustment involves roughly one-fourth of the

U.S. population and four of every five counties in the United States. Rural

America--the nonmetropolitan segment of the U.S. economy--with few exceptions

has not fully participated in the U.S. economic expansion that is now more

than four years old.

Put simply, the rural economy is undergoing fundamental economic change

that is unlikely to be stopped. The challenge for everyone, including

policymake,:s, is to 'accommodate the charge in a forward-looking, not a

reactive manner. Rural America is unlikely to return quickly to the halcyon

days of the 1970a on the wings of booaing exports and vigorous 4isiness

activity. Thus, it is all the more important to understand how the rural

economy is changing, and to take effective steps to make the most of those

changes.

For all the above reasons, I commend this committee for examining the

problems in the rural economy. My statement addresses three areas. First, I

review the recent perf mance of the rural economy relative to the urban

economy. Second, I present the rural economic problems that will most likely

concern policymakeva. Finally, I examine tvo policy responses to these

problemsrural t :.nsition policy and rural development policy. Research

conducted at thu Federal Reserve Bank of Kansas City over the past year forms
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an important base for my remarks, and I am attaching two articles from the

Bank's Economic Review to my statement. Mark Henry, a professor at Clemson

University, and Lynn Gibson, a research associate at the Bank, made valuable

contributions to that research and this statement.

RURAL ECONOMIC PERFORMANCE

The rural economy seems likely
to receive increased attention in the

period ahead. The proper starting point for this gathering interest is the

question: 'What is rural America?' Most
observers equate rural and farming.

But that is not really the case. Contrary to the popular notion that rural

counties depend primarily on agriculture, manufacturing is the dominant

economic base of rural Amirica. Of the 3,000 odd counties in the United

States, about 2,400 are nonmetropolitan.
Only a fourth of these rural

counties depend mostly on farming for their incomes, and those counties

account for only an eighth of total rural population and income. On the other

hand, nonmetropolitan counties which depend on manufacturing account for more

than a third of total rural population and income. Or viewed another way,

rural counties dependent on government, retirement, and trade account for

about the sc. proportion of rural population and income as farm-dependent

counties. Thus, we must broaden our thinking
beyond agriculture when we focus

^n rural economic problems.

How well is the rural economy doing? Not very well. We reached that

conclusion in a recent study. The well-being of rural residents, as measured

by real per capita income, has been
steadily falling behind that of urban

dwellers. The gap has widened most sharply in the 1980s, but the problem

really began to develop in the mid-1970s.

Rurr' America has become a composite of a few winners and many losers.

Based on our analysis, incomes in traditional
rural America--nonmetropolitan

141
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--'counties dependent on farming, mining, and manufacturinghave fallen further

behind urban incomes, after asking little or no progress in the late 19702.

As ye have defined it, traditional rural America includes half the total rural

population. Rural counties that depend on retirement and government

activities, which account for about a quarter of the total rural population,

have been the only rural counties that have continued to close the rural-urban

income gap. As you know, these are counties whose fortunes are influenced by

federal spending, either through transfer payments or direct federal

activities.

The varying ..rforaance of rural economic bases suggests some regional

patterns in the rural economy. Agricultural regions--mostly the upper Midwest

and Plains--have been hard hit by farm problems. Rural manufacturing

regions--primarily the Sonth--have been hurt by industrial decline. Mining

areas--the southern plains and Rocky Mountain States- -have been sharply

affected by the energy recession.

Is the rural economic decline of the 1980:. a cyclical or structural

problem? We concluded the problem is overwhelmingly structural in character.

An analysis of the gap in rural and metropolitan incomes compared with overall

activity in the U.S. economy reveals no cyclical link. In short, the rural

problem has its roots in fundamental factors, such as international markets,

infrastructure, and education, not in the business cycle.

Exploring the causes of rural economic decline in the 1980s does reveal a

common rural theme. That theme is that rural America has been bufZeted by

international economic forces in the 1980s. Quite clearly, moulting

international competition has put many rural businesses on the defensives in

the 1980s--from the Kansas wheat farm, to the Washington lumber mill, to the

South Carolina textile factory. The strong dollar in the first half of the

41$1i 411114111 14"2
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1980s intensified the competition by giving foreign producers some price

advantage. A deep world recession cut demand for many rural products traded

in world markets, including food and energy, so that producers in the United

States and elsewhere were left to compete for stagnant markets. Many

international markets, especially for commodities, remain weak as the economic

and financial effects of the sluggish world economy linger.

The net result of these international factors is that U.S. industries

that export or compete with imports have not done well in the 1980s.

Moreover, such industries may be unable to regain previous market shares. And

it is just such industries that fc:m the economic backbone of the traditional

rural economy. In short, many rural industries are undergoing long-term

structural declines. This conclusion is well illustrated in Kansas, a state

in our Federal Reserve District. The state's three main industries are

agriculture, energy, and general aviation. You all know how agricultural

exports continue to languish. The problems of the Kansas oilfield are

directly tied t.. world energy market devilopments. And the general aviation

industry, an industry centered in Wichita with effects on the rural economy,

remains depressed due to slumping sales domestically and abroad.

The international forces just discussed have also hit the urban economy.

But metropolitan areas generally have more diverse economies that buffer some

of the effects. Kansas City, for instance, is enjoying brisk business

conditions. Meanwhile, a survey of rural banks across our seven-state

district indicates that one of four rural nonfarm bust is in serious

financial difficulty.

The urban economy has also been able to offset international economic

forces by turning to a surging service sector. The rural economy has not

benefited nearly as much from this shift to services. In 1984, for example,

seven of eight service jobs were located in metropolitan areas.

!1,4. DIME
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In short, rural economic problems extend throughout the rural economy.

Agriculture's problems are well known. Rural manufacturing has been stagnant

or declining for a decade. Dramatic swings in global energy markets have

brought difficult times to the U.S. energy industry, much of which is located

in rural areas. Rural economic strength in the 19802 has been confined to a

relatively small portion of rural Americathose counties which depend on

government or retirement activities.

EMERGING RURAL ECONOMIC PROBLEMS

With the rural economy under stress, two principal economic issues face

policymakers. The first is the mounting number of displaced rural workers.

The second is the accelerated pace of structural change it rural communities

leaving in its wake additional strains on rural infrastructure.

Many rural people are now and Will continue to be in transition. After

remaining low in the 1970s,the rural unemployment rate has risen in the

1980s, to levels well above urban levels. Underemployment is a persistent

rural problem that only compounds the rural labor situation. Rural

outmigration certainly is not new, but rural emigrants today face much less

attractive employment alternatives than they did in the 1950s and 1960s, a

period when the rural population declined quits rapidly. Policymakers,

therefore, face the problem of easing the transition of rural displaced

workers whose job skills may not fit well with job opportunities elsewhere in

the economy.

Strains on rural infrastructure may be the least discussed rural problem

in the 1980s, but the stress is mounting. Rural communities increasingly face

a dual problemfever resources to maintain public services and insufficient

resources to support the transition to new economic bases. Many neighboring

rural towns and counties are struggling to maintain what have become redundant

s
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public facilities In some regions, for example, one court house could more

efficiently provide the public services now meted out by two. On the other

hand, new infrastructure needs
for economic diversification place especially

difficult demands on rural tax bases, demands which many rural communities

have not yet met.

RURAL ECONOMIC POLICY

How can public policy respond to rural economic problems? Policymakers

appear to face a basic choice.
They can implement a rural transition polity,

one which aims to facilitate and sass the costs of rural resource
adjustments.

Alternatively, they curl implement
a rural development policy, one which seeks

to reverse current market forces
and stimulate economic activity in rural

areas. Or they can combine the two policies. Such a combination, one which

eases economic adjustment in rural areas with little growth potential and

stimulates development in rural areas with greater potential, may be the best

rural policy.

In any case, one of the first requirements
for a policy response is to

define rural policy.
Traditionally, farm policy has been regarded as a close

surrogate for rural policy, if not an exact substitute. Farm policy has

distinct form and undergoes systematic revision. Rural policy has no clear

dimensions. Before federal and state rural programs are considered, federal

rural policy should be chosen to guide those programs most effectively. In

short, rural policy objectives are needed.

Fural transition volley

The aim of -oral transition policy
is to ease the social costs as

considerable amounts of rural resources adjust to new economic realities.

There is sound economic justification
for such a policy. Put simply, rural

resources--whether human or capital--adjust
only slowly to economic forces,
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and costs attend that adjustment. It is in the public interest to reduce the

social costs by facilitating the resource adjustments.

A rural transition policy has three objectives. Easing human resource

adjustments is the primary objective. Retraining programs are best suited to

meeting this objective. Ths ederal government has long had retraining

programs, but the programs have not been aimed at rural problems. States are

beginning to Implement retraining programs, but additional emphasis will be

needed to meet the problem. The federal role in rural retraining efforts,

whether federal programs or expanded partnership in state programs, will need

to be examined.

Easing rural infrastructure adjustment is another transition objective.

The federal government and states may be able to assist rural communities that

lack fiscal resources to maintain estential public services. Grants-in-aid

might be linked to community agreements to share responsibility for public

services. In this and other programs, the challenge will be to craft means of

public support which allow services to continue in communities that need them

while still allowing structural changes i..- the rural economy to continue.

Supplementing rural incomes during the rural economic transition is a

short-run policy objective. Government support Is no substitute for long-run

economic growth, but policymakers may want to support rural incomes for a

period of time. That is an inherent objective of farm programs. Rural

policymakers will want to examine how well farm programs achieve broader rural

income goals. Also, the role of other income transfer programs may need to be

reexamined in light of structural change in the rural economy. Social

security, for example, will become more important to rural communities with

aging populations. Overall, direct income transfer programs probably meet

fairly limited objectives but still may serve to soften the effects of rural

change.

1461
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Me rural development policy

A rural development policy is a much different policy response to rural

economic decline. Rural development policy seeks, to some extent, to reverse

market trends. Rural development policy, then, rests on social grounds and

much less on economic grounds.
The United States does have a long history of

rural development programs on which to base its rural policy. In addition,

policymaker may view maintaining some segments of rural infrastructLre--

education, transportation, industrial plant and equipment - -as integral to

long-run economic competitivenes In industries such as agriculture.

Prolonged economic stress will result in the deterioration or closing down of

major components of the rural infrastructure. Policymakers m y choose to

offset some of that deterioration for a period of time.

Easing the transition from narrow, yearning economic bases to new, more

vigorous and diversified economies is the most appropriate objective of rural

development policy. To meet this objective, the federal role may best involve

careful investments in rural infrastructure while allowing state programs and

local business decisions to influence local business activity. Care will need

to be taken in federal infrastructure
investments because funds are likely to

be scarce and investments will be
most effective when located in rural regions

that already possess attributes that are attractive ,o private investment.

Thus, federal rural infrastructure programs can be viewed as catalysts for

rural development.

Rural development policy, in one of its forms, can be regarded as a two-

pronged response to rural economic problems.
Policymakers may want to

facilitate economic adjustment in rural areas with little prospect for

economic revival, while at the same time stimulating business activity in

areas with greater growth potential. The problem with this dual approach is

1140
<44



144

-9-

that it necessitates a sort of policy triage--deciding which rural areas have

characteristics conducive to growth and then targeting programs accordingly.

Business development programs--subsidies to attract industry to xltral

areasare the province of state and local governments. If the federal

government has a clear rural policy and is involved in rural infrastructure

investment, state and local programs to stimulate business activity can be

directed accordingly. But without clear federal policy direction, state and

local efforts may be much less effective.

Overall, rural development policy involves a long-run commitment to

stimulating economic growth in rural areas. The federal role appears to be

investing is rural infrastructure for both the development and transition of

the rural economy. Education may be one of the most important parts of the

rural infrastructure. Agriculture, for example, increasingly finds that its

comparative advantage etemstmuch less from actual farm production and much

more from the technology inherent in the transportation, handling, and

processing system. Ongoing basic research and the application of new

technology in this system will be key to U.S. agriculture's future success.

Stages and local communities will be left with the greatest rural development

task--attracting businesses to rural locations.

FAEL122111X

As public interest in rural policy grows--whether that interest is in

rural transition policy or rural development policy--the clear differences

between farm policy and rural policy need to be understood. The farm policy

efforts of the 1930s might have legitimately been rural programs; that is not

true today. In the 1930s, a quarter of the U.S. population lived on farms,

and more than half of the rural population lived on farms. Today, only 3

percent of the U.S. population live on farms, and only a tenth of the rural

:3 t.lEst topy3101
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population are farmers. Moreover, nonfarm income is more important than farm

income for 2 of every 3 faxes in the United States.

The question must be asked, amrefore, whether current farm programs

meet broader rural objectives. Firm programs do keep farm income high and

improve business activity in areas dependent on farming. And in the absence

of clearly stated rural policy, farm programs are the primary scnrce of public

support to rural America. But as I noted earlier, only a fourth of the

nation's rural counties- -and less than 12 percent of the rural population- -

depend primarily on agriculture. Despite these fats, farm programs continua

to receive considerable support. I have been impressed by public opinion

polls that continua to indicate broad support for farm programs, even as the

costs of those programs have mounted in recent years. Let me suggest that

many citizens may support farm programs because
they believe--incorrectly, I

might add--that the programs will achieve the rural goals they value. In

short, policymakers must decide if form programs, currently the primary policy

link to the rural economy, may 'us too narrowly focused to meet rural

objectives. If so, some of the public funds now going to farm programs may

need to be redirected to rural programs as rural policy is implemented.

/ 4 MT CIPIMAILIBIL.
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Senator BAUCUS. Thank you very much, Dr. Drabenstott.
Gentlemen, I would like to ask each of you, what in your judg-ment is the illederal policy or program that works best, and worst,in trying to help small business in rural communities.I will give you a little leeway therewhat Federal programstend to work the best, and which tend to work the worst?Who wants to take a shot at that?
Dr. PULVER. I will start, knowing all the risks associated withstarting here. My observation would be that if you want to look atthe issue of rural economic development policy, setting aside farmpolicy per se, one of the difficulties is that we do not have a policywhich focuses on the area, so one has to look at the consequencesof a whole lot of other efforts in terms of the effects that they mayhave.
A pair of programs wh :h I think have been really useful in ourState, particularly in rural areas--
Senator BAUCUS. I am sorry, your State is?
Dr. PULVER. Wisconsin.
7rograms which have been very helpful in our state, Lave beenthe guaranteed loan programs of both the SBA and Farmers HomeAdministration in terms of direction of some assistance at least tosmall businesses in rural communities. Our state, by examinationyou will see is taking very strong advantage of those programs; andit is an important adjunct to our effort.
A Federal program insofar as it is a combin., -ion of State, Feder-al, and local funding, is the cooperative exter .vin service. We havethe largest commitment of any State in tht. ',inked States to localassistance to rural economic development and other natural re-source policy at the local level. And the support which we havegotten, although very little of it direct in that regard, has beenvery useful.
I am of course reluctant to attack and identify what would be aworst program.
In my se1.3e, in a worst sense, I guess I would have to say that Ihave probably identified that already. The effort to try to withdrawsome of the direct support to economic planning, has been veryhurtful.
But I would also say that we can identify some specific efforts inderegulation, particularly in transportation and some other efforts,which bode very poorly. For example, if you are trying to establishthe headquarters of an important service industry in central Wis-consin and you discover the cost to get from Wassau, Wisconsin, toa

Chicago by air now is extremely high, you will suddenly be discour-aged about the prospects of expansion in that environment.Senator BAUCUS. Thank you for going first.
Who wants to go next?.
Dr. DRABENsTarr. I would agree with Dr. Pulver. I would not de-scribe the worst Federal program, but I would describe a lack ofclear rural policy direction. I think that to some extent we seemany states--
Senator BAUCUS. Direction whore?
Dr. DRABENSTOTT. Lazk of direction in a clearly stated ruralpolicy, what the Federal rural policy objectives are, what the Fed-eral role is going to be in meeting those objectives, and what the

1 5, I
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corresponding roles for States and local communities are going to
be.

If, for example, Mr. Chairman, you were to look at what is hap-
pening in states across the heartland, there is a great deal of inter-
est in rural development. One of the problems is that the states are
sometimes working at cross-purposes In part, I think that is due to
a clear direction from the Federal Government as to what their role
in rural development is going to be.

And I think defining that- -
Senator BAUCUS. For example? What causes that cross-purpose

effort? You say that is in part because of directions from the Feder-
al Government?

Dr. DRABENSTOTT. From a strategic perspective, I think there is a
general lack of cooperation among States to meet rural develop-
ment objectives. And I would lay some of the blame for that lack of
cooperation to the fact that there is no clearly defined Federal role
in rural development programs.

Senator BAUCUS. Are you implying that, even though a little
competition is a good thing, that perhaps in this area it is too self-
destructive?

Dr. DRABENSTOTT. Yes, I would agree with that, Mr. Chairman.
For example, if you look at neighboring States in our part of the
countryKansas, Nebraska, Oklahoma, the Dakotasmany of
these States are going to face difficult problems providing retrain-
ing programs for people that leave rural areas.

In many respects, they would benefit from some sharing of those
retraining efforts. The Federal Government might be able to play a
role in bringing about some of that cooperation.

Senator BAUCUS. Are there any present Federal programs that
you can point to that have worked?

Dr. DRABENSTOTT. I would say that the Federal infrastructure
programs historically have been quite successful in stimulating
rural development. There have been many studies done, for exam-
ple, in the Appalachian region that suggest that investments in
rural infrastructure were quite successful in stimulating rural de-
velopment in those areas.

As I have suggested, I think carefully targeting investments in
rural infrastructure will be a very beneficial federal role.

Senator Coow. If I could give you an example of the transporta-
tion problem, next week I have to travel to Montgomery, AL. The
round trip air fare from Albany, NY, to Montgomery, AL, is I

think $626.
I also in the airport saw a sign where I could fly from New York

to Switzerland for a ski weekend and return for $399. I might take
that alternative. [Laughter.]

Nevertheless, in terms of good programs, the one that probably
has been most useful in our ar.sa has been the Appalachia region
program. It has had great diversity. It has been used to great ad-
vantage, and I think it has been a great boon to us.

The greatest problem area that I would identifyand it does
relate to agriculturehas been, and perhaps this has been collect-
ed and I am not an expert, I do not know, has been the tax treat-
ment of the way in which commercial enterprises could write off
investments in agriculture.
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And in my home county, which is not huge, but one corporationpurchased 40 family farms in succession, held on them for a rela-tively brief period of time, and took all the tax benefits that they
were able to take from it, have now moved on. And the last thing Iunderstood, that they were getting subsidized in Canada for going
up there and doing something in Canada.

I will not say that these people have been totally destructive, but
what this does to the infrastructure, economic infrastructure of acommunity, is change this from the family farm concept to whereeverybody is a farm employee, and then the employer leaves andyou don't have the employment at all.

And I think that the tax laws really, if they have not already
been changed in that regard, should be examined carefully.

Senator BAUCUS. I think that is an excellent point. We have notlooked at the tax code to see how it creates incentives or disincen-
tives to grow or to compete. The Tax Reform Act tried to address
equality and tried to address equity, simplicity and equity.

We did not pay any attention, unfortunately, to growth and par-ticularly how it affects international competitiveness. It is a majorproblem.
One final question. What about other countries' models or pro-grams? Are any of you aware of any similar efforts or undertakingin other countries that work? Have you had a chance to look Rt.that?
Dr. PULVER. The models that have been successful in maintain-ing a strong rural economy are completely different governmental

models, strongly different at least. For example, in Norway wherethey have a commitment to maintenance of
Senator BAUCUS. I will be practical, pragmatic about this. Whathas gone on in other countries that works in addressing this prob-lem?
Dr. PULVER. They have essentially directed specific financial as-sistance to housing and the maintenance of income support topeople who have establishments, whether they -,.re farming or non-farming establishments, in the rural environments, as a directincome support mechanism.
And I think that would be somewhat difficult in this environ-ment. I do not see anything that is easily transferable, that is theproblem.
Senator COOK. I think the cliff% -nce between the European

model, for example, and the United States is that the whole, if Ican use that word, socioeconomic structure is much more stablethere. There is not the shifts that take place between States thatgrow rapidly and States that lose population rapidly and peoplewho move around.
The population distribution within those nations stays relativelystable, and therefore programs that are put into place tend to work

over the long run. And I think one of the problems we have in thiscountry is, because we are so mobile, that we tend to move out ofthe way. Once we get a program in place, the people are not thereany more in the place for the program.
Senator BAUCUS. Well, it is an excellent point. You touched oneducation in your opening statement. You know, people talk aboutJapan. The fact is that I think we get hung up on, elthough it is
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important, the number of days that Japanese kids go to school, 240
days a year, versus our 180. Also, by the time Japanese kids gradu-
ate from high school they have virtually 3 or 4 more years of edu-
cation than do American kids.

But that is not the main point. The main point is that, as I un-
derstand it, that equality of educational opportunity is much more
a reality in Japan than it is in our country. That is, there is no
tracking system in Japan. Kids go to school, they get the same op-
portunity with high quality teachers throughout the country.

Then they takc 'le exam to see if they get into senior high from
junior high. again, in senior high, no tracking. You have got
the same teachers, although your mother may tutor you in addi-
tion so you pass the last exam that del.. .rmines whether you get
into college.

But the point is there a truer equality of educational opportuni-
ty, which helps provide better mobility.

So if our country had the high educational standards plus equali-
ty of opportunity, then the kids could, when they grow older, trans-
fer to different parts of the country and meet some of the kinds of
problems that you were addressing.

Dr. DRABENsToTr. Mr. Chairman, if I could make a comment in
response to your statement. I think that educational resources for
rural areas are going to be very important in the period ahead, for
two critical reasons.

One, I think there is going to be a demand for retraining serv-
ices, and there is a problem in the rural communities that as the
tax base declines it becomes more and more difficult to maintain
that high level of education.

Senator BAUCUS. No doubt about that. You knov that if some-
one graduates from high school today he or she is going to have six
to seven different jobs by the time he or she retires.

There is more mobility with increases in technology. That means
more emphasis on retraining and on skills to adapt quickly to new
kinds of jobs than would have been the case years ago.

Dr. DRABENErrarr. And I would suggest that one segment of a
rural policy, Federal rural policy, might be to examine what role
the Federal Government might play in sharing some of the transi-
tional resource costs to predominantly rural States.

The second point I would offer is that there is a great deal of in-
terest across the heartland in what role universities are going to
play in spurring economic development. That is another area
where, if there were a clearly defined Federal role, could serve to
coordinate some of those efforts to spur economic development and
strengthen the linkages between universities and the private
sector. I think that would be advantageous as well.

Senator COOK. Could I expand, and perhaps I am opening up a
new area, but recently our commission has been looking at health
care and I have come across some very interesting dilemmas in the
past three weeks, one being hospitals cannot get nurses. You
cannot hire nurses.

Second, nursing schools cannot get students. We have nursing
schools all over the place. Students are not attracted to go into
nursing.
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We have DRG systems in place which require people to go homeand assume the existence of home health care services, and yet wefind that over the past 3 or 4 years the average home health
agency has been losing employees at the rate of perhaps 10 percenta year.

The dilemma of this is when we have, as everybody has indicat-
ed, a pool of workers out there who do not have jobs, we have jobs
that are going begging in some very, very crucial areas in rural
communities. The education component is a part of it, but also is
priorities in terms of what our economic systemhow our econom-
ic system looks at the value of certain types of employment.

And with the changing demographics, the aging population, the
importance of health care workers and social workers and people of
that nature who have kind of been at the bottom of the economic
ladder has to be re-examined, not in terms of whether it is good orbad, but simply in terms of whether we are going to be able to find
these people in the first place; and second, in terms of providing an
employment opportunity which is something that we certainlyneed.

Senator BAUCUS. I appreciate that.
One final question. Do any of you know what digital switching

is? [Laughter.]
Just thought I would ask. Thank you very much.
OK, final panel: Mr. Don Peoples, chief executive officer of Butte

Silver Bow, MT; Mr. Don Stringham, chief executive officer, Gen-
exus, Inc.; and Mr. David Martin, executive director of the Arrow-head Regional Development Commission, Duluth, MN.

Gentlemen, I appreciate your presence here. I would like you to
go ahead, first Don. Let me introduce Mr. Peoples. When I say this,I mean it: I do not know anybody in public service who is a morededicated public servant, bar none, than Don Peoples.

Don Peoples, for those of you in the room who do not know, is
from Butte, MT. Butte, MT, has gone through a lot of the kinds of
problems we have been talking about today. Butte, MT, has seenArco pull out. But the Butte people have more heart and soul,
spirit, and optimism, creative energy, in my judgment than most
any other group of people than I have ever known.

And Don Peoples exemplifies that. He has led Butte, which is
down in the doldrums, to become the shining star in our State.It is a real honor, Don, to have you here today. If what you haveis contagious, then this country is going to be number one economi-cally.

STATEMENT OF DONALD R. PEOPLES, CHIEF EXECUTIVE
OFFICER, BUTTE-SILVER BOW, MT

Mr. PEOPLES. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. With that fine introduc-
tion, I suppose I should just oi_se and leave the room. But it is apleasure to be here.

Senator, interested people: Butte is a very interesting town. It
has a very interesting history. It may be one of the few communi-
ties in the United States that has undergone the transition from ametropolitan area to a rural area. Copper mining was responsible
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for the growth of Butte into a cosmopolitan city which in 1920 had
a population of over 80,000 people.

We have gone through a lot of difficult times in Butte. We have
had recessions, depressions. We have gone through the changes in
the methods of mining, of copper mining, and of course we have
gone now through a period of time where the copper market itself
has declined dramatically. So Butte's population today is in the
area of about 38,000 people, which represents a very significant de-
cline.

On June 30, 1983, the whistle blew for the last time for about
1,000 employees of the Anaconda-Arco Company when they sus-
pended their mining operations. At about the same time, we had a
major distribution center close its operations in Butte, resulting in
a loss of another 400 jobs. So within a year's timemuch shorter
than that. Within about a four month period in Butte, we lost
about 1,200 basic industry jobs.

So we obviously felt that the reliance on the one industry was
certainly something that was a devastating effect with us. It left us
with high unemployment, it left us with physical impairments that
was caused by the extraction of the copper ore, and a feeling of
being abandoned in the lack ofreally, a very deep frustration
that obviously had to be dealt with in very serious terms.

Rather than rolling over and dying, as many people expected
would happen in Butte, the people of Butte refused to accept the
dark scenario that had been set for us and we set about the busi-
ness of an economic recovery strategy. In summary, that strategy
was to retain what already existed in Butte and to help new small
businesses expand and to attract businesses by helping them start
and grow.

Now, we recognized that, at least for the short term, small busi-
ness was the key to stabilization of the Butte economy. One of the
advantages that we had in Butte, of course, is being strategically
located as far as transportation is concerned. Montana is a State
rich in natural resources and rich in agriculture, and Butte is for-
tunate to be on the hub of an interstate, two interstate highways,
1-90 and 1-15.

We are also the only community in the State of Montana that is
serviced by two major rail carriers, the Burlington Northern and
the Union Pacific.

And we took advantage of that strategic location by coming forth
in the State of Montana with a new innovative approach to ship-
ping commodities from Montana. And we developed, with the help
of the State and the Federal Government, a major grain terminal fa-
cility which allows shippers of grain and barley and growers of
grain and barley to ship their commodities to Butte by truck and
then have them transloaded and shipped to new markets.

That has done a number of things for us. It has opened up new
markets for Montana commodities and it has created a number of
jobs for Butte workers as well.

In addition to that, we have now developed a lumber transload-
ing facility utilizing this same basic premise, and we are now in
the process of developing with the State of Montana a major hub
facility that will create several hundred jobs in the Butte area
within the next year.
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Perhaps one of the best examples in the country of developing acommunity's assets was the development of the mining propertiesthat had been closed by Anaconda by a company called MontanaResources, which was a small company owned by an entrepreneurfrom Missoula, Montana.
Mr. Dennis Washington, the owner of that company, purchased

the mining properties in Butte and reopened the copper mining fa-cilities in that community as a small business enterprise. And it isa small business enterprise. There is 350 employees, as compared to
Anaconda's 1,000 employees, and they are mining the same level ofproduction as 1,000 employees were doing, with one-third thenumber.

They have cut the cost of operations by over 50 percent and theyare today operating at a profit. Th11; has added another $20 millionof payroll and goods, purchases of goods and services, to our com-munity, which has resulted in a number of new small businesses
being able to re-establish themselves in the community.

In addition to that, we have created a small business develop-ment center in Butte, utilizing EDA, local government, SBA funds,and a number of other State and private funding sources. We havecreated eight new businesses in that facility since the 1st of Janu-ary of this year.
We are obviously moving into some other areas as well. Takingadvantage of our strategic location in regard to our elevation andin regard to our cool winter weather, we are developing a high alti-tude training facility for Olympic competition. That facility is nowunder construction, and the community is in the process of raising$6.5 million privately to construct that facility.
It will be a major facility, employing upwards to 200 people indirect and indirect jobs, and ss e expect that to be a center that will

attract national teams from all over the world to train 4 r the 1988Olympics and other winter games throughout the country.
We are also involved in the development of a psychiatric facilityfor adolescents. That psychiatric facility for adolescents will createsome 100 new jobs in the community within the next year.So basically, we have lost some 1,200 jobs in the Butte communi-ty. Our goal is to restore those through small business develop-ment, and we are having a great deal of success. We are at about80 percent of the goal right now. Within two years we will hopeful-ly have reached our goal of replacing those 1,200 jobs.
One of the main points that I want to make here this morning,however, that small business expansion and development is whathas kept Butte from slipping into the obscurity that many peoplepredicted for it. Many small businesses have been able to grow andprosper in an economy that was not conducive to growth.
However, they would not have been able to do this without as-sistance of what I call the public-private partnership. Senator, Iwant to emphasize this morning the importance of the publicaspect of this. It was EDA, it was SBA, it was the CDBG blockgrant program, it has been the job training programs that havebeen available to our commuey, and now hopefully an urban de-velopment action grant, that are going to keep these small busi-

nesses alive and keep them well.
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That is the important point that I want to make. It is, you have
to have that public-private partnership and the public partnership
has to have those basic tools that are available to us today.

We have had some success in Butte, but we have not gone far
enough. We are going to be entering into a new phase of develop-
ing our economy, and we call this the industrialization phase of our
economy.

And we are going to be looking at adding value to Montana prod-
ucts. The State of Montana, as you know, Senator, has a history of
allowing its natural resources to be exploited, leaving the State
with a negligible tax base. Our timber, our minerals, our cattle,
and our agricultural products for the most part have been shipped
out of the State for processing.

Our new goal is now to develop small industries that would add
value to some of these resources before exporting them.

In order to choose that, however, we need the public-private part-
nership to continue, it is absolutely essential. In Butte, we have
proven that it works, and we want now to build on those new and
innovative approaches and develop not only Butte but the entire
State of Montana.

Thank you.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Peoples follows:]
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NEW ,'FRSPFCTIVES O' THE RURAL F,'ONOMi

U.S. SENATE COMMITTEE ON SMALL BUSINESS

TESTIMONY BY

DONALD R. PEOPLES, CHIEF EXECUTIVE

BUTTE-SILVER BOW, MONTANA

MARCH 5, 1987

BUTTE, MONTANA HAS A UNIQUE HISTORY. IT MAY BE ONE OF

THE FEW COMMUNITIES IN THE UNITED STATES THAT HAS UNDERGONE

THE TRANSITION FROM A METROPOLITAN AREA TO A RURAL AREA.

COPPER MINING WAS RESPONSIBLE FOR THE GROWTH OF BUTTE INTO

A HETEROGENEOUS COSMOPOLITAN URBAN CITY. IN 1920, BUTTE BOASTED

A POPULATION OF 60,000 INHABITANTS MAKING IT ONE OF THE LARGEST

CITIES IN THE NORTHWEST.
APPROXIMATELY 12,000 MINERS WERE EMPLOYED

IN THE UNDERGROUND MINE TUNNELS AT THE PEAK OF OPERATIONS.

SINCE THE 1930'S, BUTTE'S ECONOMY AND POPULATION HAVE FOLLOWED

THAT OF THE COPPER INDUSTRY IN A STEADILY DECLINING TREND.

THE UPS AND DIWNS OF THE COPPER INDUSTRY
WERE REFLECTED IN BUTTE'S

BOOM AND BUST ECONOMY.

THE RECESSION IN THE UNITED STATES COPPER INDUSTRY WAS,

IN TURN, RESPONSIBLE FOR BUTTE'S POPULATION DECLINE RESULTING
IN ITS NOW BEING CLASSIFIED AS A RURAL AREA. THE 1980 CENSUS

FOR BUTTE-SILVER BOW WAS 38,092. THIS IS A 37% POPULATION

SINCE 1920.

IN 1955, THE ANACONDA MINERALS COMPANY BEGAN OPEN PIT

DECREASE

OPERATIONS

AT THE BERKELEY PIT WHICH CONSUMED THIRTY-FIVE OF THE UNDERGROUND

MINES AND A PORTION OF THE CITY ITSELF. IT WAS THE LARGEST

TRUCK OPERATED OPEN PIT MINE IN THE UNITED STATES. THE PERIOD
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FROM 195C - 1980 SAW CHANGES IN MINING TECHNOLOGY THAT COUPLE',

}:ITN A DEPRESSED IvORLD COPPER MARKET AND INCREASED PRODUCTION

COSTS, CAUSED SIGNIFICANT CHANGES IN BUTTE'S PRIMARY INDUSTRY.

MOST OF THE UNDERGROUND MINES CLOSED DURING THIS . 1E WITH THE

LAST ONE, THE KELLEY, CEASING OPERATION IN 1982. ON JUNE 30,

1983, THE ANACONDA MINERALS COMPANY SUSPENDED ALL MINING OPERATIONS

IN BUTTE.

BUTTE FELT THE PAINFUL REALITY OF BEING DEPENDENT ON ONE

INDUSTRY. WE WERE LEFT WITH HIGH UNEMPLOYMENT, THE PHYSICAL

IMPAIRMENTS CAUSED BY THE EXTRACTION OF THE COPPER ORE AND A

FEELING OF BEING ABANDONED THE LACK OF ECONOMIC DIVERSIFICATION

MADE THE BLOW DOUBLY HARD TO ACCEPT. LIKE MOST SMALL CITIES

IN RURAL AMERICA, SURVIVAL REPLACED THE ONCE ASSUMED GOAL OF

GROWTH. MEDIA REPORTS WERE PREVALENT DESCRIBING THE DEATH OF

BUTTE AND PREDICTING IT WOULD o00N BE LITTLE MORE THAN A DECAYING

GHOST TOWN.

HAPPIL? THE BUSINESS, CIVIC AND GOVERNMENTAL LEADERS OF

BUTTE-SILVER BOW REFUSED TO ACCEPT THIS DARK SCENARIO AND SET

OUT TO DEVELOP AN ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT STRATEGY WITH IMMEDIATE,

INTERMEDIATE AND LONG RANGE GOALS. OVER 250 COMMUNITY LEADERS

REPRESENTING EVERY SECTOR OF THE ECONOMY TOOK PART IN THIS PLANNING

PROCESS. THIRTEEN DIFFERENT AREAS OF THE LOCAL ECONOMY WERE

STUDIED AND STRATEGIES DEVELOPED. IN MANY RESPECTS ALL THE

STRATEGIES WERF CONCERNED WITH EXPLOITING AND RETAINING WHAT

ALREADY EXISTED IN BUTTE, HELPING EXISTING SMALL BUSINESSES

TO EXPAND, ATTRACTING NCJ BUSINESSES AND HELPING THEM TO START

RESIPCMAYIULABil 160
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AND GROW. BUTT!. RECOGNIZED THAT AT LEAS(' FOR THE SHORT TERM,

SMALL BUSINESSES WERE THE KLY TO STABILIZATION A:0 ANY GROWTH
OF ITS LCONOMY. WHILE IT MIGHT HAVL BEEN NICE TO DREAM OF A

FORTUNE 500 COMPANY COMING IN AND SOLVING ALL OUR ECONOMIC PROBLEMS,

IT WASN'T GOING TO HAPPEN.

DEVELOPMENT WOULD ONLY OCCUR WHEN WE RECOGNIZED OUR STRENGTHS

AND EXPANDED UPON THEM. ONCE THE PLAN WAS IN PLACE AND THERE
WAS A COMMUNITY CONSENSUS OF THE STRENGTHS AND THE STRATEGIES

TO BE FOLLOWED, PLANS WERE IMPLEMENTED TO FORGE AHEAD ON PROJECTS.

ONE OF BUTTE'S ADVANTAGES IS THAT IT IS AT THE CROSSROADS

OF TWO INTE 'PXTING INTERSTATE HIGHWAYS AND IS SERVICED BY TWO

MAJOR RAILROADS. IN FACT, IT IS THE ONLY CITY IN MONTANA WITH

ACCESS TO A SOUTHBOUND RAILROAD,
THEREFORE, TRANSPORTATION DEVELOP-

MENT MADE GOOD SENSE. BY BUILDING ON THIS ASSET, THE PORT OF

MONTANA AND LOCAL GOVERNMENT WORKED TO DEVELOP A UNIT TRAIN

GRAIN SUBTERMINAL AND LUMBER TRANSLOAD FACILITY, AND ARE NOW
WORKING TO EXPAND THIS CONCEPT TO OTHER MONTANA COMMODITIES

WITH THE DEVELOPMENT OF A COMPLETE TRANSPORTATION HUB FACILITY.

THESE SMALL BUSINESSES WILL CREATE APPROXIMATELY FORTY DIRECT

JOBS AND TWICE AS MANY INDIRECT JOBS. IN A RURAL COMMUNITY,

THIS HAS A SIGNIFICANT IMPACT ON THE ECONOMY.

PERHAPS ONE OF THE BEST EXAMPLES IN THE COUNTRY TODAY OF

DEVELOPING A COMMUNITY'S ASSETS AND OF THE ABILITY OF SMALL

BUSINESS TO BE A MAJOR FACTOR IN ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT IS MONTANA

RESCHICES, INC. THE BUTTE HILL IS STILL RICH IN COPPER AND

MOLYBDENUM, BUT AS I SAID PREVIOUSLY, THE ANACONDA MINERALS
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COMPANY SUSPr.NDED ITS COPPER MINING OPERATIO:.S IN BUTTE IN 1983.

THIS GIANT CORPORATION COULD NOT OPERATL PROFITABLY I THE WORLD'S

COMPETITIVE COPPER INDUSTRY. WHY THEN v,OULD A SMALL BUSINESS

ENTREPRENEUR THINK HE COULD SUCCEED wHERi, ANACONDA/ARCO FAILED?

DENNIS WASHINGTON FROM MISSOULA, MONTANA BOUGHT THE ANACONDA

MINERALS COMPANY'S PROPERTIES ANJ INCORPORATED MONTANA RESOURCES,

WHICH IS SUCCEEDING IN OPERATING MORE EFFICIENTLY. MONTANA

RESOURCES PRESENTLY EMPLOYS 306 PEOPLE IN BUTTE. THEY OPERATE

WITH MULTI-SKILLED EMPLOYEES AT ALL LEVELS,, AND HAVE ELIMINATED

THE HIGH CORPORATE OVERHEAD THAT PLAGUED THE BIG CORPORATION.

THE RELAXED SMALL BUSINESS ATMOSPHERE AND PEOPLE ORIENTED MANAGEMENT

INSTILLS A MUCH HIGHER LEVEL OF PRODUCTIVITY WHICH HAS RESULTED

IN THE PROCESSING OF AS MANY TONS OF ORE AS THE ANACONDA MINERALS

COMPANY WAS PRODUCING WHEN IT CLOSED WITH HALF THE NUMBER OF

EMPLOYEES. EVEN AT TODAYS DEPRESSED METAL PRICES, THIS SMALL

COPPER PRODUCER IS COMPETING SUCCESSFULLY IN THE WORLD MARKET

WITH GIANT CORPORATIONS AND GOVERNMENT SUPPORTED FOREIGN PRODUCERS.

IT IS AN EXCELLENT EXAMPLE OF WHAT A SMALL BUSINESS CAN ACCOMPLISH.

AS A DIRECT SPIN-OFF FROM THE RESUMPTION OF MINING IN BUTTE,

A SMALL BLASTING PMDER MANUFACTURER HAS MOVED TO THE COMMUNITY.

THEY ARE OPERATING OUT OF THE NEWLY OPENED BUSINESS DEVELOPMENT

CENTER, WHICH WAS CREATED SPECIFICALLY TO ENCOURAGE AND ASSIST

THE FORMATION OF NEW BUSINESSES. THE BUSINESS DEVELOPMENT CENTER

WAS MADE POSSIBLE BY UTILIZING EDA, LOCAL GOVERNMENT, STATE

AND PRIVATE FUNDING SOURCES. II OPENED IN DECEMBER, 1986 AND

ALREADY THERE ARE SEVEN SMALL BUSINESSES OCCUPYING THE BUILDING

MAI MAILABLE
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WITH FOURTEEN NEW JOBS.

BUTTE'S CLIMATE HAS OFTEN BEEN SEEN AS A MAJOR DISADVANTAGE,

HOWEVER, ONE KEY TO ECONOMIC SUCCESS IS TURNING YOUR PERCEIVED

WEAKNESSES INTO STRENGTHS. BUTTE'S HIGH ALTITUDE AND COLD CRISP

WINTER AIR MAKE IT AN IDEAL SETTING FOR TRAINING WORLD CLASS
ATHLETES - THUS THE DEVELOPMENT OF THE U.S. HIGH ALTITUDE SPORTS

CENTER SPECIFICALLY DESIGNED TO TRAIN U.S. OLYMPIC SPEED SKATERS.

IT IS THE ONLY HIGH ALTITUDE TRAINING FACILITY OF ITS KIND IN

THE UNITED STATES. WHEN COMPLETE, T",S FACILITY WILL EMPLOY

APPROXIMATELY 20-24 PEOPLE, HOWEVER, THE SECONDARY IMPACTS ON

THE SERVICE RELATED INDUSTRIES WILL BE FOUR-FIVE TIMES THAT
AMOUNT DUE TO THE NUMBER OF U.S. AND FOREIGN SKATERS, COACHES,

SPECTATORS AND MEDIA PERSONNEL THIS FACILITY WILL ATTRACT.

IT STARTED WHEN ONE PERSON HAD A VISION AND REALIZED THAT BUTTE'S

CLIMATE AND ELEVATION COULD BE AN ASSET.

THERE ARE NUMEROUS OTHER SMALL BUSINESSES THAT HAVE EXPANDED

AND DEVELOPED HELPING TO STABILIZE THE ECONOMY. RIVENDELL COR-

PORATION, FOR EXAMPLE, IS IN THE PROCESS OF CONSTRUCTING A YOUTH

PSYCHIATRIC TREATMENT CENTER THAT WILL CREATE 100 NEW JOBS.

THEY CHOSE BUTTE IN PART DUE TO ITS CENTRAL LOCATION AND IN

PART DUE TO THE COOPERATIVE EFFORTS OF THE BUTTE LOCAL DEVELOPMENT

CORPORATION AND THE LOCAL GOVERNMENT. IT WAS IN FACT A COMMUNITY

PARTNERSHIP.

ONE OF THE MAIN POINTS I WISH TO MAKE IS THAT IT WAS SMALL

BUSINESS EXPANSION AND DEVELOPMENT THAT KEPT BUTTE FROM SLIPPING
INTO THE OBSCURITY PREDICTED FOR IT. XANY SMALL BUSINESSES

_I,RJESTCWIltAitiltE?



160

HAVE BEEN ABLE TO GRao, AND PROSPER IN AN ECONOMY THAT WAS NOT

CONDUCl/L TO GROWTH. HOWEVER, :HEY WOULD NO HAVE ZEEN ABEL

TO DO THIS WITHOUT ASSISTANCE. PUBLIC/PRIVATE PARTNERSHIPS

HAVE uLeN ESSENTIAL TO SMALL BUSINESS DEVELOPMENT IN BUTTE.

WHETHER IT WAS ThROUGH T:j; INCENTIVES, LAND ASSEMBLAGE, THE

PROVISION OF PUBLIC INFRASTRUCTURE, INDUSTRIAL DEVELOPMENT BONDS,

THE USE OF FEDERAL GOVERNMENT PROGRAMS SUCH AS THE SBA AND EDA

OR THROUGH THE ADVANTAGES OFFERZD BY THE SMALL BUSINESS DEVELOPMENT

CENTER, THE LOCAL AND STATE GOVERNMENTS HAVE TAKEN AN ACTIVE

ROLE IN ENCOURAGING AND ASSISTING THE SMALL BUSINESS WHO, IN

TURN, HAVE PROVIDED STABILITY AND DIVERSIFICATION TO THE ECONOMIC

BASE. IT IS IMPORTANT TO REMEMBER THAT SMALL BUSINESS IS RESPONSIBLE

FOR OVER 900,000 NEW JOBS IN THE UNITED STATES EACH YEAR. THIS

GROWTH MUST BE FOSTERED. PUBLIC/PRIVATE PARTNERSHIPS ARE ESSENTIAL

IF SMALL BUSINESSES ARE TO DEVELOP AND PROSPER IN RURAL AMERICA.

EVEN THOUGH WE HAVE HAD A DEGREE OF SUCCESS IN BUTTE, WE

REALIZE OUR EFFORTS DO NOT GO FAR ENOUGH. LIKE MOST RURAL COM-

MUNITIES WHERE THERE HAS BEEN A HISTORY OF DEPENDENCE ON ONE

INDUSTRY, RECOVERY IS SLOW AND DIF"ICULT. BUTTE'S UNEMPLOYMENT

RATE REMAINS HIGH AND WE FULLY REALIZE THAT WE CANNOT ABANDON

OUR EFFORTS TO DIVERSIFY AND EXPAND OUR ECONOMIC BASE.

WE NOW SEE A NEW DAY OF CHALLENGE APPROACHING. THE LOCAL

GOVERNMENT HAS DONE JUST ABOUT ALL IT CAN DO TO PROMOTE ECONOMIC

DEVELOPMENT THROUGH GOVERNMENT FINANCED INFRASTRUCTURE AND OTHER

SUPPORT. NOW THERE IS A NEED FOR INDUSTRIALIZATION THAT WILL

GIVE VIABILITY TO T.IE ECONOMY. WERE NOT ADVOCATING LARGE AUTOMOBILE
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MANUFACTURING PLANTS, BUT RATHER SMALL MANUFACTURING PLANTS

THAT EMPHASIZE DOWN-LINE, VALUENDDED PRODUCTS FROM THE RAW

RESOURCES PREVALENT IN SOUTHWEST MONTANA.

THE STATE OF MONTANA HAS A HISTORY OF ALLOWING ITS NATURAL

RESOURCES TO BE EXPLOITED, LEAVING THE STATE WITH A NEGLIGIBLE

TAX BASE. ITS TIMBER, MINERALS, CATTLE AND AGRICULTURAL PRODUCTS

ARE FOR THE MOST PART SHIPPED OUT OF STATE FOR PROCESSING.

OUR GOAL NOW IS TO DEVELOP SMALL INDUSTRIES THAT WOULD

ADD VALUE TO SOME OF THESE RESOURCES BEFORE EXPORTING THEM,

A PERFECT EXAMPLE WOULD BE THE DEVELOPMENT OF A BEEF PROCESSING

PLANT. IN ORDER TO ACHIEVE EVEN A PORTION OF THIS GOAL, PUBLIC/

PRIVATE PARTNERSHIPS WILL BE ESSENTIAL. IN BUTTE, WE'VE ?ROVED

THAT THEY WORK, NOW WE WANT TO BUILD ON THEM IN NEW AND INNOVATIVE

WAYS THAT WILL BENEFIT NOT ONLY BUTTE, BUT THE STATE OF MONTANA.

72-337 - 87 - 7

..."....,_100%.
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Senator BAUCUS. Thank you very much, Don.
Mr. Stringham, why don't you proceed next and tell us about

Utah.

STATEMENT OF DON A. STRINGHAM, CHIEF EXECUTIVE OFFI-
CER, GENEXUS, INC., UTAH INNOVATION CENTER, SALT LAKE
CITY, UT
Mr. STRINGHAM. I have to preface my remarks with an apology. I

mailed in a statement that I hoped would be in front of you to sim-
plify my remarks. I do r Jt know what happened. I verified that it
was mailed.

Senator BAUCUS. Well, we will find it and we will get it in.
Mr. STRINGHAM. Let me raise the sight beyond just what has

happened in Utah, because it has been foisted upon us to lead a
national initiative in the creation of Innovation Centers.

Originally the Utah Center was formed under a grant from the
National Science Foundation as one of nine experiments in helping
universities develop the wherewithal) to deal with industry in the
transfer of high technology. When the austerity programs from
Washington took their toll, all nine failed. They were nonprofit ini-
tiatives.

That is when I entered fray. I am a tax attorney by training,
and Dr. Wayne Brown who was the Dean of the Engineering
School there was a client. We simply accepted the challenge to con-
vert a nonprofit initiative to a for-profit activity.

We did not intend to expand. We merely built substantial facili-
ties in Research Park at the University of Utah, and as the Nation-
al Science Foundation flooded us with inquiriesas the only sur-
viving experimentwe began to look at this problem rather care-
fully, and in the last 2 years have expanded our operations
throughout the country.

We have centers in everything from major urban areas to very
rural, and since our emphasis is on that facet today I will try to
limit my remarks to those smaller centers. Let me paraphrase
quickly, though, a talk which I will see is available through staff, if
you desire, given by Dr. Fred Davison wiro is the outgoing presi-
dent of the University of Georgia. ile spoke at '3wa State Universi-
ty lea February.

After outlining the changing realities in the rural economy and,
for that matter, America's place in the competitive context, he
said: "So where is the next generation of comparative advantage
going to be found? Foe the United States that advantage increas-
ingly seems to lie in a combination of knowledge creation and tech-
nology transfer, and in the removal of barriers that impede this
process." It is to that process to which I would like to address my
remarks, the removal of barriers to the transfer process.

First off, it is important I think that we keep in context why this
process is occurring now as opposed to even in more recent history
in this country. Frank!sr, one of the major motivators is the drying
up of the easy money from Washington. The researchers cannot
simply keep submitting proposals and keep their work going. They
also cannot ii.ake that deficit up at the local level, so they are
having to learn to deal with industry.
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Dealing with industry requires an entirely new set of skills and
attitudes at the institutional levels. First off, for example, they
have to learn to keep score in a different way. If you are someone
who believes primarily in the shoving back the frontiers of knowl-
edge and you find your ego satisfaction in publishing and in the re-
spect of your peers, that sort of thing, you find it difficult to see
how "capitalist warmongers" can be so crass as to keep score
merely by how much money they are creating.

Well, we believe that bringing these two groups together is a
major challenge, but it seems to be working. Universities, for exam-
ple, have to develop entirely new policies and procedures to allow
them to more comfortably deal with industry. If you are going to
be drummed out of the faculty, ostracized, et cetera, because you do
something so gauche as earn a dollar, it squelches entrepreneur-
ship. I do not say that even facetiously.

At our own home institution, all of the great successes that have
been enjoyed at the University of Utah for the first probably 15
years of this experiment, the University never shared in one dime
of income. They were not part of the process. They opposed faculty
entrepreneurship, and anything that happened really happened in
spite of that attitude.

Well, that has changed dramatically, As a result, they have en-
couraged faculty entrepreneurship at every level, and the universi-
ty is now sharing generously in all that is being created. There is
in fact in some institutions a genuine reaching out to industry, and
it takes an interesting form. Probably the single most important in-
gredient is for the universities to add an industrial interface role.
If it is just tacked on to the other duties, some busy professor, or
some busy administrator, it is not going to happen. Yet, interest-
ingly enough, most universities do not have any money available
for that purpose.

I would urge as part of my statement that a logjam breaking
kind of infusion of public money could take that form in helping
every institution finance the early stages of a technology transfer
program by bringing into that setting an individual with wide in-
dustry experience, and who is not encumbered with any other re-
sponsibility except that. I can say from our own experience that
without exception at every institution in this country where we are
dealing, there is a direct correlation between the existence of that
function and their current successes.

If this role is tacked on, it does not happen. If somebody focuses
on that need, it can me a self-sufficient function in a great
:iurry. Universities net.0 to learn to deal with industry and they
need people who understand both worlds. There typically is no
money available for the industrial interface purpose.

A couple of correlaries, before I turn to several very specific ex-
amples in rural settings. We do not believe more research is the
problem, but really more help with the commercialization of the
technology which is already occurring. The amount of money going
into basic research is horrendous in this country. It is mammouth.
But the amount of money directed at helping something happen to
commercialize the results of that research is almost nonexistent.
We think that would be a very, very critical need to address.
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Properly functioning Innovation Centers serve as magnets and,
as the gentleman from Butte indicated, this is home-grown indus-
try at its best. This is not job stealing from other communities.
This is creating jobs out of whatever ingredients are uniquely good
in the local setting.

The classic entrepreneur, someone with a fire in his belly as it is
sometimes said, does not usually exist in the business we are doing.
Interestingly enough, they do not come and say I want to leave a
university, I want to leave a Federal lab, I want to leave my job
and start a business. Quite the contrary. They like the security of
where they are. But somebody has to take the bull by the horns
and see that something concrete happens out of that idea.

We found, interestingly enough, in our experiments that you
typically have to provide not only all the business components to
go with the technology, but you typically also have to find a cham-
pion. That professor wants to be a professor. That bench scientist is
good at what he does, and unfortunately we seem to be trying to
foist on him roles that he is not prepared to perform.

Lastly, in our view the continued simple dissemination of infor-
mation about available technology does not work. I have listened to
hundreds, literally, of . ople, patent attorneys, technology transfer
individuals on staffs of national laboratories and universities, and
to simply tell the world what is available does not work. They do
not come. They are not comfortable in trying to deal with the insti-
tutions, and what we have to do is somehow figure out a way to get
academics and bench scientists and technologists together with
business types.

Let me in the interest of time simply cite two examples among
literally hundreds. We have had I would guess something over 2000
delegations come to our university, our home base, from some 40
foreign governments, from I suppose representatives of most of the
major universities, and lots of small ones, and from government at
every level from Washington down through State government, Gov-
ernors, their State economic development directors, and I think
what I am saying is a fair distillation from what has been an abso-
lutely overwhelming level of inquiry.

I should note that our experience runs the gamut from research
universities with budgets in excess of $700 million a year, which is
a staggering sum at one university, to universities who do not have
one dime of research mone; coming in from industry. It is a pro-
found contrast.

Senator BAUCUS. I am sorry? What was that point again? I
missed it.

Mr. STRINGHAM. I said our exposures have run the gamut from
research universities in this country who have upwards of $700
million annual budgets just for research that is funded from Gov-
ernment and private industry sources, to institutions that do not
have a dime of that kind of money.

Now in spite of that wide spectrum, we still can draw some gen-
eralities. For example, the University of Georgia at Athens hired a
former astronaut who has a Ph.D. in biochemistry. He was hired
with the specific mandate to get an industrial interface program
going.

1 8 d
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Inside of less than 2 years, they have a viable program, a re-
search park is going in, incubators are now under construction. It
is staggering the level of interest and the depth of talent that is
being tapped simply by the creation of a program.

Now as an adjunct of that particular university effort, theyturned to their agricultural experiment station in Tifton, GA,
which also happens to be the home of the Gulf Coast Agricultural
experiment Station from the Federal Government. Let me read
quickly a description of the community. It is classic to what we are
addressing here today. This was written by one of my colleagues
after his first site visit.

Tifton is a classic of the American agricultural scene. It has been an area of high
agricultural activity for many years. The cash crops which sustain the area were
soybeans, cotton, corn, cattle, and so forth. With tile recession that has hit the agri-
cultural economy, they have seen land prices drop, farm foreclosures, total incomeof the area plummet, and bLsiness in their community drop off drastically. These
people are far-sighted and understand that they do have resources, however, in
their area; but it is going to take an organized community effort to make new thingshappen.

Well, what happened is, with some leadership from the mother
institution, from the University of Georgia, in less than six weeks
they have gotten organized. We believe there will soon be an Inno-
vation Center in their community. They have raised over $1 mil-
lion from people who originally said they did not have a dime to
work with.

Tifton, GA, is a typically depressed, rural area. The business
community, however, has now focused on the problemand I mean
in weeks, not years, weeks! The Innovation Center at Tifton will
concentrate initially on agricultural-related products and research,of which there is a great deal. They simply turned inward and
looked at what they were doing, and quit complaining about the
farm jobs which are nonexistent and the young people who are
leaving.

We would fully expect the within--
Senator BAUCUS. How lar, is Tifton?
Mr. STRINGHAM. Tifton is a very rural community. There are

probably 20,000 people in the whole area.
Senator BAUCUS. And how far away is the nearest town of 50,000

population?
Mr. STRINGHAM. I cannot tell you that. I am from Utah, and

Georgia itself is a long way from home. But we are impressed with
the speed at which the process can occur if you create the ingredi-
ents of what we term an "entrepreneurial culture," a "can -do' atti-tude.

I would guessI was just commenting on a surmise of whatmight happenI would guess that within less than a year period
from start to fruition that they will have a director, they will have
a strong infrastructure tie to all of the interested groups in the
area. The fairly modest level of leadership that the University of
Georgia has provided in the past is quite adequate to get them or-
ganized. And if we do not create a constant stream of new business-
es out of there, I will eat my hatcapitalizing only on what they
are good at already, providing the business tools, and so forth, not
trying to move in some major company.
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Now that is not to say that will not occur, because at Athens,
GA, we have horrendously strong interestwe would guess there
might be a million square feet of new space built within the next
2 years just to house the companies who want to be close to what
is going on down there. A year ago, none of this even existed. That
is rural America at a classic level.

Now let me turn to an example closer to home, the Utah State
University.

Senator BAUCUS. If you could, briefly.
Mr. STRINGHAM. Certainly. Utah State University is a land grant

college. They not only lost population and students, the university
was drying up with talk of closing it. Well, with the result of one
man's effort, the research vice president with his drive, he over-
came all the traditional oppositions and turf battles about universi-
ties getting into economic development, all the issues of remote-
ness, they do not even have a commercial air carrier into the com-
munity, a past history of people leaving in angerif you want to
be an entrepreneur, then leave the faculty, and there is nothing
else for them in town and they have to leave.

At the same time, realizing that their students had a very strong
homing instinct. Young people leave rural Cash County but would
love to come back if there was something relevant for them to do.
The university started with a 35-acre experiment and only one
15,000 foot building, and now there is over 100,000 in the planning
stages less than a year later.

They have created enough businesses to fill their little incubator
immediately, and a lcng waiting list of others wanting to use these
next buildings when they come on the scene. They are creating
businesses at a pace you would never believe by providing the busi-
ness ingredients: A little money, and as we term it, "lots of love
and attention, and a little bit of money." We have told their story
on the outside to the venture capital industry who are coming in
there, as inconvenient as it is, and we see not just a hotbed, we see
an explosion occurring at a very rural university setting.

The key ingredient, sort of irreducible minimums, I would end
wit1 that observation. We think that this process is duplicatable in
every community where they can satisfy seven requirements:

A supportive governmental structure. If they are all fighting
with each other, there is no sense kidding ourselves. We have en-
countered that over and over. The power groups in the communi-
ties do not even deal with each other, so outsiders do not have a
prayer.

You have to have some source of ongoing technology, not just
one or two ideas but a foment, if you will.

You have got to have an incubator. There has got to be a place, a
visibility created and a convenient place to begin this process.

There has got to be a little operating money from the communi-
ties, the kind of resources the gentleman from Montana indicated
are ideal.

You have got to have some seed money for companies. It does not
take very much. It is amazing how little money will go a long way
if you create the right environment.

,
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You have got to have some business talent. Just the ability to
identify people with entrepreneurial talent to link with folks with
technical ideas.

Then lastly, is what gave rise to our organization. The need for
some sort of linkages to the outside world, a way to fill all those
needs that you cannot create locally. Our guess is that within a
two-year period, we will probably have 15 to 20 of these Centers
functioning around the country linked to each other and augment-
ing each other's efforts.

It is absolutely astounding the numbers and diversity of the
types of companies that are being created by creating the linkages
between the university community and the business community.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Stringham follows:]
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OUTLINE OF THE REMARKS OF DON A. STRINGHAM, C.E.O. OF
GENEXUS, INC. BEFORE THE COMMITTEE ON SMALL BUSINESS/UNITED

STATES SENATE REGARDING INSIGHTS GAINED IN THE DEVELOPMENT OF
A NUMBER OF REGIONAL INNOVATION CENTERS, INCUBATORS, TECHNOLOGY
PARKS, A NATIONAL NETWORK TO LINK THESE ACTIVITIES AND IN

DEVELOPING ALLIAN.ES AND COLLABORATIONS

1. REPORT AND BACKGROUND DISCUSSION

A. Description of how the Genexus program works:

1. Genesis of the project

2. Evolutionary process - still progressing

3. Expansion imposed on us - not sought

4. Adapted to local circumstances

S. Clear narrowing of focus by Genexus

6. Emerging significant collaborations

B. Key Issues:

1. For-profit vs. non-profit

2 Government vs. private

3. Incubator vs. Innovation Center

4. Early funding

S. Ongoing funding

C. Reactions encountered from everyone:

1. Federal government

2. State government

3. Local government

4. University administrations

S. University faculty

6. Local industry

D. Funding:

1. Always been a problem - explain why

2. Sources

3. Types of funding needed

BEZ !II i ' y AVAILABLE 172
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E. Anticipated impact on local economies:

1. Long range nature of project - prototypes

2. Role of small business overall

3. Diverse experience

4. Creation of an "entrepreneurial culture"

5. Encouragement of a "can do" attitude

F. What polit'cal support needed:

1. "Fragile" businesses

2. Need constant encouragement

3. Everyone "badmouthing" (turf defending)

4. Tendency to "study" matter and "write reports"

5. Hung up on RFQ and RFP processes

6. Deeply entrenched programs to "steal" jobs vs.

create jobs (i.e., home-grown industry)

QUOTE FROM DR. FRED C. DAVIDSON, FORMER PRESIDENT OF THE
UNIVERSITY OF GEORGIA

"In the emerging global economy, America's competitive
strength will not be based on cheap natural resources or low
cost manufactured goods. In energy, minerals, basic chemicals,
metals, fibers, and even food production, the reality is that
our nation can no longer compete wit' cheaper sources of supply
developing in the international marketplace.

Our country's automatic market dominance in almost every
form of light and heavy manufacturing is in the past. And
fiscal realities, together with the world's use of the dollar as
the basic revenue medium, make it clear the cheap currency can-
not be used to L3intain an American advantage in a competative
world. Nor does protectionism provide the solution for this
challenge to our economic and political leadership.

The urgency of the situation is made even more clear by the
pressures of an enormous world population growth, depletion of
petroleum resources and the limited capacity of fuel and fiber
systems based on petroleum. These tell us that innovative
approaches are critical, quite literally, to our survival.

So wlwre is the next generation of comparative advantage to
he found? For the United States, that advantage increasingly
seems to Ite in a combination of knowledge creation and tech-
nology transfer, and in the removal of barriers that impede this
process."
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SUGGESTED USE OF GOVERNMENT FUNDING SOURCES

"PUMP PRIMING"
FUNDING HELP IN GETTING ORGANIZED
FUNDING HELP IN ESTABLISHING INNOVATION CENTER

PROVIDING FUNDS TO OPERATE INCUBATOR AND
PROVIDE SUPPORT SERVICES

LEAoING SPACE TO HOUSE "START-UP" FUNCTIONS

PROVIDING "SPECIALIZED" FACILITIES

"ON-SITE" PRESENCE BY RELEVANT AGENCIES

FUNDING EDUCATIONAL EFFORTS

PROVIDING LOW INTEREST LOANS

PROVIDING VERY EARLY STAGE "SEED MONEY"

PROVIDING STATE FUNDED "SBIR" PROGRAMS

BETTER ASSISTING OF THE "99 OUT OF 100" NEW
BUSINESSES IDENTIFIED YET NOC SERvPD BY THE
FOR/PROFIT INNOVATION CENTER

C Copyright GENEXUS INC., 1986
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Questions and answers, Senator Pressler to Mr. Stringham

RURAL ECONOMY AND FAMILY FARM SUBCOMMITTEE
MARCH 5, 1987

1) THERE HAS BEEN A GREAT DEAL OF PRESS ATTENTION RECENTLY ON

THE AGRICULTURAL ECOHOMY, IN YOUR VIEW 00 YOU FEEL THAT THE

PRESS HAS DEPICTED THE PROBLEM AS IT REALLY IS?

Yes, but, as always, they tend to sensationalize.

IF HO:

WHY NOT?

DO YOU FEEL THE PRESS ATTENTION HAS HELPED AMERICANS LIVING

IN MORE URBAN AREAS TO BETTER UNDERSTAND THE DRASTIC NATURE

OF THE SITUATION?

Yes

2) MANY SMALL BUSINESS OWNERS IN THE SMALLER COMMUNITIES OF

SOUTH DAKOTA HAVE INDICATED TO ME THAT THEIR SALES WERE DOWN

40 TO 50 PERCENT. BASED ON YOUR KNOWLEDGE OF THIS SITUATION,

WOULD YOU SAY THAT ALL RURAL AREAS OF THE COUNTRY HAVE BEEN

EFFECTED IM A SIMILAR FASHION?

Absolutely yes.

IF YES:

IF THESE LOW SALES CONTINUE, HOW LONG DO YOU THINK THESE

BUSINESSES CAN SURVIVE?
Less than five years
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QUESTIONS -- PAGE 2

3) IF TIE AGRICULTURAL ECONOMY REMAINS PRETTY MUCH AS IS, WILL

THE LOSS OF MAIN STREET BUSINESSES CONTINUE AT THE CURRENT

PACE?

Yes, and, if anything, perhaps the pace may accelerate.

4) WON'T THE DEPRESSEO ECONOMY IN SMALL RURAL COMMUNITIES SOON

BEGIN TO AFFECT LARGER COMMUNITIES AND EVENTUALLY THE ENTIRE

RURAL ECONOMY?

Yes.

IF YES:

HOW LONG WILL IT BE BEFORE THIS CHAIN REACTION TAKES PLACE?

The process is already beginning, in earnest.

5) IN CONVERSATIONS I HAVE HAD WITH SMALL BUSINESS OWNERS IN

SOUTH DAKOTA, SEVERAL SAID THEY HAD EXPERIENCED LARGE LOSSES

OUE TO FARMERS FILING BANKRUPTCY. IN YOUR VIEW, IS THIS A

NATIONWIDE PROBLEM?

Yes.

DOES THIS PROBLEM AFFECT A SIGNIFICANT NUMBER OF SMALL

BUSINESSES?

Yes.

!S THIS TREND INCREASING?

Yes.
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QUESTIONS - - PAGE 3

6) IF YOU HAD ONLY ONE CHOICE, WHAT WOULD BE THE SINGLE BEST

THING THE SBA OR ANY OTHER GOVERNMENTAL AGENCY COULO DO TO

AID SMALL BUSINESSES AND COMMUNITIES THAT HAVE BEEN HARD HIT

BY THE FARM PROBLEM?

Quite obviously, there are no easy answers. However,our own experiences in developing
new Innovation Centers and

other related mechanisms to help capitalize on business opportunitiesin given communities seems, to us, to offer one of the most pressingpossibilties.

The emphasis must be upon Sob creation and new business creationon a "home-grown" basis, rather than
a "3ob-stealing" basis, where

everyone is attempting to induce industry to simply relocate todifferent communities.

BEST COPY AVAILABLE
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Senator BAUCUS. Thank you very much, Mr. Stringham. We ap-
preciate your upbeat optimism.

Mr. Martin.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Martin follows:]
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ARROWHEAD REGIONAL DE ?MENT COMMISSION

ARROWHEAD CENTER 330 SOUTH FIRST AVENUE EAST DULUTH. MINNESOTA 55802

PHONE 218 722 5545 / TOLL FREE 800 232 0707

Testimony of:

David A. Martin

Executive Director

Arrowhead Regional Levelopment Commission

Duluth, Minnesota

Before the

Sul-committte on the Rural Economy and Family Farming

Committee on Small Business

United States Senate

on

New Perspectives on the Rural Economy

March 5, 1987

Washington, DC
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STATEMENT BY DAVID A. MARTIN, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR OF THE ARROWHEAD REGIONAL
DEVELOPMENT COMMISSION, DULUTH, MINNESOTA, BEFORE THE SUBCOMMITTEE ON THE RURAL

ECONOMY AND FAMILY FARMING OF THE COMMITTEE ON SMALL BUSINESS, UNITED STATES

SENATE, MARCH 5, 1987.

Mr. Chairman, members of the Subcommittee on the Rural Economy, I am David
Martin, Executive Director of the Arrowhead Regiaral Development Commission
(ARDC) with headquarters in Duluth, Minnesota. I am also the Immediate Past

President of the Nationa. Association of Development Organizations (NADO),
headquartered here in Washington, DC. The Arrowhead Regional Development

Commission is an Economic Development Distr'ct (EDD) and a Certified
Development Company under the Section 503 program of the Small Business

Administration.

I appreciate the opportunity to testify before this Subcommittee concerning
the problems, challenges and opportunities confronting the economic future of

Rural Ameritai. vn oenair of ARDC and NADO I mould like to tnank the members of

this Subcommittee and the Committee )n Small Business for yaur continued bi-
partisan support of the programs of the Economic Development Administration
(EDA) and the Small Business Administration (SBA) ove- the years.

Mr. Chairman, I particularly appreciate your efforts to maintain fund;ng
over the past several difficult years for those rural economic development

programs that remain so vitally needed in Minnesota, Montana and all of rural

America. On behal: of Economic Development Districts across the nation,
commend you for the effort you are initiating today to make rural America a
viable, competitive force in the new national economy we see forming.

For yo. information and background, I would like to briefly describe to you
who the Economic Development Districts an' and why NADO was formed by the

Districts.

Economic Development Districts

For thousands of communities, development district staffs provide the only
professional assistance to governments, businesses and citizens in the field of

economic development. By working cooperatively through development districts,
local governments and the private sector can maintain and create jobs with a

minimum of control from Washington and maximum local participation.
Development districts have become an essential part of the 'institutional
infrastructure" in much of rural America.

EDA planning grants provide funds to 283 development districts in 49 states
for activities which ass t local governments to become more efficient and help

local businesses to survive and expand. Although the amount per district is

very small ($50.000 average), it provides the vital professional staff
capability which gives sm..11 communities access to development expertise. Now,

more than ever, the districts are essential for the economic well-being of many

rural local governments.
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National Association of Development Organizations

NADO was founded in 1967 by a group of economic development districts to

encourage the creation and retention of jobs in rural and small metropolitan
areas. Today our members ar- -mIti-county planning and development
or 'nizations and ether sta nd local agencies which help local governments
anL the private sector work tog ther on business, community, economic and rural
development programs. With a small Washington staff and a strong grassroots
network we carry out a number of information, training and service functions
including a national conference. This past year our meeting's theme was "Rural
Development: Strengthening America's Foundation".

Rural Economic Depression

The general economic recovery of the past several years has oy-passed many
rural areas. Preliminary results of a survey done by the Appalachian Regional
Commission on the economic conditions of the nation's counties from 1970 to the
mid-1980s show that a two-tier economy is developing. Their study shows that
the economies of a large number of counties extending from Canada to the Gulf
of Mexico are performing poorly. The urban areas of the East and West and some
areas in the South are enjoying economic prosperity, but rural areas in the
same regions are not faring so well.

Some of the findings in the study include:

* It is evident that the benefits of the recovery and prosperity in the
United States are not being enjoyed to the same ext., t in all areas of the
country. Some regions are clearly endowed with a higher number of better-
performing counties than are other regions.

* In each region of the country, the metropolitan areas are outperforming
the rural areas The decade cf the seventies saw a chart-lived surge
gr with in rural counties and small towns, which was a reversal of the
f, - to-city movement that started at the beginning of the century. By
1.180 the trend reversed and outmigration from rural areas was again the
norm.

* The effect of the decline in manufacturing employment in the U.S. is
markedly evident. Areas that depended on traditional manufacturing, have
been shaken by the dwindling relative role of manufacturing as an employer
in the U.S. economy.

In addition to the problems identified in the ARC study, there are serious
problems in many of the extractive industries such as mining, timber and
fishing which ore located in rural areas. Except for precious and strategic
minerals, the mining industries throughout the country are having major
problems. In the timber industry, employment has been lost because of
mechanization and import competition.

3
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The Present Situation in ;:ortheastern Minnesota

As many rural areas of the country begin to suffer the effects of dramatic
declines in the industries upon which they have traditionally depended, there
is certain to be increased interest in - as well as need for - effective
strategies for facilitating beneficial transitions in regional economies.
Ideally such strategies should build upon local strengths, and supply or
augment those features, essential to a dynamic economy, which may be missing or
in need of development.

Northeastern Minnesota offers a particularly lustructive example of both the
causes and the effects of economic decline resulting from the withering of a
major regional industry. This area, commonly referred to as the Arrowhead
Region, is largely a rural area, covering almost one quarter (18,000 square
miles) of the state's land while at the same time accounting for less than ten
percent of its population. According to the 1980 census there were some
343,000 inhabitants of the region; current estimates suggest a decline of
approximately 18,500 persons. Primary industries in the region are mining,
forest products, and tourism. Mining, however, since the turn of the century
has been by far the most significant factor in the region's economy, and its
role, both historically and in the present troubled situation, calls for
further elaboration.

Immediately upon the heels of the lumbering era which resulted in the
clearing of vast areas of northeastern Minnesota forests, the extraction of
iron ore became a major business in the region, around which many other
industries, such as transportation and steelmaking, revolved. Later in the
century, taconite became the mining industry's main focus, and the extraction,
processing and shipping of taconite constituted by far the predominant economic
activity in the area until the decline in mining activity began to accelerate
rapidly in the early 1980s.

The fact that the region's economy has been so heavily dependent upon a
single industry has led to especially devastating effects as a result of that
industry's decline. One need only examine mining employment statistics to
grasp the magnitude of these effects. From August of 1979 to December 9 of
1984, mining employment dropped from 16,450 to 3,800, a loss of 12,650 jobs.
Althow,_ some of that loss has been recovered through callbacks, employment in
the mining industry is still at less than half of its 1980 level, and it is
believed that over 10,000 jobs in the region's mining industry may have been
permanently lost. These figures pertain to direct employment in the mining
industry only; in an economy such as that of the Arrowhead Region, where mining
accounted in 1S80 for 12 percent of regional employment and over 20 percent of
total wages, this level of decline has of course had significant impact far
beyond the industry itself.

Nor does it appear that hope for recovery lies entirely in a revival of
mining activity. While it is clear that the recession of the 1980s was a major
factor in the decline of the taconite industry, it was by no means the only
factor. A such larger threat fcr the future of this industry is the increasing
competition from foreign ores and steel products. Given the trend for
increasing imports and reduced domestic production, it is expected that

4
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taconite shipments from northeaster:: Minnesota will decrease between now andthe year 2000. Thus, it appears that the decline of the taconite industry is
not a temporary phenomenon, but a permanent condition.

This reduction in the mining industry, and therefore the regional economy,
maniiests itself in many ways beyond unemployment rates, which continually and
consistently exceed state and national averages. The effect has also been felt
in related industries, as well as in retail nd wholesale sales. It is
estimated that the region has seen a structural reduction in its annual gross
regional product of somewhere between $500 million and $2 billion. An
increased number of bankrupccies, both business and personal, has been another
fact of life in recent years.

Perhaps one of the most ominous results of this economic decline has been
the increased rate of outmigration. As individuals, unable to find employment
within the area, accept positions outside northeastern Minnesota, the region's
resources, in the form of its population and labor force, are further eroded.
Even more distressing, it is often the area's most "employable" individuals who
are leaving. Many of those individuals who choose to stay in the area without
employment are placing an additional burden

on local governments at a time when
their respective tax bases nay be stagnant, or even declining.

This difficult and prolonged situation results not only from the fact that
economic activity in the region has been so heavily concentrated around a
single industry. Contributing significantly to the difficulty of adjustment is
the fact that this predominant industry has been largely controlled from
outside the region. Thus, upon the withdrawal of these major companies from
part,e;pation in its economic life, the region is dep'ived of a major source of
capital toe economic diversification, and also of the entrepreneurial
inspiration and experience which their seasoned leadership might have been able
to provide.

This description of the difficulties facing northeastern Minnesota is
certainly troubling enough. Yet it would be a mistake to conside- it the wholepicture. This is a region rich in natural resources; further, many of those
individuals who have chosen to remain here have done so out of a preference for
this area, and are motivated to improve both its and their own economic
circumstances. Opportunities abound in the Arrowhead Region for new growth anddevelopment. The recent economic difficulties of the area have greatly
increased awareness of the need to expand in value-added production based on
existing resources, to diversity Alto new areas not commonly associated with
northeastern Minnesota, to draw on a highly motivated and skilled work force,
and to establish locally controlled businesses

not subject to the narrow focus
of an absentee owner.

Forming a New Fouudation

For the past six years, local, regional, State and Federal economic
development programs and organization? have worked together in N.E. Minnesota
to address the economic crisis. In partnership with the private sector,
significant new business development has occurred which is beginning to
diversify the economic base of our area. Examples of new types of businesses
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recently established in N.E. Minnesota include:

Chopstick Factory (primary market in Japan)

- Carpet Mill
Electronics Firm (makes the internal workings of a national electronic

typewriter)
- Mock Crab Meat Manufacturer (fish from Alaska as primary ingredient)

Promotion and Fulfillment Company (rebates, send in the label, call 800

for more information)
Telemarketing Firm
Raspberry Vinegar Producer (with markets all over U.S.)
Paper Company (makes the glossy paper used for advertisement sections in

Sunday newspapers)

The number one private sector area of employment in our Region now is the
office sector, followed closely by both tourism and retail sales. Clearly we

are an area in transition, a microcosm of the change which is occurring all

over the nation.

The Tools Needed to Make the Transition

We have used every available public program to assist in developing new
business in our rural area. We have needed these programs to help compensate
for distressed local government budgets and funding capabilities and to make
possible the investment of private dollars into an area which was considered
high-risk due to its dramatic economic depression. Programs such as EDA, SBA,

UDAG, and CDBG are well known in our region and have been involved in every one
of the projects previously cited. Unfortunately, these programs and others

which provide crucial aid to rural economies have been brutally decreased in
their funding for several years in a row. It is past time to restore and

expand these "investments in -he future of Rural America" and I hope the
Congress will rise to this need.

In addition to our utilization of public programs, we have initiated and
continue to develop, new programs to address needs and opportunities in our

area. Some of these programs which may be of interest to you are:

Arrowhead Business Ccnnection - a targeted regional marketing program
aimed at developing office sector businesses. An economic adjustment
strategy for our region identified the office sector as an area for which

our region has distinct locational advantages. Major funding for this

program has been secured from two foundations, telecommunications
companies, and other private sector contributors.

Minnesota Marketplace an import substitution program modeled after a
successful effort in Eugene, Oregon. This program focuses on increasing
local purchases from within the Region by local firms. Major foundation

funding has just been secured for this program.

- Federal Contract Procurement - a program designed to aid existing local
firms in obtaining Federal contracts through direct technical assistance.
This program has been fanded by the Defense Logistics Agency.

6
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- Northeast Ventures Corporation - a venture capital company currently under
development which will be designed both to provide a significant source of
venture capital for development of promising business opportunities in our
area, and a "micro-fund" to provide access to financing and assistance in
development of entrepreneurial skills for low-income individuals motivated
to attempt sel:-employment ventures.

To aid us in designing and implementing
these new programs we have created

The Northspan Group. Inc., a non-profit affiliated organization. We felt that
our business development programs could best be delivered through a private
sector mechanism which would provide the kind of entrepreneurial environment
and flexibility necessary to meet our changing environment. We feel we must
continually strive to pursue every possible means for economic diversification
and growth for our area. To do this, we must develop and maintain a
competitive capability in those arenas within which we know we have the ability
to compete.

The Bottom Line

The metropolitan and rural areas of this country are rapidly becoming two
different worlds. The rural world in which I live and work faces unprecedented
economic challenges to its survival, while 150 miles to the south the
Minneapolis/St. Paul metropolitan area grows exponentially. This dichotomy is
evident throughout the nation.

If we are to stop the rural decline and
even start reversing it, we will

need a major national commitment. Please believe me when I tell you that the
commitment is already there locally and we wait for a strong, willing Federal
partner to step forward.

We know that the strength of our rural area is in our people, our quality of
life and in our ability to overcome

adversity through ingenuity and hard work.
We also know that in this time of increasing

jute:dependance he can't do it
alone. We need you- help, your support, and your c,,mmitment to doing what
needs to be done to meet the needs of the next century. Rural America needs to
be "connected" to the metropolitan areas by the new interstate highways of ourage, fiber optic telecommunications lines.

We need to be the clear target of
Federal economic development assistance programs; programs designed to
encourage business to settle in rural America. And, as a matter of public
policy, we need to emphasize the use of the infrastructure for development
which is already in place in many rural areas.

Thank you for this opportunity to appear before the Subcommittee. Mr.
Chairman, let me thank each of you again for your support of Rural Economic
Development Programs and for your interest in new possibilities. I will be
happy to answer any questions.

7
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STATEMENT OF DAVID A. MARTIN, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR, AR-
ROWHEAD REGIONAL DEVELOPMENT COMMISSION, DULUTH,
MN

Mr. MARTIN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. It is a pleasure to be
here today.

In addition to being the executive director of the Arrowhead Re-
gional Development Commission in Duluth, MN, I am also the im-
mediate past president of the National Association of Development
Organizations. In that capacity I have had a chance to meet a lot of
good people that are working in economic development around the
country in EDA-funded development districts, and I wanted to
bring you greetings today from Tony Priete in Havre with the Bear
Paw Development Council, and Mayor Don Driscolle. They said to
say hello to you, and to send their greetings to you.

Senator BAUCUS. Thank you.
Mr. MARTIN. I want to do three things with my presentation

today, hopefully very briefly as I know you have saved the best for
last and I want to keep that confined.

Senator BAUCUS. Absolutely.
Mr. MARTIN. I want to do three things. I want to just give you a

quick picture of northeastern Minnesota where I work on a daily
basis to create jobs. I want to talk to you a little bit about some of
the things that we have accomplished. And finally, I want to re-
spond to a couple of the questions that you have raised about the
best and the worst development programs. In addition to the three
areas I had prepared to cover I want to also explain what digital
switching is.

Senator BAUCUS. Oh, wonderful. [Laughter].
Mr. MARTIN. I would like to save that to last.
Senator BAUCUS. OK.
Mr. MARTIN. I would like to start out by explaining to you why I

know about digital switching. That is because digital switching will
be as important to my area five years from now as the Interstate
Highway System was 10 years ago. Digital switching, fiber optics,
that is our future. It is part of the market niche that we are look-
ing at for our area. So that is why I know about it, and I will talk
about it later.

Northeastern Minnesota has beenand by "Northeastern Minne-
sota" we are talking about the area North of Lake Superior, Duluth
is right at the tip of itand we have been in major economic hard-
ship for the last 6 years, initiating with the decline in the taconite
industry in our area.

In 1979 we had 16,400 people directly employed in iron mining
through taconite at eight different plants in northeastern Minneso-
ta. Employment dropped to 3,800 in 1984. This major catastrophe
in our taconite industry has many causes, and I am sure you are
familiar, given the copper mining situation in your own State with
the closings. We have had two of our eight plants permanently
closed, and of the 3,000 to 5,000 people still directly employed in
mining in northeastern Minnesota, most of them are employed on
an on-and-off basis, as inventories build up, and then there are
long, lengthy layoffs and recalls, a continuing cycle of uncertainty.
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It has totally messed up our unemployment rate calculations.
Any time you look at our unemployment rate data, they are a to-tally inaccurate reflection of what is going on in our area because
of long periods of layoff and how people are counted.

We have permanently lost at least 20,000 jobs in our area as aresult just of the mining sh:Adown-20,000 jobs that average$20,000 per year in pay.
We were fortunate enough in the last year to have a new facility,

a new paper-making facility being built in Duluth, MN, to produce
supercalendared paper, which is the real shiny paper used for K-Mart and other advertisements in the Sunday section of the news-paper. That $400 million plant that will employ 200 people adver-tised for employees and we had 12,000 applications for the 100 jobsthat were going to be available, many from people who have left
our area that want to come back, many from people who are in our
area who are working in jobs that they do not see having a strong
future, and many from just the unemployed individuals that are in
our area-12,000 applications for 100 jobs in this new papermill!

We have been significant; involved in retraining programs inthe last couple of years, many of which have been directed at re-training people for jobs in other areas because we do not have thejobs they need. We have had to be involved with relocation pro-
grams helping individuals relo,:ate from the Iron Range in our areato the Twin Cities and other lwations, people who held on as longas they could, burned down all the resources of their family, and
then finally recognized they wound have to La elsewhere for work
and needed help to get there. Through assistance from foundation'sand other programs we are providing relocation programs and re-connection programs in the cities they are going to.We are working now to develop programs for the uninsured inour area. We have somewhere between 26,000 and 50,000 uninsuredindividuals in Northern Minnesota. In our area we have about
320,000 people total, and we know that 75 percent of those unin-sured individuals are employedpart-time or full-timein the newkinds of jobs, many of which do not provide unemployment insur-ance.

Things are changing locally for us very significantly. We aretransitioning from an area that was very dependent on a single in-dustry to one that is becoming more independent and self-reliant.
We have been involved in a number of different economic develop-
ment programs. In my prepared remarks, I identify a number of
businesses that we have been involved with bringing in to north-
eastern Minnesota in the last 2 or 3 years.

There is the chopstick factory that you mentioned earlier, which
is located in Hibbing, MN, iron mining capital of the world, and weare shipping chopsticks to Japan. It is a market niche that is a very
strong one. I do not know ifyou know anything about chopsticks, but
we all do now in northeastern Minnesota--

Senator BAUCUS. I know they are difficult to use.
Mr. MARTIN. In addition to being difficult to use, they are dis-posed of after every meal. Plastic chopsticks will not be an ade-quate substitute for wooden chopsticks, and you need a certainkind of wood that does not splinter. So we have a certain market

niche that we have been able to identify.
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Senator BAUCUS. How did you find that niche? What can you
provide in Minnesota, in the Duluth area, and how can you manu-
facture chopsticks better than other parts of the world for Japan?

Mr. MARTIN. I do not know why you can do it better. I know we
have the natural resource base there in terms of the Aspen that is
used for it.

Senator BAUCUS. You just found that.
Mr. MARTIN. Right. We had some entrepreneurs that were from

our area who developed this entire business.
We have an electronics firm that ships three truckloads of the

guts of electronic typewriters down to Texas every week; a compa-
ny that could go offshore, but it is here because the people have a
commitment to our area. The dollars and cents of it would prob-
ably push them offshore at some point in time, but they are com-
mitted to our area. We find it is very important to help businesses
that have some reason to want to be in northeastern Minnesota.
Making money, at least initially, is not always the only and best
reason.

We are making crab meat. We are shipping fish in from Alaska
to be made into mock crab meat in Duluth and shipped out nation-
ally. We have a promotion and fulfillment company. When you
mail box tops in for prizes or reb.s,..es, often you are mailing them
to Grand Rapids, MN.

We have a new telemarketing firm. We produce raspberry vine-
gar, and we sell it in all sorts of shops here in Washington, DC.
And we have a new paper company, as I mentioned, a $400 million
facility that employs 200 people. It has a $5 million model of it that
has its own building to train workers in the new plant on how to
run this new giant plant that is coming into our area.

In our region, and with my organization, we have had to be ex-
tremely entrepreneurial over the last several years because of the
major cuts that programs like EDA have taken. EDA programs
have been cut 65 percent in the last 6 years at a time when we
have needed those dollars and that assistance more than ever.

In order to afford the economic development professional_ that
provide assistance to the communities and to the businesses in our
area my own agency has had to come up with programs that are
capable of being self-supporting. We have done that, and we are
continuing to work at it.

We have done an analysis of our area, put together an economic
adjustment strategy with the help of the Fantis Company in Chica-
go, and we know that we have a real locational advantage for office
sector businesses in Northeastern Mionesota.

We know that we can compete for office sector business with Chi-
cago and Minneapolis, especially if we can have a fiber optic line
connecting us to major markets. It is really no contestif we get a
fiber optic connection.

We have programs where we are looking at import substitution,
substituting purchases tha'., are made by businesses in our area
from the Twin Cities and elsewhere with purchases made locally.

We are involved in Federal contract procurement, trying to
secure more of the dollars that go out in Federal contracts. We are
in the process of trying to form a venture capital corporation. We
want to capitalize it initially at $10 million both because of the un-
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availability of venture capital in our area, and also because we
have a problem, as many other rural areas do, that we do not have
a good deal flow. We do not have a lot of deals coming at us even
when we do have programs to aid them.

So we have decided that we need to increase that deal flow. We
need to have dollars that we can use at higher risk to invest
earlier-on with entrepreneurs to help them move new products into
production. We are looking at a whole new venture corporation ini-
tiated with foundation funding, State funding, and hopefully Feder-
al funding, as well.

For our own agency, we have even created a nonprofit subsidiary
organization that handles all of our business development work.
We determined that businesses have an easier time working with aprivate corporation than they do with a public, sector agency be-
cause of confidentiality and other factors. We are able to be more
entrepreneurial with that corporation and are looking at new waysof developing the dollars to help pay for the work that we do.

I would like to respond to your question about which are the best
and worst Federal programs.

The best Federal programs that we work with are EDA, the Com-
munity Development Block Grant program, the UDAG program
the UDAG program is great because it is a grant to a community
to make a loan to a business which is then repaid to the communi-ty and they have that money revolving back that they can use forall kinds of investments. So it is an ongoing program. It is not aone-shot deal.

We bee that with CDBG ar_e_ EDA, as well. And we package these
programs all the time. It is not unusual, given the distressed
nature of our area, for projects to be initiated with 8 to 10 different
funding sourcesState, Fed 6ral, local, privateall coming together
to make it possible to do the deal in our area.

We would like to have a progi am like the ARC in the Midwest
and it may be overdue. The Appalachian Regional Commission has
been very helpful in the 13-State Appalachian area and that kindof program or priority, or emphasis in new dollars to deal with
some of the competitive issues that we have in the upper Midwest
might be something to take a look at right now.

We would not want to do that at the expense of our friends in
the ARC area. We would like to see something like that for ourown.

The worst Federal proa-, ams are EDA, Community Development
Block Grant, UDAG, because of what has happened to them over
the last several years. It has been unconscionable from our point ofview to see those programs be cut back, and cut hack, and cut back
when they are the primary aid to business development in rural
America, and we would like to see those supported.

Digital switching. If you do not have digital switching, what youprobably have is electromagnetic switching. This is a layman's dis-
cussion. I am not a telecommunications engineer.

Senator BAUCUS. That is good.
Mr. MARTIN. That is the best I can do. You have electromagnetic

switching. This is the mechanical throwing of magnetic switches,
actually. So when you dial a _lumber, there are mechanical switch-
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es being thrown. Digital eliminates all of that and does it eiectroni-
cally.

Oftentimes you can tell whether you have digital switching if
you have the capacity to direct dial. You know, if you have a credit
card and you direct dial a long distance number. You get the tone,
and then you dial in your credit card number. Sometimes you can
then tell if you have a digital system.

But there is a device that is incorporated in many telephone
companies that makes you think you have a digital system, but
what it really does is it takes all those tones

Senator BAucus. What is the advc.ntage of a digital system?
Mr. MARTIN. Both the speed of thl connection and the accuracy

of the connection, which is especial:" important when you are
transmitting data.

Senator BAucus. How much faster, roughly? Do you know?
Mr. MARTIN. Up to 2 minutes on a connection, which if you are

sitting all day making long distance telephone calls at a telemar-
keting operation, is a very significant factor.

Senator BAUCUS. And also the accuracy of the transmission?
Mr. MARTIN. Right. If you are transmitting data, as opposed to

voice communication, you do not lose that data.
Senator BAUCUS. I understand.
Mr. MARTIN. Omaha, Nebraska, is a major telecommunications

telemarketing center.
Senator BAUCUS. How expensive is it to install, do you know?
Mr. MARTIN. This is a major problem in rural areas. I do not

know the actual cost of installing one digital network, but what I
do know is that the telecommunications companies can be very re-
luctant to make that kind of investment in areas where the phone
usage is declining. What we are saying to the phone companies is,
if you make that investment, then we can generate businesses that
will generate the calls to justify the investment.

Senator BAUCUS. It is sort of a self-fulfilling prophesy.
Mr. MARTI 1. Yes, it is. It is one of the difficult challenges.
Mr. STRINGHAM. I should note that one of the companies that

Utah State University has started is built around a fiber optics
switch that is being developed there as just a fluke that occurred is.
their labs, and it is one of the things that is drawing interest into
the community. But telling that story was virtually impossible
without establishing the center to do so.

Senator BAUCUS. I wonder if you, particularly Don and Mr.
Martin, could just summarize briefly what is the one thingthe
heart of the matterthat explains why, say Butte, has been able to
turn around a desperate situation? Some communities do; some
communities do not. Some of it has to do with the natural advan-
tages that some communities have that other communities do not
have. But in your situation, and ;n your experience, what explains
why Butte, MT, or Minnesota, has been able to turn around a very
depressing, very disastrous situation?

Mr. PEOPLES. Well, I think mainly, Senator, the fact that we
have been able to create what we refer to as that public/private
partnership. However, developing that public/private partnership
is not the easiest thing in the world to do.

i
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I think the first thing you have to do is to develop a strategy for
the community, and develop a plan, and carry that plan out. Then
you have to use every tool you can find. I think we have done that,
and we have done it successfully in Butte. I do not know of a -Fed-e al program of any magnitude that we have not used in Butte
with the exception of UDAG, and we are trying. We are trying toget in under the wire with the UDAG grant before the program
sees its final demise, which according to my information may besoon.

Senator BAUCUS. It also must requires a great sense of coopera-tion, too, in the community. Is that correct?
Mr. PEOPLES. There has to be that nublic/private partnership

working together. There were times in Butte when we did not work
well together. To give you an example of what has happened in
Butte, in early September of this year we had our annual economic
planning strategy meeting for the community.

We had over 100 people who took the full day off work to comeon a Tuesday and participate in that economic meeting.
Senator BAUCUS. You mean 100 people in the private sector?
Mr. PEOPLES. One hundred people, representing people from thepresident of the college to the president of the Montana Power

Company, the labor leaders, to housewives, to students. We had awide range of people that came to spend the day.
Senator BAUCUS. One full day?
Mr. PEOPLES. One full day, and it was well planned, well struc-turedbut it is meaningful. We identify in that planning strategy

not only the strategy, but who is going to be responsible in the
community for the next year for carrying out that task.

We follow up on that on a quarterly basis by getting folio back
together that are responsible for it. We have an Economic Develop-
ment Coordinating Council. That consists of my office, the local de-
velopment corporation, the Chamber of Commerce, the college, the
Montana Power Company, you name it, anybody that is involved
with economic development. We meet on a regular basis, and wemake sure that that plan is developed and an annual strategy iscarried out.

Senator BAUCUS. What sparked that sense of community, cooperation, or optimism? That has to be a precondition to a lot of this.Something has to spark that.
Mr. PEOPLES. I guess I could tell you I did it. [Laughter.]
But that would not be very fair. I think what happened is the

fact that we had gone through so many problems, and we were get-ting desperate. I think we finally came to the realization in 1983
when Anaconda had suspended its operations that we had to dosomething. We have been working with economic development for
much longer than since 1983 in Butte. We have been working at itback in the Model Citieo program, and prior to that.

However, we were always doing it in a fragmented way. Thelocal development corporatiou was doing one thing. The Chamber
was doing something else. The City was doing something else. Ithink we finally came to the realization in 1983 when our unem-ployment rep reached 18.5 percent that we had better start doing
something different, and doing it different meant cominr together,
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pushing away the barriers that existed, forgetting about whose turf
you were standing on, and just working together as a community.

I think that has been the key to the thing. And frankly, the key
to future success is going to depend on the continuation of that
process of working together and not being worric...: about whose
turf it is, or who is going to take responsibility for it, or whatever.
It just has to be working together and using all the resources you
can.

Frankly, I am one of those people who are very much opposed to
any future cuts in any Federal programs, but perhaps one of t're
good things that came out of those cuts in Federal programs is the
fact that we recognized that resources were diminishing, and we
had better darn well use the resources that we had, and to use
them as economically and as efficiently as we possibly could, and to
do that as a community.

Senator BAUCUS. I appreciate that.
Mr. Martin, what is the heart of the matter? Explain northeast-

ern Minnesota.
Mr. MARTIN. There are two things I often use to explain this.

One is that I think wack-upside-the-head is one of the best motiva-
tional devices that there is. It sounds like Butte and Northeastern
Minnesota got the same kind of whack, which eliminates - lot
of --

Senator BAUCUS. That is pessimistic to hear, though.
Mr. MARTIN. Well, I think it is a reality, because (..ne of the

things that I have heard and I found to be true in my own life ex-
periences, is that the best indicator of a business that is about to be
in trouble is one that is doing well.

I know in our area in Northeastern Minnesota, 10 years ago we
just completed $10 billion worth of new investment in the taconite
industry. To talk to people at that point in time about diversifying
our economic base and looking out for the future was impossible.
But when we went through our economic depression in 1981 and
1982, everyone's atter 'ion shifted to economic development.

We went through a process over several years which included
denial, hoping that it was going to come back, all that sort of thing
that happensand I have gone through this process with many
communities. It is just like a death grieving process. But then there
is coming out of that, and there is leadership that emerges.

If you can do what they have done in Butte and get a vision and
some strategy and get people to understand what is going on in the
world economy, not in an academic sense but just in a basic sense
that these things are out of our control, decisions are being made
out in Cleveland and Pittsburgh that are affecting our lives in
which we have no say. They did not ask our opinion, there are
transactions occurring in other countries that are impacting our
life, so we need to take charge of what is going on here and just let
these other things go as we really do not have that much to say
about it in lowly Northeastern Minnesota.

But there are many things we can do, and we have some very
talented people. By getting organized and by providing professional
capacity and support we can get on with the hard work and make
no mistake, economic development is real work. It is not hocus-
pocus or smoke and mirrors. It is day to day grunt work done by
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good gruntsand good economic development specialists are hardto get in our area. One of our biggest challenges is obtaining and
retaining qualified economic development professionals. Once wetrain them, they can go to work in the Twin Cities for more moneyand less hassle. In our area it is never "what did you get for usyesterday," it is "what are you going to get for us tomorrow."

We need so many jobs that the pressure is always on. In theTwin Cities if you are successful once a year, that is fine. It is anice life down there.
Senator BAUCUS. I appreciate the need for capital and financial

help. How do you resolve that dilemma from our point of view asFederal officials? I guess you have been cut so much in the past
maybe it is about time to try to provide further assistance.

Mr. MARTIN. I would say, as a minimum, we have taken our fairshare so far.
Senator BAUCUS. That is right.
Mr. PEOPLES. I think that is important to recognize. The recentstudy that I saw on poverty indicates that poverty is increasing all

over the country, not only in every region, north, east, southwest,whatever, but it is happening in all parts of society, rural societyas well as urban, metropolitan suburban society. I think there is adirect correlation on what is happening in the cut in many of theFederal programs.
I like to look at these Federal programs as not so much programs

but investments. I think EDA is an investment. It is an investment
in economic development, CDBG, UDAG, job training, they are allinvestments in economic development, and they are investments in
people. The correlation between the cuts in those programs and therise in poverty leads me to believe that we have gone far enough.
There has to be a better answer to solving the deficit problem
rather than placing the burden on the backs of local governments
throughout the country.

I think, Senator, there are a lot of things that obviously may
sound simple in my way of thinking, but I would think that the
Congress could respond very sufficiently to the Federal deficit bytaking an entirely different look at it than cutting programs.Frankly, I think that it is time to stop, to put a freeze at least onFederal spending, to also forget that the tax cuts that are proposedin this coming year, and to start taking a look at all segments ofthe budget and recognize that we have to maintain an investmentin people programs.

Senator BAUCUS. That is a good point. Frankly, national security
involves not only military security but economic security, and ourcountry is only going to be strong and project leadership aroundthe world the more it is economically secure, which is in many
ways more important than being militarily secure.

So it is a matter of budget priorities that I think should be shift-ed to make us more economically secure. Second, I think we as acountry are going to have to encourage some of our allies, our west-
ern world trading partners to share a little more of the burden of
military security as well as foreign aid, for example. France, Ger-
many, Canada, and other countries are just going to have to help alittle bit more.
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They have been the direct beneficiaries of us for many years, and
I think they are beginning to realize that it is time to help bear
some of that responsibility. That will help us to devote more atten-
tion to our economic security.

Mr. STRINGHAM. Senator, before you close, may I make one ope-
cific suggestion? Last fall Congress passed an Act which legitimized
the Federal lab consortium efforts and directed that small portions
of every Federal research budget from all agencies be directed to
underwrite that work. Basically all they are doing is removing the
impediments to the flow of technology out of the Federal lab
system.

The same kind of a bill would serve a marvelous purpose in the
academic communities, if somehow a little pump priming money
could be diverted to each institution, perhaps on a matching fund
basis, to underwrite the cost maybe for two years at every institu-
tion to put in place an industrial interface program. In our experi-
ence, that is the greatest logjam. We have a marvelous scientific
community, but we do not have the mechanisms to move those
ideas out into business.

Senator BAUCUS. You have touched on another problem we have.
I think Senator Cook mentioned it. That is, the rigidities in pro-
grams. A lot of these programs are awfully rigidI think "self-ex-
clusionary" was the term that was earlier usedone of the prob-
lems is we are such a big country. We are spread out all over this
country of ours.

One advantage Japan has is being tightly contained. They talk to
each other, and generally know where to move as a country and as
a people because they see each other and talk to each other so
much. But we are spread out. Somehow we have to deal with the
givens I:nd we will have to figure out a way to deal with them.

Okay, we appreciate it very much. The hearing is adjourned.
[Whereupon, at 12:32 p.m., the hearing was adjourned.]
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